

Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences



Faculty of Applied Ecology, Agricultural Sciences and Biotechnology

## Morten Tofastrud

Grazing behaviour and weight performance of free-ranging cattle in the boreal forest

PhD in Applied Ecology and Biotechnology 2019



**Morten Tofastrud** 

# Grazing behaviour and weight performance of free-ranging cattle in the boreal forest

PhD Thesis

2019

Faculty of Applied Ecology, Agricultural Sciences and Biotechnology



Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences Printed by: Flisa Trykkeri A/S

Place of publication: Elverum, Norway

© Morten Tofastrud (2019)

This material is protected by copyright law. Without explicit authorisation, reproduction is only allowed in so far it is permitted by law or by agreement with a collecting society.

PhD Thesis in Applied Ecology no. 18

ISBN printed version: 978-82-8380-145-3

ISBN digital version: 978-82-8380-146-0

ISSN printed version: 1894-6127

ISSN digital version: 2464-1286

### Sammendrag

En økende interesse for norsk storfekjøttproduksjon basert på utenlandske kjøttferaser har ført til en økning i antall ammekyr på beite i utmarka. Mine hovedmål var å undersøke beiteadferd og vektutvikling hos disse dyrene på beiter i ekstensive beiter i den boreale skogen i Sørøst-Norge. Jeg studerte ammekyr utstyrt GPS-halsbånd med innebygd aktivitet sensor i to almenningsskoger, hvor dyretettheten var beregnet som høy og lav. Jeg fant at kyrene brukte ca. 1/3 av sitt daglige tidsbudsjett på å beite, noe som kan sammenlignes med beitetiden i andre heterogene miljøer. Kyrene tilpasset sitt daglige tidsbudsjett til daglengde og økte daglige beitetid gjennom beitesesongen. Størrelsen på hjemmeområdene ble funnet positivt korrelert med andelen vegetasjonstyper klassifisert som dårlige beiteområder i dyrets hjemmeområdet. Kyr uten diende kalv i området med lav dyretetthet brukte særlig store hjemmeområder. Kyrne viste høyeste preferanse for grasrike habitater, som hogstflater og de mer spredte setervollene både under beiting og hvile. De foretrakk unge hogstflater (yngre enn15 år gamle) og preferansen for disse var sterkest når kyrne beitet sammenlignet med under hvile og forflytning. Videre fant jeg at habitat seleksjon varierte mellom studieområdene. Kyr i området med høy dyretetthet brukte størst andel lavproduktive habitater og områder lokalisert i større avstand fra veger. Generelt fant jeg høyere tilvekst hos ammekyr uten diende kalv enn hos kyr med diende kalv. Jeg fant tilvekst hos ammekyr positivt korrelert med lengden på beiteperioden og negativt korrelert med individuelle avvik fra gjennomsnittsvekt for rasen ved beiteslipp. Jeg kunne ikke finne noen sammenheng mellom tilvekst hos ammekyr og de ytre miljøfaktorer som størrelse på hjemmeområde og andelen av hjemmeområdet dekket av de foretrukne beite habitater, setervoller og hogstflater yngre enn 15 år. Kyr og kalver som beitet i området med lav dyretetthet hadde høyere tilvekst enn de i området med høg dyretetthet. Vårfødte oksekalver oppnådde høyst tilvekst etterfulgt av vårfødte og høstfødte kvigekalver. I området med lav dyretetthet hadde ammekyr og kalver av de tidlig slaktemodne rasene høyere tilvekst enn de seint voksende rasene. I denne avhandlingen har jeg vist at det er fullt mulig å utnytte den borealskogen i Sørøst-Norge som beiter for kjøttfe av internasjonale raser Jeg antar at dette i hovedsak er et resultat av den beiteressursen som utgjøres av store hogstflater dannet gjennom moderne skogbruksdrift. Det er imidlertid verdt å påpeke at tilpasning av dyretettheten til den estimerte fôrproduksjonen for beiteområdet er av stor betydning for dyras tilvekst og velferd i beiteperioden.

#### Abstract

Increasing interest in Norwegian beef production based on non-native beef cattle breeds has led to an increase in the number of suckler cows turned-out in unimproved lands. My main goals were to investigate grazing behaviour and weight performance of these animals on extensive pastures in the boreal forest of south-eastern Norway. I studied suckler cows fitted with GPS collars with built-in activity sensors in two communal forests, one with a high and the other with a low stocking density. I found that the cows spent about 1/3 of their daily time budget on grazing, which is comparable to time spent grazing in other heterogeneous environments. The cows adapted their daily time budget to the hours of daylight and increased the daily time spent on grazing throughout the season. I found a positive relationship between the home range size of suckler cows and the proportion of the home range covered by poor forage quality. Dry cows in the low stocking density area used particularly large home areas. I found that both grazing and resting cows showed highest preference for grass-rich habitats, i.e. the widespread patches of abandoned summer farm meadows and clearcuts created by timber harvesting. Cows preferred also young forest stands less than 15 years old, and the preference was strongest while grazing, compared to resting and walking. Furthermore, habitat selection varied with study area. Cattle in the area of high stocking density selected more frequently low productivity habitats and areas further from roads. Overall, dry cows gained more weight than lactating cows. I found weight gain in suckler cows to be positively correlated with length of the grazing period and negatively with the individual deviation from breed-specific weight at turnout. I could not find any relationship between weight gain in suckler cows and the extrinsic factors home range size and the proportion of the home range covered by the preferred grazing habitats, i.e. summer farm meadows and clearcuts younger than 15 years. Cows and calves in the low stocking density area gained more weight than those in the high stocking density area. Spring-born bull calves gained most weight followed by spring-born and autumn-born heifers. In the low stocking density area, cows and calves of early-maturing breeds had higher weight gain than those of late maturing breeds. In this thesis, I have shown beef cattle of international breeds fully suitable for grazing in the boreal forest in south-east Norway. I assume that this is mainly a result of the pasture resources of the large clear-cut areas, created by modern forestry operations. It is worth pointing out that appropriate stocking densities for the estimated production of forage are of particular importance for both weight performance and the behaviour of grazing cattle.

ii

#### Preface

My PhD position and research was financed by Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences. In addition, the project received founding from Fylkesmannen i Innlandet and Landbruksdirektoratet. The project started as an exchange of ideas between former Dean Harry P. Andreassen and me. Harry supported my ideas and participated actively in the early stages of the project, but unfortunately, Harry passed away before my work was finished, and I will therefore dedicate this thesis to him.

The project has allowed me to work on a theme that has always interested me, and I have enjoyed the whole period with all its challenges and all the people involved, this work had not been possible without their support. First, I will express my gratitude to the person of greatest importance for my work, Professor Barbara Zimmermann who has been an excellent supervisor through all phases of this work. Always patient and enthusiastic, with a positive attitude that made me look forward to supervisory meetings, even though they always ended up with more work for me. My grateful appreciations also goes to Olivier Devineau for introducing me to the world of data science and helping with me cleaning up messy data, performing statistical analysis and co-authorship. I am also very thankful to co-supervisor Anna Hessle for constructive contributions to early stage planning of the project and coauthorship.

I would like to give a special thanks to the farmers who participated in this research project by weighing cattle and attaching GPS collars to animals who were not always in a cooperative mood. These studies would not been possible without your help. I want to thank Vegard Urset and Joar Brukvangen at Fylkesmannen i Innlandet and, Stein Enger and Hege Ottinsen at Hedmarken Landbrukskontor for your support with realising this project. I will also thank the managers and staff at Stange and Romedal almenninger and, Furnes and Vang Almenninger for their support and contribution to this project.

I wish to thank all the students who spent hours on performing fieldwork, especially the members of my "base team": Hilde Hegnes, Lisa Dickel and Ole Henrik Møllevold who spent their summer vacation to follow stubborn cows in roughed terrain in all types of Norwegian summer weather and helped me keeping the spirit up. Thank you Mélanie Spedener for including me as a co-author in your master thesis work!

Further, I want to thank Yngve Rekdal Michael Angeloff at NIBIO for helping me with the vegetation data and professional contributions. Thanks to Øystein Neby at Mjøsen Skog for

sharing the forestry data. I would like to thank Jos Milner, Svein Solberg, Anna Gudrun Thorhallsdottir and Øystein Holand for reading and correcting me in the final phase of my writing process and Karianne Dæhlin Hagen for helping me with the layout of my thesis.

Last but not least, thanks to my beloved family, Anita, Emma and Matilde for your valuable support, encouragement, and patience during this intensive work period.

Ridabu, 28<sup>th</sup> August 2019

Morten Tofastrud

## Table of contents

Sammendragi
Abstract ii
Prefaceiii
Table of contentsv
List of publicationsvii
1. Introduction1
1.1. The applied context of the thesis1
1.1.1 Norwegian livestock production on unimproved lands1
1.1.2. Boreal forest as grazing resource for cattle in Norway
1.2. Foraging ecology of free-ranging cattle: theory and knowledge base
1.2.1. Foraging behaviour of herbivores4
1.2.2. Hierarchical foraging6
1.2.3. Home range size
1.2.4. Factors that affect habitat selection8
1.2.5. Range management and weight performance11
2. Aims of the thesis
3. Materials and methods15
3.1. Study area
3.2. Study animals and GPS collars18
3.3. Grazing regime
3.4. Resource maps22
3.5. Classification of cattle behaviour23
3.6. Analysis of the activity budget of suckler cows (Paper 1)
3.7. Analysis of home range size24

	3.8. Resource selection modelling at the patch scale (Paper 2)	25
	3.9. Resource selection modelling at the site scale (Paper 3)	25
	3.10. Modelling weight gain in cows and calves (Paper 4)	26
4	. Results	27
	4.1. Activity budget and time spent grazing (Paper 1)	27
	4.2. Home range size	27
	4.3. Habitat selection at the patch scale (Paper 2)	30
	4.4. Habitat selection at the site scale (Paper 3)	31
	4.5. Weight performance in cows and calves (Paper 4)	31
5	. Discussion	34
	5.1. Multiple effects of habitat	34
	5.2. Effects of study area or stocking density	36
	5.3. Breed matters for weight performance	39
	5.4. Lactation sets constraints	40
	5.5. Temporal effects on grazing activity and weight performance	41
6	. Conclusions	43
R	eferences	44

## List of publications

This thesis is based on the following original publications and manuscripts:

- Tofastrud, M., Hegnes, H., Devineau, O. & Zimmermann, B. (2018) Activity patterns of free-ranging beef cattle in Norway, *Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section A — Animal Science* 68, 39-47.
- Tofastrud, M., Devineau, O. & Zimmermann, B. (2019) Habitat selection of free-ranging cattle in productive coniferous forests of south-eastern Norway, *Forest Ecology and Management 437*, 1-9.
- 3) Spedener, M., Tofastrud, M., Devineau, O. & Zimmermann, B. (2019) Microhabitat selection of free-ranging beef cattle in south-boreal forest, *Applied Animal Behaviour Science 213*, 33-39.
- 4) Tofastrud, M., Hessle, A., Rekdal, Y. & Zimmermann, B. Weight gain of free-ranging beef cattle grazing in the boreal forest, (Manuscript submitted to: *Livestock Science*)

#### 1. Introduction

#### 1.1. The applied context of the thesis

The expected growth of the human population will cause a rising demand for food, which is expected to be limited by the Earth's land resources, and cannot be met by maximizing agricultural productivity alone (Godfray *et al.* 2010). Today, 33% of the Earth's cultivated land is used for livestock production, and the proportion is expected to increase in the future (Schader *et al.* 2015a). An increased demand for livestock products is expected to contribute to human-induced reduction of biodiversity, due to loss and fragmentation of habitats for wild animal and plant species (Green *et al.* 2005). Three main strategies are suggested for increasing the sustainability of livestock production; increasing livestock productivity, reducing the demand for animal products, and changing livestock feed rations to reduce their content of food that could be consumed by people (Schader *et al.* 2015a). The latter implies a better utilization of natural resources by focusing on a grassland-based ruminant production and reduced amounts of livestock feedstuffs grown on arable land.

#### 1.1.1 Norwegian livestock production on unimproved lands

In Norway, only 3% of the land area is cultivated (Ministry of Agriculture and Food 2018), but food production on unimproved land has a long tradition. Unimproved land ("utmark") consists of forests, bogs, mountains, lakes and coastal areas, in short all areas that are not built-up or cultivated for agricultural production (Sevatdal 2006). Total annual feed intake of livestock grazing on unimproved land in Norway corresponds to the grass harvested from 100 000 ha of cultivated land (Ministry of Agriculture and Food 2011), and only half of the available grazing resources of unimproved areas in Norway are utilized (Schärer 2016).

Traditionally, the silvopastoral systems in northern Scandinavia consisted of extensive livestock grazing in boreal forests (Bruteig, Austrheim & Norderhaug 2003) and over the last 2000 years, livestock dominated the guild of large herbivores in large parts of Norway (Austrheim *et al.* 2008). The forests were often communal and provided multiple ecosystem services besides livestock production, e.g. fire wood, construction materials, game meat, mushrooms and berries (Bele & Norderhaug 2013). Livestock grazing and other human activities had a large impact on the structure and composition of the forests (Ericsson, Östlund & Axelsson 2000). The diversity and density of trees varied with grazing pressure, logging intensity and local ecological conditions. This system of communal use is still practised in Norway, but today, the Scandinavian forests are managed more intensively and the major focus is on timber production (Östlund, Zackrisson & Axelsson 1997; Aasetre & Bele 2009).

Throughout the latter half of the 1900s, there has been a dramatic decline in livestock grazing unimproved lands, mainly as a result of a decline in the use of these lands for cattle (*Bos taurus*) grazing (Austrheim *et al.* 2008). During this period, development of modern breeding programmes and rational management operations led to an increase of the individual milk yield in dairy cows and resulted in a decline in the dairy cow population (Tine Rådgivning 2019). Because beef production was based on surplus animals of the dairy production line, this resulted in a net deficit in Norwegian beef production. The government took steps to stimulate beef production, which resulted in a steady increase of the population of specialized beef cattle in the recent years (Ministry of Agriculture and Food 2011) (Figure 1). Norwegian cattle herds are generally small, but the average herd size of beef cattle has increased rapidly from 6.7 cows in 1999 to 15.4 in 2014 (Norwegian Agriculture Agency 2016). The focus on national beef production has led to a growing interest in utilizing grazing resources of unimproved land. In 2016, a total of 252 666 cattle grazed on unimproved land for at least eight weeks (Norwegian Agriculture Agency 2017).



## **Figure 1**: Increase of the suckler cow population in Norway during the past decade as a result of governmental stimulation of national beef production (Animalia AS 2019).

Specialised beef cattle are kept as herds of suckler cows of either Continental or British beef breeds. In Norway the most common beef cattle breeds are Charolais (Continental) and Hereford (British), accounting for 21% and 14% of all suckler cows, respectively (Animalia

AS 2019). Beef cattle breeds can also be classified as early- or late-maturing breeds, based on their weight gain capacity. Characteristic late-maturing breeds are Charolais, Simmental and Limousin (all Continental), while Hereford and Aberdeen Angus (British) represent the early maturing breeds. In general, there is a growing interest among the beef farmers in Norway to use bulls of late-maturing breeds for crossbreeding (Animalia AS 2019).

Although these breeds have been present in Norway for decades, there is little knowledge about the grazing behaviour and performance of suckler cows and their suckling calves in extensive grazing regimes. We need an understanding of the foraging ecology of these large herbivores, in particular their foraging behaviour, area use, habitat selection and weight performance, to manage unimproved lands in a way that maintain ecological, social and economic interests, and to optimize animal production, health and welfare. In my thesis, I specifically studied these topics for free-ranging cattle turned-out to the boreal forest.

#### 1.1.2. Boreal forest as grazing resource for cattle in Norway

Forests cover 37.4% of the total land area in Norway (Statistics Norway 2018). Traditionally, these unimproved areas were the most important areas for summer grazing livestock in southeastern Norway, followed by the alpine region when summer farms were available (Bele & Norderhaug 2013). The public interest in utilization of unimproved lands for both economical and recreational purposes is increasing and the management of these areas requires information as a basis for decision-making (Larsson & Rekdal 2000). Since 1987, the Norwegian Institute of Bioeconomy Research (NIBIO) has been working on mapping vegetation types on unimproved lands as a systematic tool for assessing the quality of unimproved pasture areas (Dahlström, Hessle & Kumm 2018). Vegetation maps are built by interpretation of aerial photos and inspection of the areas and are based on 45 vegetation types and 9 other area types (Rekdal 2017). Vegetation types are defined as characteristic groups of plant species with equal biotic and abiotic requirements (Rekdal & Angelhoff 2016). This system is built on the assumption that species composition, plant production and nutrient content in foraging plants within vegetation types show similarity from locality to locality in geographically limited areas (Hofsten, Rekdal & Strand 2014). Vegetation types are categorised into foraging classes by their approximate grazing value as a tool to manage grazing livestock (Rekdal 2010; 2017). These resource maps do however not account for the successional stage of different forest stands, despite of this being a crucial factor for plant production and grazing value in the boreal forest (Rekdal 2010; 2017). The shading effect of the standing forest favours the shade-tolerant bilberry while open clearcuts supply light and

heat to the field layer and favour grass species. In a Norwegian study, Bjor and Graffer (1963) found that the clearcuts of the boreal forests lost importance as foraging areas for livestock 12–15 years after timber harvesting. Clearcut areas dominated by wavy hair grass (*Avenella flexuosa*) have a production potential of up to 2000 kg dry matter per hectare (Larsson & Rekdal 2000). Therefore, the proportion of clearcuts is considered as highly important for the production of forage inside pasture areas of the boreal forest.

The boreal forests of Norway are commonly subject to intensive commercial forestry managed by clearcutting followed by scarification, restocking and thinning (Aasetre & Bele 2009). In order to improve timber production, young spruce seedlings are planted on the clearcuts within 2-3 years after harvesting. Cattle can impact on forest regeneration areas by trampling and bedding on the seedlings and cause damages to roots and bark of older trees, which may increase reforestation costs and reduce the value of timber (Adams 1975; Mayer *et al.* 2006; Hjeljord, Histøl & Wam 2014). Nonetheless, grazing livestock have also been considered as a positive factor for modern forestry because of their fertilizing and weeding effect, which can lead to reduced competition for nutrients, water and light for the young spruce trees (Adams 1975; Östlund, Zackrisson & Axelsson 1997). However, adapting stocking rates and timing of grazing period to available plant resources is a prerequisite for sustainably managing forestry and grazing cattle (Kaufmann *et al.* 2013b; Galleguillos, Keeley & Ventura 2018).

Clearcutting together with age- and sex-specific harvest regulations (Lavsund, Nygrén & Solberg 2003) are believed to contribute to the high productivity of the Scandinavian moose (*Alces alces*) population. As a browser, moose feed mainly on deciduous tree species, young pines, shrubs and bilberry, and they are not considered as competitors of grazing livestock (Dorn 1970; Wam & Hjeljord 2010). However, moose may avoid areas of livestock grazing due to interference competition or grazing-induced changes in the amount and composition of forage (Herfindal *et al.* 2017).

#### 1.2. Foraging ecology of free-ranging cattle: theory and knowledge base

#### 1.2.1. Foraging behaviour of herbivores

Although herbivores generally live in a green world of vegetation, the quality and quantity of potential forage plants vary with time and space (Owen-Smith 2002). Forage plants are usually patchily distributed and herbivores must make their decisions about "where to feed" (Senft *et al.* 1987; Bailey *et al.* 1996) and "how to distribute daily feeding bouts" (Gregorini

2012; Kilgour 2012). In addition, foraging activity and habitat use of herbivores are constrained by social interactions (Pratt *et al.* 1986; Scott, Provenza & Banner 1995), predation risks (Underwood 1983; Beier & McCullough 1990) and topography (Homburger *et al.* 2014; Bailey, Stephenson & Pittarello 2015).

According to the optimal foraging theory animals seek for maximizing the intake of energy in a minimum of time (Stephens & Krebs 1986). However, application of the optimal foraging theory to describe foraging behaviour of herbivores has been problematic, as especially the ruminants do not always optimize their energy intake (Distel *et al.* 1995) but perform their foraging strategies based on a trade-off between forage quality and quantity (Fryxell 1991; Wallis de Vries & Daleboudt 1994; Raynor *et al.* 2017). In addition, foraging decisions are based on environmental conditions (topography, distance to water, predators and human disturbance) (Senft *et al.* 1987; Weterings *et al.* 2018) and individual factors (spatial memory, social interactions) (Lazo 1995; Bailey *et al.* 1996; Roguet, Dumont & Prache 1998). Therefore, optimal foraging theory can be used to predict diet selection of ruminants, but does not necessarily imply that their foraging is optimal in an evolutionary sense (Parker & Smith 1990), especially for livestock species bred for maximising production and enhancing animal handling, such as cattle.

The digestive physiology and body size is of major importance for foraging time, digestive capacity and nutritional requirements of herbivores (Demment & Van Soest 1985; Belovsky & Slade 1986; Clauss *et al.* 2013). Large herbivore species are commonly less selective feeders compared to the smaller species as daily requirements depend on the non-linear relationship between the basal metabolic rate BMR and the body mass M (BMR ~  $M^{0.75}$ ). This so-called "Jarman–Bell Principle" (Geist 1974) indicates a decrease in nutritional demands per unit of body weight along a continuum of small- to large-bodied individuals. In addition, the microbiological digestion of plant material in large herbivores has been described as more effective than that of small herbivores due to the greater volume of the gastrointestinal tract (Demment & Van Soest 1985). The observed higher intake of low-quality diets in large herbivores may be seen as a strategy to cover the overall higher total energy demand by spending less time to search for high quality food resources compared to smaller herbivores who require more energy relative to their body weight (Müller *et al.* 2013). The selectivity for high-quality resources observed in small herbivores can therefore be explained on the basis of ecological opportunities rather than physiology related to body mass (Clauss *et al.* 2013).

Foraging activity is normally defined as the sum of behaviours associated with the intake of forage including transfers to new feeding localizations (Owen-Smith, Fryxell & Merrill 2010). The proportion of feeding, measured as intake of plants during foraging time, varies between different herbivores and the feed intake of grazers and browsers constitutes 80-90% and 65-80% of foraging time, respectively (Owen-Smith 2002). Mainly due to difference in the distribution of forage between vertically oriented trees and shrubs compared to the horizontally directed grass patches (Owen-Smith, Fryxell & Merrill 2010). Generally, foraging activities follow a diurnal rhythm characterised by peaks in activity around sunrise and sunset interspersed with resting periods during the day (Howery *et al.* 1996; Kilgour 2012).

Herbivores adapts foraging activity to the quantity and quality of forage (Di Marco & Aello 2001; Henkin, Ungar & Dolev 2012; Manning *et al.* 2017a). In ruminants, the forage intake increases with digestibility (Huhtanen *et al.* 2006), and daily forage intake is normally limited by the filling capacity of the gastrointestinal tract rather than time available for feeding (Beekman & Prins 1989; Farnsworth & Illius 1998). The digestibility of organic and dry matter in foraging plants increases during the day as a result of the photosynthetic activity (Orr *et al.* 1997; Gregorini *et al.* 2009). Therefore, the foraging activity of herbivores is commonly peaking during the afternoon/evening until dusk in order to maximize daily energy intake and provide a steady release of nutrients during night hours while resting and ruminating (Gregorini 2012).

Environmental conditions such as human disturbance and heat periods have caused a shift of the feeding activity to night hours in red deer (*Cervus elaphus*) (Kamler, Jędrzejewski & Jędrzejewska 2007) and cattle (Schoenbaum *et al.* 2017), respectively. Disturbance by predators has caused cattle to gather in higher stocking densities (Laporte *et al.* 2010) and can cause shifts in habitat use of herbivores which may lead to an overuse of certain habitats and increased use of poor quality habitats (Howery & DeLiberto 2004; Fortin *et al.* 2005; Weterings *et al.* 2018). In addition, presence of predators may reduce foraging activity of herbivores by causing increased vigilance (Welp *et al.* 2004; Steyaert *et al.* 2011) and daily movements (Clark & Johnson 2009).

#### 1.2.2. Hierarchical foraging

Herbivores perform foraging activities over a hierarchy of spatial and associated temporal scales (Senft *et al.* 1987). Foraging behaviours are performed as bites at the smallest spatial

scale, leaving the herbivore to decide how much of a given plant it should remove (Laca *et al.* 1992). Within a foraging patch, herbivores select for different plant species and plant parts. A foraging patch is defined as a spatial unit that differs from the surrounding units by generating changes in the herbivore's intake rate caused by e.g. changes in time spent on walking and searching while performing foraging activity (Searle, Thompson Hobbs & Shipley 2005). The feeding patches themselves are distributed inside daily, seasonal or annual home ranges (Senft *et al.* 1987; Bailey *et al.* 1996), areas where animals live and perform their normal activities (Powell & Mitchell 2012). At an even larger spatial scale, herbivores select specific areas to establish or maintain their home range, which defines the availability of forage for each individual.

In heterogeneous vegetation, foraging patches are spatially and temporally dispersed and the individual needs to move between feeding locations (Owen-Smith, Fryxell & Merrill 2010). Spatial memory in herbivores has proved crucial for an effective use of favoured foraging patches (Bailey et al. 1996; Van Moorter et al. 2009). The nutritional quality of the foraging plants decreases as they mature due to an increased content of fibre. In grasses, most of the digestible material is concentrated in the leaves and the fibre fraction is mainly found in the stems where it is required for maintaining plant structure (McDonald et al. 2011). Grazing results in consumption of the most digestible plant parts that in turn could be depleted. However, plants adapted to herbivory often have an opportunity for regrowth after grazing, and by selection of earlier grazed patches, herbivores can maintain their nutrient intake through the summer season (Dumont, D'Hour & Petit 1995; Wallis De Vries 1996). Although earlier grazed patches have less above-ground standing crop, they constitute a highly available feed resource in poor-quality pastures (Owen-Smith, Fryxell & Merrill 2010). Seidel and Boyce (2015) found that elk (Cervus canadensis) returned to their favoured foraging patches on average 15 days after foraging during the growing season. Howery et al. (1996) found that cattle showed high affiliation to previous used home ranges and that the selection of foraging patches inside home ranges are transferred from mother to calves. In sheep (Ovis aries), ewes are the main social model for their offspring and important for foraging learning (Thorhallsdottir, Provenza & Balph 1987). Lazo (1994) reported that semi-wild cattle in Spain, living with minimal management, maintained already established territories or home ranges, even under periods when resources were limited.

This memory-based foraging enables herbivores to continue foraging in already used areas. By utilizing regrowth in foraging plants, they can maintain a higher intake of digestible plant material rather than feeding on less digestible parts of matured plants (Seidel & Boyce 2015; Merkle, Potts & Fortin 2017). Models of spatial and temporal memory of herbivores have been used to explain variation in individual home range size (Van Moorter *et al.* 2009; Seidel & Boyce 2016).

#### 1.2.3. Home range size

The variation in home range size among and within species has been claimed to be a linear function of the metabolic body mass ( $M^{0.75}$ ) of terrestrial mammals (McNab 1963; Gompper & Gittleman 1991). This has limited validity in ungulates because differences in habitat use and species characteristics affect the relationship between body mass and home range size (Ofstad *et al.* 2016). The distribution of habitat patches is considered as a major factor determining home range size of wild ungulates, as high cover of unproductive habitat types are commonly resulting in larger home ranges, and higher proportions of preferred habitat types are found in smaller home ranges (Borger *et al.* 2006; Saïd *et al.* 2009; Bjørneraas *et al.* 2012). Factors such as social organization, population density and reproductive status have also proven influential for the home range size of herbivores (Saïd *et al.* 2005; van Beest *et al.* 2011; Vander Wal, Laforge & McLoughlin 2014). Increased population density may reduce individual home range size (Ofstad *et al.* 2016), while individual attributes such as sex and age barely contributed to the observed variation in individual home range size of roe deer (*Capreolus capreolus*) (Lovari, Serrao & Mori 2017).

#### 1.2.4. Factors that affect habitat selection

Generally, *abiotic factors* such as distance to water and topography are considered to be of greatest importance for herbivore distribution inside home ranges (Senft *et al.* 1987; Pinchak *et al.* 1991; Bailey *et al.* 1996; Henkin, Ungar & Dolev 2012). Several studies have determined distance to water as a crucial factor for distribution of grazing cattle (Roath & Krueger 1982a; Pinchak *et al.* 1991; Putfarken *et al.* 2008; Ganskopp & Bohnert 2009). Cattle have also shown an ability of alternating more frequently among foraging sites in more even versus rugged terrain (Henkin, Ungar & Dolev 2012) and in more homogeneous versus heterogeneous vegetation (Bailey, Stephenson & Pittarello 2015). Wild herbivores such as elk, red deer and pronghorns (*Antilocapra Americana*) (Licoppe & De Crombrugghe 2003; Seidel & Boyce 2015; Christie, Jensen & Boyce 2017) prefer areas further from roads. On the other hand, roads may be attractive for cattle as they enable easy traveling routes through rough and forested terrain (Roath & Krueger 1982a; Sæther *et al.* 2006). Shy cattle grazing in

Canadian forests avoided human disturbance by using roads only for travelling (Kaufmann *et al.* 2013b).

The most important biotic factor of habitat selection is the *vegetation* itself. Inside the home range, accessibility of highly productive patches and the proportion of nutritive foraging plants are important factors of the distribution of herbivores (Lazo 1995; Kie & Boroski 1996; Wallis De Vries 1996; van Beest et al. 2011). The different herbivores prefer different types of vegetation and subsequently avoid others (Hall 1988; Gordon 1989). Grazers are more commonly found in open areas while browsers commonly use closed habitat types (Ofstad et al. 2016). Cattle are typical grazers that select vegetation communities with high biomass production consisting of mainly grass and forbs (Holechek et al. 1982; Pratt et al. 1986; Gordon 1989; Kaufmann et al. 2013a). In a heterogonous landscape, cattle must interact with resources over multiple scales due to a spatio-temporally changing distribution of high quality forage (Senft et al. 1987; Bailey et al. 1996). They use patches of grass in the vegetative phase for maximization of their energy intake, but selectivity is constrained by availability and the costs of searching for the preferred forage resources (Laca et al. 1992; Wallis de Vries & Daleboudt 1994). Cattle favour plants with higher than average content of crude protein and digestibility of organic matter (Ganskopp & Bohnert 2009; Selemani et al. 2013). Further, calves and small and medium-sized cows are more selective grazers than older cows and large bulls (Lazo & Soriguer 1993; Cazcarra & Petit 1995b).

The *stocking density* can largely influence habitat use: Livestock in areas of low stocking densities are able to select for the highest productive sites and they perform repeated grazing on specific patches due to nutrient-rich vegetative regrowth, while other patches within the home range may be avoided (Dumont, D'Hour & Petit 1995). High stocking densities may lead to an overuse of high quality patches and increased use of low quality patches (Mobæk *et al.* 2009; Owen-Smith, Fryxell & Merrill 2010; van Beest *et al.* 2014; Schoenbaum *et al.* 2017). This grazing behaviour is consistent with the ideal-free distribution (IFD) theory that predicts a more even use of habitats in areas with high stocking density compared to low density areas (Fretwell & Lucas 1969b). As an example, cattle grazing wetlands in the Netherlands were less selective in their choice of forage species at high stocking densities truly because of a poorly adapted digestive physiology for grazing patches of low sward heights (Cornelissen & Vulink 2015). In a simulated study performed in Netherlands, cattle moved more frequently and walked longer distances between foraging patches when the density of animals increased (Wallis De Vries 1996).

Habitat demands vary with the *behavioural state* of the animals. Sheep in an alpine area preferred vegetation types with high quality forage for grazing, and used habitats of lower productivity while resting (Mobæk et al. 2009). European bison (Bison bonasus) preferred habitats with high tree density while resting (Schneider, Kowalczyk & Köhler 2013). In recent decades, behavioural studies of cattle have been facilitated by the use of GPS-monitoring in combination with activity sensors that measure body movements in multiple dimensions and therefore allow a classification into different behavioural states(Ganskopp 2001; Ungar et al. 2005; Augustine & Derner 2013; Roberts, Cain & Cox 2016; Manning et al. 2017b). With frequent battery change of such equipment, movement and activity can be monitored continuously and at short time intervals (Ungar et al. 2005). Astoundingly, I found only one study on cattle habitat selection where the behaviour of cattle was classified with activity sensors instead of direct observations. In this study from the Swiss Alps, grazing activity of GPS-tracked cattle was positively related to forage quality and negatively to terrain slope (Homburger et al. 2014). In a Swedish study, Hessle, Rutter and Wallin (2008) recorded jaw moments in combination with GPS positions and found that heifers of both native and international beef cattle breeds preferred grazing in dry and mesic habitats and avoided wet areas.

Habitat selection may also be a result of *seasonality*, which has a major influence on quality and quantity of forage (Parsons *et al.* 2003). Free-ranging sheep in alpine environments of Norway decreased their preference of high quality patches towards the late summer season in areas of both high and low stocking densities (Mobæk *et al.* 2009; Jørgensen, Steinheim & Holand 2018). Cattle grazing in forests of Germany (Putfarken *et al.* 2008) and Israel (Schoenbaum *et al.* 2017) selected for different types of vegetation in different seasons in order to utilize patches of good nutritional quality and to provide shelter from the sun in warm periods. In Norway, cattle decreased their use of summer farm meadows and increased use of clearcuts through the grazing season (Bjor & Graffer 1963).

The habitat use and distribution of large herbivores is affected by *social conditions* caused by species-specific traits, individual characteristics and social learning (Howery *et al.* 1998; Bailey *et al.* 2015; Goodman *et al.* 2016). Social affiliation between individuals is not found in cattle (Boyland *et al.* 2016) and sheep (Lawrence & Wood-Gush 1988), but they are gregarious animals that commonly establish fusion-fission subgroups within a larger herd within the same home range area (Kimura & Ihobe 1985; Hall 1986; Lazo 1994; Howery *et al.* 1996). Cattle in small herds show greater associations and form subsequently less

subgroups compared to cattle within larger herds (Harris *et al.* 2007). The home ranges of herds are commonly described as very stable from year to year (Howery *et al.* 1996), and the current composition of individuals within sub-groups is influenced by environmental factors such as topography, vegetation structure, patchiness and herd size (Howery *et al.* 1998; Stephenson & Bailey 2017). Therefore, several studies have raised concerns regarding the independence of observations from GPS tracked herd animals within the same areas as these animals are likely to be influenced by social interactions regarding locations and activities (Minta 1992; Weber, Burcham & Marcum 2001; Swain *et al.* 2011; Stephenson & Bailey 2017).

#### 1.2.5. Range management and weight performance

Sustainable utilization of unimproved land for livestock grazing involves a grazing management that optimizes livestock performance while taking into account biodiversity and other ecosystem services (Rosa García *et al.* 2013; Austrheim *et al.* 2016). This can be achieved by adjusting herd size and stocking densities, selecting appropriate livestock species and breeds, and composing an optimal sex and age structure suitable for a given pasture type (Rook *et al.* 2004; Fraser *et al.* 2009a).

*Stocking density*: Sustainable use of pastures for grazing livestock requires good information in terms of stocking densities and the effects of density on habitat use and animal performance (Pakeman & Nolan 2009). Stocking rate is described as the most important factor of grazing management, as even slight changes in plant quality can influence the cattle's ability to select and consume a highly nutritious diet which in turn affects weight performance (Murray & Illius 2000; Olson 2005). Further, maintaining high densities of herbivores in low productive areas for several years can favour the growth of less palatable low-quality plants and vegetation types (Simard *et al.* 2008; Skonhoft, Austrheim & Mysterud 2010).

*Livestock species*: Differences in dental and digestive anatomy of livestock species affects their dietary choice as well as plant communities and livestock production (Rook *et al.* 2004). For example, woody vegetation in heathland areas in the northwest of Spain has been more widespread in areas grazed by sheep than in areas with goats (*Capra aegagrus hircus*) (Jáuregui *et al.* 2009). Cattle are not particularly selective while foraging and they avoid grazing close to the ground (Pykälä 2005). Therefore, cattle will perform poorly when foraging on vegetation of low nutritional value or lower sward heights, compared to the smaller and more selective sheep, and compared to horses (*Equus ferus caballus*) that are

anatomically better adapted to grazing on low sward heights (Rosa García *et al.* 2013; Cornelissen & Vulink 2015).

*Breed*: Several studies found has that livestock performance is affected by an interaction between genotype and grazing environment (Wright *et al.* 1994; Molinuevo 1997; Fraser *et al.* 2009a). Late maturing beef cattle breeds are bred for intensive meat production and hence adapted to energy-dense feed rations. Late maturing breeds of both sheep and cattle have a higher intake potential than smaller early maturing breeds while grazing improved pastures with good availability of preferred foraging plants (Osoro *et al.* 1999). On the other hand, animals with smaller body size are more efficient on nutrient-poor pastures where the availability of preferred species is low (Ferrell & Jenkins 1985; Osoro *et al.* 1999). As a result, these breeds are considered less efficient in utilizing energy of low quality forage than early maturing livestock breeds (Webster 1989). However, Fraser *et al.* (2009a) found that the composition of foraging plants had a greater influence on weight performance of beef cattle on low-productive, unimproved lands, compared to breed.

*Animal management:* High indoor feeding intensity during winter affects weight gain of cattle negatively during the recovery period after turnout to pasture (Nams & Martin 2007; Hessle, Dahlström & Wallin 2011). The nutritional intake of suckling offspring is mainly provided by milk and their weight gain depends largely on the milk yield potential of their mother (Wright *et al.* 1994; Casasús *et al.* 2002a). This may explain why studies has reported similar weight gain of spring-born suckler calves, independent of if they were grazing unimproved lands or cultivated pastures (Niemelä *et al.* 2008; Steinshamn *et al.* 2010).

*Season*: Weather conditions during the summer season affects growth and maturing of plants and is a source of yearly variation in weight performance of both wild and domesticated herbivores (Sæther 1985; Casasús *et al.* 2002a; Steinshamn *et al.* 2010).

#### 2. Aims of the thesis

The broad aim of this thesis was to evaluate factors affecting behaviour and live weight performance of beef cattle grazing in the boreal forest of south-eastern Norway. The aim responds to the global growing interest in livestock production on unimproved land, known as semi-natural grasslands, rangelands or rough grazing (Hessle, Rutter & Wallin 2008; Niemelä *et al.* 2008; Fraser *et al.* 2009a). In Norway, the Ministry of Agriculture and Food has emphasized the need for knowledge about animal welfare, grazing behaviour and the synergy between grazing and other social considerations on unimproved land (Ministry of Agriculture and Food 2011; Steine *et al.* 2012). To meet these various considerations, a greater understanding is required of how cattle utilize unimproved lands and what factors affect cattle area use across heterogeneous landscapes (Kaufmann *et al.* 2013b; Larson-Praplan *et al.* 2015). It is also particularly important to estimate the production potential of different cattle groups (e.g. breeds, reproductive status and age) on different types of unimproved lands (Bailey *et al.* 2001; Fraser *et al.* 2009a).

Free-ranging suckler cows and their calves are turned out into the forest in early summer with minimal human intervention during the grazing season. The forests are often in rugged terrain with variable topography and the cattle meet an environment that is completely different from the high-productivity grasslands close to the farm. The food patches consist mostly of widespread summer farm meadows and clearcuts in the productive forest, distributed irregularly within a mosaic of even-aged forest stands (Figure 2). Within the food patches themselves, forage plants may be patchily distributed, and forestry waste, tree stumps and stones can hinder access for cattle. I was therefore interested to study the grazing behaviour, habitat selection and performance of non-native beef cattle in these heterogeneous environments. For this, I had access to two communal forests, one with low cattle stocking density and the other with high density. Paper 1 aimed to explore the time budget of freeranging cattle in these areas, by determining the proportion of time spent grazing, resting and walking. Paper 2 aimed to describe the habitat selection of cattle on heterogeneous forest pastures as a function of stocking density and behavioural state, i.e. while grazing, resting and walking. Paper 3 aimed to explore the microhabitat selection of free-ranging beef cattle while performing grazing and resting activities. Paper 4 aimed to measure live weight gain in cows and calves during the summer grazing period, and to relate individual performance to age, breed, reproductive status, animal density and habitat use by the cattle. Finally, as part of the

**synopsis**, I calculated individual home ranges to explore how home range size relates to cattle breed, reproductive status, animal density and availability of specific vegetation types.



**Figure 2:** Suckler cows grazing meadows of an abandoned summer farm in Stange - Romedal Almenning (SRA, left) and of a young forest stand in Furnes - Vang Almenning (FVA, right) (Photographers: Hilde Hegnes 2015 (left) and Lisa Dickel 2016 (right)).

## 3. Materials and methods

#### 3.1. Study area

I studied free-ranging beef cattle grazing in parts of the communal lands of Stange - Romedal Almenning (SRA) (2015–2017) and Furnes - Vang Almenning (FVA) (2016 and 2017), both in Hedmark County in south-eastern Norway (60° N, 11° E). The study areas of SRA and FVA were 150 and 100 km<sup>2</sup>, respectively, with elevation ranges from 300 – 600 and 600 - 700 meters above sea level (m.a.s.l.), respectively (Figure 3). The bedrock was dominated by acidic and nutrient-poor rocks such as gneiss and granites in SRA and southern FVA, and dark sandstone in northern FVA (The Geological Survey of Norway (NGU) 2018).



**Figure 3:** Location of the study areas in Furnes/Vang almenninger (FVA) in 2016 and 2017 and Stange/Romedal almenninger (SRA) from 2015 to 2017 in south-eastern Norway

Norway spruce (*Picea abies*) and Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris*) are the dominant conifers of the boreal forests in northwestern Europe. The understory vegetation of the forest floor is dominated by ericaceous species as bilberry (*Vaccinium myrtillus*) and lingonberry (*Vaccinium vitis-idaea*), feather mosses (*Hylocomium splendens, Pleurozium schreberi, Ptilium crista-castrensis*) and lichens (*Cladonia spp., Cladonia stellaris*) (Boonstra *et al.* 2016). In early successional stages after clearcutting, the wavy hair grass can cover up to 80% of the ground and is the most dominant species of the understory vegetation and thereby considered as most important foraging plant for grazing livestock (Figure 4) (Larsson & Rekdal 2000; Dahlström, Hessle & Kumm 2018). Tufted hair grass (*Deschampsia cespitosa*) and sedges (*Carex sp.*) are species that commonly grow in wet areas (Todnem & Lunnan 2017), and avoided by cattle when other foraging plants are available (Hessle, Rutter & Wallin 2008).



**Figure 4:** Suckler cow with calf resting inside a prethinning forest stand (left) and grazing a clearcut (right) in SRA with an understory vegetation dominated by bilberry (Vaccinium myrtillus) heather and wavy hair grass (Avenella flexuosa), respectively. (Photographer: Morten Tofastrud 2015)

In SRA, parts of the area were rugged and difficult for grazing cattle to access, with bogs covering 2 % of the area. FVA was more accessible but bogs covered about 14 % of the area (Table 1). Both study areas were dominated by the bilberry-spruce forest vegetation type, which covered 58 % and 44 % of the area in SRA and FVA, respectively (Rekdal 2010; 2017).

**Table 1**: Areal distribution (%) of vegetation types of the boreal forests in Stange - RomedalAlmenning (SRA) and Furnes - Vang Almenning (FVA) study areas in south-eastern Norway(Rekdal 2010; 2017).

Vegetation types	SRA	FVA
Lichen and heather pine	13.2	21.6
forest		
Bilberry pine forest	17.2	0.0
Bilberry spruce forest	58.0	44.4
Meadow spruce forest	1.8	4.0
Bogs and non-productive	2.0	14.5
areas		
Summer farm meadows	0.7	0.8
Bog and swamp forests	7.1	14.7

The coniferous forests in both study areas are managed using commercial forestry methods, resulting in a patchwork of even-aged stands. These stands are grouped into five cutting classes by age and development as: (1) Clearcuts before regeneration, (2) young forest stands, (3) early production forest in the thinning stage, (4) mature production forest, and (5) old-growth forest (Allma - Allskog Mjøsen Skog og AT Plan 2017). The studies of Bjor and Graffer (1963) showed that grazing cattle prefer forest stands younger than 15 years, and the grazing value of cutting class 2 is considered to decrease over time (Larsson & Rekdal 2000). Therefore, I regrouped cutting class 1 with class 2-stands younger than 15 years into a new class 2.1 and cutting class 2-stands older than 15 years as 2.2. Cutting classes 4 and 5 were combined into new class 4.5 because these cutting classes have similar grazing value (Larsson & Rekdal 2000) (Table 2).

**Table 2.** Distribution (%) of forest stands in regrouped cutting classes (New-Class) based on random points (reflecting availability) equal to the number of cow positions within each cow's home range for the study areas SRA and FVA in south-eastern Norway. The cutting classes are defined as 2.1 = Forest in regeneration 0 - 15 years after timber harvesting, 2.2 = Forest in regeneration older than 15 years, 3 = Young production forest in thinning stage, 4.5 = production forest in harvesting stage and old-growth forest (Allma - Allskog Mjøsen Skog og AT Plan 2017).

New-Class	Definition	SRA	FVA
2.1	Young forest stands $\leq 15$ years	15.7	14.3
2.2	Young forest stands > 15 years	14.4	15.5
3	Early production stands in thinning stage	31.6	42.1
4.5	Mature and old-growth forest stands	38.3	28.1

#### 3.2. Study animals and GPS collars

I recruited animals from five and four commercial farms in SRA and FVA, respectively. Cattle belonging to the same farm were considered as one herd. The number of adult cows determined herd size, and all herds included both lactating and dry cows. Herd size ranged from minimum seven to maximum 54 adult cows, with only slight changes from year to year.

The farmers reported information about the herd, including individual genotype, reproductive status and birth-period of calves. I grouped all individual animals into categories referred to as "main breed", based on the breed representing the highest proportion of the animal's genotype or the maternal breed in the case of 50/50 crosses. Furthermore, cattle were grouped as early and late maturing breeds depending on the "main breeds", with Hereford as early- and Charolais, Limousin and Simmental as late-maturing breeds. In SRA, the most common breeds were Hereford and Charolais. In FVA, most of the cows were of the late-maturing breeds, Charolais, Limousin and Simmental.

Calves were born in two calving periods (autumn and spring) and both heifer and bull calves were turned out to forest pastures, but national legislation prohibits the use of communal pastures for bulls older than six months. I grouped calves based on birth-period and sex as spring-born bulls, spring-born heifers and autumn-born heifers. Number of calves per group varied with breed group and study area (Table 3). The farmers weighed the cattle at turnout and housing date (Table 3). All animals were kept indoors until turnout day but some had access to outdoor yards.

**Table 3:** Average weight  $(\pm SD)$  at turnout (AWT) of early and late maturing breeds of suckler cows and spring-born (SB) and autumn-born (AB) suckling calves grazing in boreal forests of SRA and FVA in south-eastern Norway.

Cattle	Study	N	AWT,	Ν	AWT SB	N	AWT AB
	area	(cows)	kg (± SD)	(SB	calves,	(AB	calves,
				calves)	kg (± SD)	calves)	kg (± SD)
Early maturing	SRA	107	597 (±94.2)	60	129 (±41.6)	20	320 (±20.0)
Late maturing	SRA	45	659 (±121.2)	113	162 (±40.9)	22	268 (±38.4)
Early maturing	FVA	6	693 (±64.8)	7	200 (±22.2)	-	-
Late maturing	FVA	178	711 (±94.4)	30	172 (±55.1)	18	299 (±52.8)

At turnout day, farmers equipped cows with either a GPS collar or a cowbell. I used 18 Tellus Medium plus GPS collars with a GSM link for remote data transfer, and 13 Tellus Basic GPS collars (Tellus, Followit AB, Lindesberg, Sweden) without the remote data link. The GPS collars recorded positions and activity at 5-minute intervals in 2015 and 2017. In 2016, I programmed all Basic collars and seven GSM collars in SRA to take positions at 10-minute intervals during the night resting period, to save battery power and increase the length of the monitoring period in areas with poor satellite and GSM coverage. The number of GPS collars in use varied among years because of technical failures or collars that fell off during the grazing season (Table 4). GPS collars were distributed between the herds proportionally to the number of cows per herd, with at least two collars per herd (one with and one without a GSM link). In 2015, all Basic collars ran out of power after a few weeks due to incorrect programming by the manufacturing company. Data from these collars were excluded from

further analysis. The GPS collars had a built-in two-axis accelerometer for measuring activity based on neck movements. During each positioning attempt, the collars measured activity as the number of electric pulses in horizontal direction, for left-right and forward-backward neck movements.

**Table 4**: Distribution of the success and failure of GPS collars between SRA and FVA in the study years 2015- 2017 and the total successfully acquired GPS positions as counts and as a percentage of all positioning attempts (GPS success) across collar types.

		Tellus N	Medium	Tellus Medium		Successfully acquired GPS positions	
		plus	GSM	plus Basic			
Year	Study	Success	Failure	Success	Failure	Count	GPS
	area						success
2015	SRA	18	0	0	13	453122	98.9
			_		_		
2016	SRA	9	0	5	2	242948	99.7
	FVA	9	0	5	1	293652	98.2
2017	SRA	8	1	6	0	371235	99.2
	FVA	8	1	6	1	333603	91.5 <sup>2</sup>
	Total	52	$2^{1}$	22	$17^{1}$	1694560	97.8

GPS collars

<sup>1</sup> Data from collars with failures were not included in subsequent analyses.

<sup>2</sup> Low success rate due to unexpected deviations from programmed time intervals of "basic" collars during the period.

In the behavioural study (Paper 1), I used data from 18 GPS collars with a GSM link attached to cows turned out in SRA in 2015. These cows were six purebred Charolais (all lactating cows), five purebred of Hereford (three lactating and two dry cows) and seven crosses classified as Herefords (three lactating and four dry cows). The data were validated with observational data to build a model to classify cattle activities. I used the model to classify the activity of 52 suckler cows of different breeds and reproductive status with GPS-GSM collars

during two and three grazing summers in SRA and FVA, respectively (Table 4). In the studies of home range size and habitat selection (synopsis, Paper 2), I used GPS data from 74 suckler cows, including the 52 cows used for paper 1 and 22 cows with Basic collars (Table 4). In the microhabitat study (Paper 3), I used activity and position data from 16 adult cows with GPS-GSM collars (eight in each study area) in the summer season 2017. The cows were representing all nine farms and distributed on early and late maturing breeds by five and 11 animals, respectively.

In the study on live weight performance (Paper 4), I used the weight at turnout and housing of 336 suckler cows and 270 suckling calves as a basis for measures of weight gain during the grazing season (Table 3). The cattle represented 40% and 30% of the cattle population turned out in SRA (in 2015-2017) and FVA (in 2016 and 2017), respectively. The reproductive status of the weighed suckler cows was 55 and 134 dry, and 97 and 50 lactating in SRA and FVA, respectively. Main breeds of both suckler cows and calves were unevenly distributed between the study areas, with cows of early maturing breeds dominating in SRA and late maturing breeds dominating in FVA. Fifty-three of the weighed cows were equipped with GPS collars and I used data from these collars to investigate the effects of environmental factors on weight gain in suckler cows.

#### 3.3. Grazing regime

The periods of extensive grazing lasted between 80 and 120 days. In SRA, the grazing season typically occurred from the end of May to the middle of September, while the cattle in FVA were turned out in early June and housed in early September. This difference in grazing period between study areas was mainly due to the higher elevation of FVA and therefore shorter vegetation period. In addition, the grazing period varied between herds, mainly due to differences in calving time and farm management.

Forage production in heterogeneous patches of boreal forest pastures is highly variable, caused by varying access to water and nutrients within the vegetation types. In addition, the establishment of trees after timber harvesting can differ between the patches. In this study, cattle were roaming in large areas with highly heterogeneous habitats, making on-place forage production assessments too time-consuming and costly. Therefore, I used a large-scale approach for estimation of grazing capacities based on the foraging classification of different vegetation types by Rekdal (2010); (2017) (Table 5).

**Table 5**: Percentage distribution of three foraging classes; less good, good and very good,and the estimated grazing capacity for beef cattle in SRA and FVA (Rekdal 2010; 2017).Vegetation types represented in the study areas are grouped by their grazing value based onthe production and nutrient content of the characteristic plant species.

Foraging classes	Estimated grazing capacity	SRA	FVA	Vegetation types
	(beef cows $ha^{-1}$ )			
Less Good	0.05–0.08	21 %	29 %	Lichen and heather pine
				forest
Good	0.08-0.12	76 %	67 %	Bilberry pine forest
				Bilberry spruce forest
				Bogs and wet areas <sup>1</sup>
Very Good	0.12–0.17	2 %	4 %	Meadow spruce forest

<sup>1</sup> Different types of bogs and swamp forests may be considered to have either less good or good pasture value. The dominant types in both study areas were classified as areas of good grazing value.

Sheep, native cattle breeds and dairy heifers were also grazing in the study areas. Based on methods used by Rekdal (2010); (2017) all livestock were transformed to cow units and included in estimates of stocking density with the ratio of 6.5 sheep equal to 1 beef cattle unit. Cattle of native breeds and dairy heifers were considered as 0.75 beef cow units. The possible impact of wild herbivores on forage production was not measured. The utilization of grazing capacity was estimated as the relationship between the proportion of good and very good foraging areas and number of cattle turned out and thereby estimated to 38% and 148% in SRA and FVA, respectively. Consequently, the stocking densities were defined as low (0.04 cows ha<sup>-1</sup>) in SRA and high (0.16 cows ha<sup>-1</sup>) in FVA. In general, the grazing capacity of the boreal forest is considered as extremely low compared with cultivated pastures (Larsson & Rekdal 2000).

#### 3.4. Resource maps

To analyse habitat selection (Paper 2) and the effects of habitat on home range size (Synopsis) and live weight performance (Paper 4), I created the following layers in ArcGIS 10.6 (Esri 2017):

Vegetation layer: I created polygon layers based on the information from the vegetation maps (Rekdal 2010; 2017). These layers included unprocessed information about all vegetation types inside areas of coniferous forest and summer farm meadows (Table 1). In order to restrict the number of small-scale or less used vegetation types, I merged bogs and non-productive areas into one group called "open areas", and all swamp forests and deciduous forests into "other forests".

Forestry layer: I created polygon layers of the regrouped cutting class (New-Class) based on information from the forestry plan services (Allma - Allskog Mjøsen Skog og AT Plan 2017), with permission from the managers of the respective communal area (Table 2).

Topography and road layers: I created polygon layers as topographical raster layers describing elevation, slope and aspect at 25m resolution, based on the official digital elevation model of the Norwegian Mapping Authorities (Kartverket 2017). I classified aspect into the four cardinal directions, north, east, south, and west, in addition to flat ground when slope =  $0^{\circ}$ . I created a raster layer of Euclidean distances to roads by using the Spatial Analyst tool in ArcGIS.

#### 3.5. Classification of cattle behaviour

For papers 1, 2 and 3, I needed the behavioural state of the cows at each GPS-location. For this, I validated the activity data collected by the collars by performing observational studies of the 18 cows equipped with GPS-GSM collars during hours of daylight in different habitats in SRA in 2015. Observations were performed in 5-minute intervals simultaneously with the collars' positioning and activity measurements, for observation periods lasting for up to one hour. I recorded all behaviours observed within the first 90 seconds of each positioning attempt, to cover the maximum acquisition time for GPS-positions (time-to-fix TTF). A total of 114 observation periods resulted in 1105 monitored positioning attempts. I followed Ungar et al. (2005) and divided all recorded behaviours into the following activity groups; "Low" (all resting behaviours, i.e. lying and standing with/without ruminating), "Grazing" (standing or moving with head towards the ground), and "High" (other active behaviours carried out with neck in horizontal position, mostly walking), hereafter called resting, grazing and walking, respectively. The most dominant activity group within the TTF was the response variable in classification trees including the focal animals' neck movement and distance travelled between 5 minute positions. I developed the algorithm with the evtree package (Grubinger, Zeileis & Pfeiffer 2014) in R ver. 3.5.1 (R Core Team 2018). The model accuracy

of the resulting classification tree was evaluated by using 75% of the observation data as a training set and the remaining 25% as a validation set. Based on the classification model, I classified more than 1.2 million 5-minutes positions obtained during three grazing seasons into the three activity groups to predict the time budget of 52 cows.

#### 3.6. Analysis of the activity budget of suckler cows (Paper 1)

The activity of suckler cows was investigated by building logistic mixed effects models (GLMMs) in the *lme4* package (Bates *et al.* 2015) in R ver. 3.5.1. I built six candidate GLMMs with grazing (1) or non-grazing (0) as binomial response and the following fixed variables: hour of the day, week number, the interaction of hour and week, year, study area, main breed and reproductive status. I standardized continuous variables from 0 to 1 in order to compare the strength of selection among these covariates and achieve better model performance. The experimental design was unbalanced between individuals and study years and the data lacked independence within individuals. Therefore, I included a random effect with individual (animal-id) nested in year in each model. I selected the final model as the one with the fewest informative variables within  $\Delta AIC < 2$  (Burnham & Anderson 1998).

#### 3.7. Analysis of home range size

The home range size of suckler cows equipped with GPS collars was estimated as 100% Minimum Convex Polygons (MCP) in ArcGIS 10.6 (Esri 2017) and investigated by fitting linear mixed models with maximum likelihood (ML) procedure in the R-package *nlme* (Pinheiro et al. 2018). For each GPS-collared cow and seasonal home range, I created the same number of random (available) positions as cow (used) positions. Log-transformed home range size was fitted as response variable in all models. I used the proportion of available positions inside each home range located in standing forest (New Class 3 and 4.5) and in bogs, swamp forests and pine forests, as measures of standing forest (stand\_for) and Less Good foraging areas (poor\_veg), respectively. These were included as explanatory variables in the models together with the individuals' average distance to roads (dist\_roads), herd size (herd\_size), main breed (breed\_group) and the interaction between reproductive status and study area. All continuous variables were standardized. I used herd as a random effect to control for the possible lack of independence between individuals of the same herds and an unbalanced experimental design between herds. I built five candidate models and selected the best model using the criteria  $\Delta AIC < 2$ .

#### 3.8. Resource selection modelling at the patch scale (Paper 2)

I performed patch-scale habitat selection modelling of suckler cows by following Johnson's third-order selection (Johnson (1980), which relates the use to the availability of different habitats within an individual's home range. I followed the design III approach in resource selection modelling (Manly *et al.* 2002), and built GLMMs in the *lme4* package in R with use (1) versus availability (0) as binomial response. Availability was defined with random points, see chapter 3.7. I first modelled selection of vegetation type (Table 1) separately for each study area (vegetation models). I then subsetted the data and retained all positions in forest to model selection for cutting class (New-Class, Table 2), again separately for each study area (forest models). As covariates in the vegetation and forest models, I included distance to road, slope, elevation and aspect. Finally, I repeated the forest models separately for positions categorized into grazing, resting and walking (chapter 3.5). I standardized all continuous variables in the GLMMs and used Bayesian information criteria (BIC) to find the best among competing models (Burnham & Anderson 1998).

#### 3.9. Resource selection modelling at the site scale (Paper 3)

The microhabitat selection study included in total 36 and 45 sites used by 16 GPS-collared cows for grazing and resting, respectively. Each site consisted of the cow's position (used plot) and four control plots at 50 m from the central plot in each cardinal direction (available plots, not used at the time of positioning by the monitored cow). Features of the ground cover composition (obstacles, dead material, lichens and mosses, herbs, shrubs and grasses), slope, canopy cover, sun exposure and visibility in the four cardinal directions were recorded for all used and control plots in the field.

I applied resource selection probability functions (Manly *et al.* 2002) with binomial GLMMs in the R package *lme4*. The binomial response variable was used plot (1) versus available plot (0). The first set of models included only the compositional group of ground cover, alleviated for their collinearity with the isometric logratio transformation (Hron, Filzmoser & Thompson 2012) in the R package compositions (van den Boogaart & Tolosana-Delgado 2008). The ground cover classes whose 90% confidence intervals of the estimates did not include 0, were included in the next set of models, together with slope, canopy cover, sun exposure, and the squared effect of visibility. All continuous variables were centred and standardized by using the *standardize* package in R (Eager 2017). The nested variables site ID, cow ID and herd ID were included as random effects to correct for autocorrelation. The data was modelled separately for grazing and resting sites. Model selection and estimation of the relative variable
importance was based on AICc in the R package MuMIn (Barton 2017). Among models within  $\Delta AICc < 2$ , the most parsimonious model was selected.

## 3.10. Modelling weight gain in cows and calves (Paper 4)

I investigated live weight gain in 1) all suckler cows, 2) suckler cows fitted with GPS collars and 3) suckling calves by building linear mixed models in the R-package *nlme*. For the models of all suckler cows, the fixed covariates were reproductive status (dry or lactating), breed group, the interaction between breed group and study area, the deviation of the turnout weight from the breed-specific average weight (to describe if the cow was lighter or heavier than expected at turnout) and number of grazing days. For GPS-cows, I included home range size, number of grazing days, herd size and the proportion of cow positions in meadows and forest stands younger than 15 years (New\_class 2.1, Table 2). For suckling calves, I included the combination of sex and birth period (spring-born bulls – spring-born heifers – autumnborn heifers), number of grazing days and the interaction between breed group and study area. I standardized all continuous variables and included year as a random factor in all three models as the experimental design was unbalanced between the study years and areas. In addition, this random effect corrected for annual differences in weight gain due to forage quality and quantity deviations caused by yearly variations in summer temperature and precipitation (Sæther 1985; Steinheim et al. 2004; Steinshamn et al. 2010). I selected the bestranked models as those with  $\Delta AIC < 2$ , and used the conditional model averaging approach by applying the *dredge* function in the *MuMin* package in R for interpretation of the bestranked models (Grueber et al. 2011).

# 4. Results

# 4.1. Activity budget and time spent grazing (Paper 1)

I developed a model for classification of cattle activities with a total accuracy of 79.4%. The model categorized resting (86.1%) with the highest accuracy followed by grazing (74.8%) and walking (52.6%). Overall, cattle spent  $15.1 \pm 0.5$ ,  $8.1 \pm 0.5$  and  $0.8 \pm 0.2$  hours per day (mean  $\pm$  SD) on resting, grazing and walking, respectively. I found an increase in the daily time spent grazing throughout the season, from 31.6% in the beginning of June to 34.2% in September.

I found that lactating cows spent more time grazing  $(8.2 \pm 0.5 \text{ hours day}^{-1})$  than dry cows  $(7.7 \pm 0.5 \text{ hours day}^{-1})$ . Dry cows spent more time resting  $(15.4 \pm 0.5 \text{ hours day}^{-1})$  than lactating cows  $(14.9 \pm 0.5 \text{ hours day}^{-1})$ . Cows in the low stocking density area spent on average 3.7% more time grazing compared with cows at the high stocking density.

The cows were mostly active in hours of daylight and rested more in hours of darkness. Most of the cows were inactive for 4 - 6 hours of the night and then grazing activity increased gradually around dawn and continued until midday. The length of the midday resting period varied through the season with 60 - 70% of cows resting between 11.00 and 18.00 in the early season while the midday resting period lasted for only 3 hours in the late season. The afternoon grazing period lasted until dusk. In early season, the probability of grazing was higher in the evening than in the morning. However, when the days became shorter later in the season, grazing intensity increased during daylight hours.

## 4.2. Home range size

The average home range size of cows in the low and high stocking density areas was  $3\,979 \pm 344$  and  $2\,554 \pm 246$  ha ( $\pm$  SE), respectively. Both the smallest and largest home ranges were used by dry cows; in 2017 a dry Charolais cow in FVA ranged over 705 ha, and in 2015 a dry Hereford cow in SRA ranged over 8 989 ha (Figure 5).



**Figure 5:** Boxplots showing average home range sizes (ha) (horizontal middle line inside boxes), standard errors (upper and lower lines of the boxes) and the range of observations (purple dots and vertical lines) used by beef suckler calves in boreal forests of south-eastern Norway in 2015 -2017. The cows are divided into study areas of low (SRA) and high stocking density (FVA) and reproductive status, dry (DRY) and lactating (LACT).

The best linear mixed model explaining home range size of suckler cows included the covariates proportion of poor vegetation inside the cow's home range, study area and the interaction between reproductive status and study area (Table 6). I found a positive relationship between home range size of suckler cows and the proportion of poor quality vegetation types inside the home range (Figure 6). However, I found the largest home ranges in the low stocking density area, where the proportion of poor vegetation types is lower (19  $\pm$  3 % (SE)) than in the high stocking density area (45  $\pm$  9 %). Herd size, breeding group, proportion of mature and old forest inside the home range area and the cow's average distance to roads during grazing season were not related to home range size.

**Table 6:** Fixed effects, degrees of freedom (d.f.), Akaike's information criterion (AICc) values, and  $\Delta$ AICc of 6 linear models used to study variation in home range size of free-ranging beef suckler cows grazing in low (SRA) and high (FVA) stocking density areas in boreal forests of south-eastern Norway in 2015 – 2017.

Model	Fixed effects	d.f.	AICc	ΔAICc
Mod5HR	poor_veg + repro*study area	7	60.64	0.00
Mod4HR	<pre>poor_veg + dist_roads + repro*study area</pre>	8	63.06	2.42
Mod3HR	poor_veg + dist_roads + stand_for + repro*study area	9	64.74	4.10
Mod2HR	poor veg + dist roads + stand for + herd size +	10	67.08	6.45
	repro*study area			
Mod1HR	poor_veg + dist_roads + stand_for + herd_size +	11	69.82	9.18
	breed group + repro*study area			
	orecu_group - repro study area			



**Figure 6**: Parameter estimates from home-range size models of free ranging cows during summer in boreal forest of south-eastern Norway. The estimates of reproductive status and study area refer to lactating cows and low stocking density areas (SRA), respectively.

### 4.3. Habitat selection at the patch scale (Paper 2)

The use of vegetation types by cattle was not proportional to their availability. Overall, the cows spent about three quarters of their time in areas of productive coniferous forests. They preferred spruce forests and avoided pine forests. The most preferred vegetation type were the widespread summer farm meadows that covered about 1% of the area but hosted about 10% of the cow positions. I found higher probability of use of low productive habitats (deciduous/swamp and lichen pine forests) in the area of high compared to the one with low stocking density. Open bogs were strongly avoided in the area of high stocking density where the distribution of available and used positions was 15% and 1%, respectively.

In productive forests, the most preferred stands were clearcuts and young forests less than 15 years. In the high stocking density area FVA, the cows also preferred pre-thinning stands more than 15 years. In the low stocking density area SRA, cows used New-Class 2.2 slightly more and, New-Class 3 and 4.5 less than expected from availability. In the productive spruce forest, amounted New-Class 3 and 4.5 greatest proportion of the area, these were used less than expected from availability (Figure 7).



**Figure 7:** Distribution (%) of available and used positions in regrouped cutting classes (New-Class) in the productive spruce forest (Bilberry and Meadow spruce forest)) for the study areas with low (SRA) and high (FVA) stocking density in south-eastern Norway. For definition of cutting classes, see Table 2.

Cows selected most strongly for forest stands younger than 15 years during all activities, but the selection for young forest stands was 1.6 and 2.5 times stronger while grazing than while resting or walking, respectively. During grazing, the cows also preferred pre-thinning stands older than 15 years and inclined patches, but avoided north-facing slopes. Preference for south-facing slopes was strongest when resting and for forest roads when traveling.

### 4.4. Habitat selection at the site scale (Paper 3)

A preliminary analysis of ground cover composition showed only grass cover of importance for the use of grazing and resting sites, while obstacles, dead materials, lichen and mosses, herbs, and shrubs were not included in the final GLMM models. The average percentage of grass cover on the ground of plots used by the cows was 44.0% and 35.6% for grazing and resting plots, respectively.

The best-ranked GLMMs for explaining the use of a site for grazing and resting showed increased probability of use with increasing percentage of grass cover. This variable was the only variable of importance for microhabitat selection of cows while grazing and the relative importance of the variable was 0.79. The probability of use for cows while resting increased with grass and canopy cover and decreased with slope. The relative importance of these variables was highest for grass cover (0.99) followed by slope (0.88) and canopy cover (0.80).

#### 4.5. Weight performance in cows and calves (Paper 4)

During the grazing season, dry and lactating suckler cows in the low stocking density area gained on average  $31 \pm 5.1$  kg ( $\pm$  SE) (n = 55) and  $6 \pm 4.2$  kg (n = 97), respectively. In the high stocking density area, dry and lactating cows lost on average  $18 \pm 4.6$  kg (n = 134) and  $38 \pm 4.6$  kg (n = 50), respectively (Figure 8). Model averaging of the best-ranked linear mixed models showed increased weight gain for dry versus lactating cows, cows with a long grazing season and cows with lower turnout weight than the average of their respective breed. Early maturing breeds in SRA (low stocking density) had highest weight gain, and weight gain was lower in FVA (high stocking density), with a less pronounced difference between breed groups.



**Figure 8:** Boxplots showing average weight gain (kg) (horizontal middle line inside boxes), standard errors (upper and lower lines of the boxes) and the distribution of observations (purple dots and vertical lines) in beef suckler cows in boreal forests of south-eastern Norway in 2015 -2017. The cows are divided into study areas of low (SRA) and high stocking density (FVA) and reproductive status, dry (DRY) and lactating (LACT).

The best-ranked models explaining weight gain of 53 cows equipped with GPS collars showed also a positive relationship between the weight gain in suckler cows and the number of grazing days. Weight gain had only a weak negative relationship with home range size and use of summer farm meadows. Time spent in clearcuts younger than 15 years and herd size were not included in the best models explaining weight gain in suckler cows equipped with GPS collars.

Spring-born bull calves showed the highest weight gain during the summer grazing period, followed by spring-born heifers over autumn-born heifers (Figure 9). The latter showed notably lower weight gain in the high stocking density area. Overall, calves of the same birth periods and sex in the low stocking density area gained more weight compared to those in the high stocking density area. Early maturing breeds tended to gain more weight than late maturing breeds. The number of grazing days was less important for weight gain in suckling calves compared with cows.



**Figure 9:** Boxplots showing average weight gain (kg) (horizontal middle line inside boxes), standard error (upper and lower lines of the boxes) and the distribution of observations (purple dots and vertical lines) in beef suckler calves in boreal forests of south-eastern Norway in 2015 -2017. The calves are divided into study areas of low (SRA) and high stocking density (FVA), autumn- (AB) and spring-born (SB), and female (F) and male (M).

# 5. Discussion

My objective was to identify factors that affect grazing behaviour, habitat selection and weight performance of beef cattle grazing in the boreal forests of south-eastern Norway. I was particularly interested in the effects of vegetation and forest classes, stocking densities, breeds and reproductive status on cattle activity, home range size, habitat selection and live weight gain of the cattle (Figure 10). In addition, I investigated temporal effects on activity of GPS collared cows and weight gain in suckler cows and suckling calves. In the following, I will discuss these effects more in detail.



**Figure 10**: Summary of main results showing how extrinsic and intrinsic factors affect cattle activity, habitat size, habitat use and weight gain on free-range cattle grazing in the boreal forest during the summer period.

# 5.1. Multiple effects of habitat

The habitat characteristics were important determinants of cattle activity, home range size, area use and indirectly also weight gain (Fig. 10). In accordance with previous studies of dairy cattle (Bjor & Graffer 1963) and sheep (Warren & Mysterud 1991) in the Norwegian boreal forest, I found that suckler cows selected grass-dominated areas, i.e. summer farm meadows and clearcuts, mainly in spruce forests. Grass-dominated bogs have been classified as good pastures for cattle grazing unimproved lands of Norway (Bjor & Graffer 1963; Rekdal 2010; 2017). However, the cows in my study used bogs far less than expected from availability.

This is in agreement with Hessle, Rutter and Wallin (2008) and Hessle *et al.* (2014) who assumed that cattle prefer plant species of dry areas over wetland species with low digestibility. The suckler cows in my study were much heavier than the native dairy breeds studied by Bjor and Graffer (1963). To move in wetlands is probably more energy-demanding and risky for heavy breeds because they are sinking deeper than smaller breeds. This may also explain why the cows in my study mostly avoided the wetlands.

Sheep are grazing open forest areas in early season but they gradually move into the denser forest as the season progresses (Warren & Mysterud 1991). In dense forests, most of the wavy hair grass is sterile and energy and crude protein content are maintained longer throughout the summer and fall (Rekdal 2017). My studies did not include spatiotemporal analyses of habitat selection, but cows are less selective feeders than sheep and more likely to select open grass-rich areas rather than grazing widespread patches of grass inside the standing forest (Grant *et al.* 1985; Fraser *et al.* 2009b).

In both study areas, cows selected for lower elevations which may be due to higher productivity, higher temperatures and lush valley bottoms at lower elevations (Rekdal 2010; 2017). Generally, I found terrain slope of low importance for cattle habitat selection, in contradiction to previous studies where, cattle avoided steep slopes (Homburger *et al.* 2015; Bailey *et al.* 2018). However, the slopes in my study areas rarely exceeded 20%, a threshold value found for cattle grazing on hills and mountain sides in Oregon (Ganskopp & Vavra 1987). As reported by Senft, Rittenhouse and Woodmansee (1985) the cows preferred terrain facing south, especially while resting, and mostly avoided north- and east-facing terrain.

Despite of these general patterns of habitat selection, I found considerable differences in habitat use depending on the behavioural state of the cows. Their preference for clearcuts was strongest while grazing and less pronounced while resting, similar to sheep in mountain areas that preferred high-productive areas during grazing and areas of lower productivity while resting (Mobæk *et al.* 2009). While traveling, the cows preferred forest roads. At the microhabitat level, the cows preferred grass-rich sites while grazing and grass-rich, flat sites while resting, similar to a study of dairy cattle at high elevations in the Alps (Homburger *et al.* 2014). They also preferred sites with canopy cover for resting. European bison selected resting sites inside coniferous forest in order to seek cover from blood-sucking insects and other disturbances (Schneider, Kowalczyk & Köhler 2013). In Norway, Bjor and Graffer (1963) observed that cows in the boreal forest seeked cover inside the dense forest during periods of heavy rain and while disturbed by swarms of flies. Generally, summer temperatures

were below 20 °C during these study years and the cows likely spent less time seeking shelter from sun exposure and heat compared with cattle in warmer regions of the world (Bennett, Finch & Holmes 1985; Widowski 2001; Schoenbaum *et al.* 2017).

Average home range size of the suckler cows in my boreal, forested study area was comparable to that of cows grazing in mixed-conifer forests in California (Kie & Boroski 1996), but two to ten times larger than that of cows grazing in grass- and shrub-dominated landscapes of Spain (Lazo 1994) and Idaho (Howery *et al.* 1996). Further, the home ranges were smaller than summer home ranges of European bison (Krasińska, Krasiński & Bunevich 2000) and elk (Seidel & Boyce 2016) in forested habitats of Poland/Belarus and Alberta, respectively. In general, the relatively large home range areas of cattle in this study can be seen as a result of nutrient-poor environments. Even within my study, home ranges of cows in areas with a high proportion of low-quality habitat were larger than those of cows in areas dominated by high-quality habitat. This finding corresponds with previous studies that identified forage quantity and quality as primary factors affecting home range size of herbivores (McLoughlin & Ferguson 2000; van Beest *et al.* 2011; Naidoo *et al.* 2012; Walter *et al.* 2018).

Cows that frequently used summer farm meadows had a slightly lower weight gain than those that did not use summer farms so often. Cattle from several herds were often gathering on the small, dispersed summer farms meadows, so these were heavily grazed throughout the season. Thus, the sward heights of these areas constantly kept low which is believed to influence the feed intake and weight performance of cattle negatively. Potentially, these meadows have attracted cows that otherwise had low access to other high-quality habitat types. I could not differentiate between the weight performance and time spent on resting and grazing on the preferred habitat types as this data was only available for cows with GSM-collars (Paper 1).

#### 5.2. Effects of study area or stocking density

I found that cows in the high stocking density area FVA spent less time grazing, had smaller home ranges, used more frequently suboptimal vegetation types and gained less or even lost weight during the grazing period, compared to cows in the low stocking density area SRA (Fig. 10). It is tempting to explain these differences with density-dependence. However, the two study areas SRA and FVA differed not only in regard to stocking densities, but also in elevation, composition of vegetation types and topography. The difference in elevation can affect the development of foraging plants, especially in early and late season, as temperature

is generally reduced by 0.6 °C per 100 altitudinal meters (Gommes 2002), which corresponds to a difference of 1 - 2 °C for the two study areas. The large proportion of wetlands in the high stocking density area FVA makes large parts of this area inaccessible and can thus affect cattle movement and grazing behaviour by forming barriers between preferred habitats. On the other hand, higher prevalence of steep slopes and rough terrain in the low stocking density area SRA can reduce the accessibility to parts of the area.

The stocking densities in my study areas were either far below (33% in SRA) or far above (140% in FVA) the estimated grazing capacity (Rekdal 2010; 2017). To disentangle the effects of stocking density from other study area-specific characteristics, measurements of sward height or biomass availability would have been useful, but were not prioritized in my thesis due to time constraints. However, a study of plant fragments in faecal samples collected during the grazing season 2016 was performed using microhistological analysis (Putman 1984). Samples of the low stocking density area contained larger proportions of wavy hair grass than those of the high stocking density (34.4%  $\pm$  13.9% in SRA versus 18.2%  $\pm$  8.5% in FVA (mean ± SD)) (Aletengqimuke & Tofastrud 2018, Unpublished). The proportion of wavy hair grass increased by 30.1% in samples from early to late season in the low stocking density area while the proportion remained unchanged in the high density area. Wavy hair grass differs from other foraging plant species by sustaining a high energy value throughout the summer (Lunnan & Todnem 2011). In accordance with previous studies (Roath & Krueger 1982b; Mandaluniz, Aldezabal & Oregui 2011), the cattle were more selective in the beginning of the grazing season, whereas areas with less preferred species were grazed to a higher extent later in the grazing period. Cows in the low stocking density area had the opportunity to increase their intake of wavy hair grass in late season while the cows in the high stocking density area grazed more of the less preferred species growing on nutrient poor soils of wet areas (Sæther et al. 2006; Hessle, Rutter & Wallin 2008).

Herbivores adjust their time spent on foraging in order to meet their nutritional demands (Manning *et al.* 2017a). High stocking densities lead to declining amounts of the preferred forage as a result of reduced sward heights (Bailey *et al.* 1996; Cornelissen & Vulink 2015) which often leads to an increase in daily grazing time (Allison 1985; Hejcmanová *et al.* 2009; Schoenbaum *et al.* 2017). My results did not support this, as cows in the high density area spent less time grazing than those in the low stocking density area. However, Hepworth *et al.* (1991) found that cattle grazing under heavy stocking rates reduced grazing time and movement in order to save energy in patches of shorter sward heights. In an Australian study

37

performed in paddocks over 15 days, Manning *et al.* (2017a) reported an increase in daily grazing activity from 31% to 69% as a result of declining pasture biomass. Grazing activity of cattle is found to increase in areas of palatable forage (Bailey *et al.* 1996) and decrease in areas of poor forage quality (Homburger *et al.* 2015). Therefore, I speculate that the lower grazing activity in the high stocking density area was a result of reduced availability of preferred forage plants and that the palatability of the remaining plants did not stimulate for increased grazing activity.

Average home-range size was smaller in the area with high compared to low stocking density. The inverse relationship between home range size and population density is commonly observed in other mammal species (Massei *et al.* 1997; Klemen 2012; Efford *et al.* 2016). For herbivores grazing at high densities, it is likely that the energy cost of increasing home ranges in the search for new foraging areas will be higher than the energy gained and the animals may respond by preferring less favoured habitats inside an already established home range (McLoughlin & Ferguson 2000; Crimmins *et al.* 2015; Schoepf *et al.* 2015). In accordance with Roath and Krueger (1982b) and Howery *et al.* (1996), I found home range size was not affected by herd size, which also correspond to the farmers' claim that the area use of their herds has remained stable over the years, although the size of their herds has increased. Since the cows often are recruited from the herd, this behaviour may be the result of social learning from mother to female offspring from generation to generation (Howery *et al.* 1998; Broad, Curley & Keverne 2006).

Cattle are generalists who adjust their intake through a trade-off between quantity and quality of foraging plants (Stephens & Krebs 1986). In accordance with previous habitat selection studies of cattle (Hart *et al.* 1991; Sawalhah *et al.* 2016; Schoenbaum *et al.* 2017), sheep (Mobæk *et al.* 2009) and horses (van Beest *et al.* 2014), and in support of the Ideal free distribution model (IFD) (Fretwell & Lucas 1969b), cows in the high density area had a more even use of vegetation types and forest stands than those in the low density area. The reduced selectivity in the high stocking density area may be due to the reduced availability of foraging plants in preferred grazing habitats. Generally, cows prefer gravel roads in order to save energy while traveling in habitats with rough terrain and dense vegetation (Williams 1954; Workman & Hooper 1968; Kaufmann *et al.* 2017). I found that cows in the low stocking density area preferred the gravel roads, while cows in the high density area stayed further from roads. This finding is in support of the IFD, but may also be explained by differences in

38

terrain ruggedness: While cows may have preferred to travel on gravel roads in the rough terrain of SRA, they did not have the same needs when travelling in the more flat terrain of FVA.

Despite the nutritional-poor environments of the boreal forest, the beef cattle of international breeds performed remarkably well when stocking density did not exceed the grazing capacity of the area. In the high stocking density area, both dry and lactating cows of early and late maturing breeds lost weight in both study years. Previous studies have generally reported negative density-dependent effects on weight performance (Hart & Ashby 1998; McCollum *et al.* 1999; Sims & Gillen 1999) due to reduced forage availability (Bailey *et al.* 1996; Brosh *et al.* 2006) and low sward heights (Cornelissen & Vulink 2015).

Overall, average weight gain was higher in calves of the low stocking density area compared to those of the same sex and birth period in the high stocking density area. I assume that milk constitutes a larger proportion of the nutrient intake in spring-born calves, which is especially advantageous when grazing extensive pastures (Rutledge *et al.* 1971). The weight performance of autumn-born calves in the high stocking density area was remarkably poor which was likely caused by the limited ability for compensation of their mother's decreasing milk production with intake of forage in this area due to lower sward heights and reduced availability of high quality forage (Wright & Russel 1987).

## 5.3. Breed matters for weight performance

In my study, there was no difference between breeds in the daily time that the cows spent on grazing. This finding is in support of results from several previous studies (Funston *et al.* 1991; Sæther, Bøe & Vangen 2006; Hessle, Rutter & Wallin 2008; Braghieri *et al.* 2011; Hessle *et al.* 2014). Further, breed had no effect on home range size. To my knowledge, there is a lack of studies on breed-specific variation in home range size of free-ranging cattle. A Norwegian study showed that free-ranging sheep of the light-weight native breed used larger areas than those of the heavier crossbred type (Jørgensen, Steinheim & Holand 2016).

I used the deviation from the average breed-specific weight at turnout as a proxy for body condition to study the effect of body size on weight gain in the grazing period. I found a slightly negative effect between weight gain and deviation from breed-specific weight at turnout, which may be caused by both genetic variation and the winter feeding regime. Hessle, Dahlström and Wallin (2011) found that steers on higher intensity winter-feeding lost more weight and had a markedly longer recovery period on pasture than steers on a lower

intensity indoor feed regime. In a study performed during summer 2018 close to the study area of my thesis (Toten Almenning, 30 km straight line distance west of SRA), live weight gain of adult dry suckler cows during the summer grazing period was negatively related to their body condition score at turn-out (Kjeserud & Tofastrud 2019, Unpublished). This result is in agreement with previous studies that showed that the feeding level of the previous winter affects grazing time (Cazcarra & Petit 1995a) and weight gain in cattle (Wright, Russel & Hunter 1989).

Cows of early maturing breeds gained more weight than those of late maturing breeds in the low stocking density area. The lack of such a relation in the high stocking density area was probably due the small sample size of early maturing breeds in this study area. Energy required for maintenance functions represents up to 75 % of total energy requirements in cattle and variation in energy requirements for maintenance appears to be greater between breeds than that for growth (Ferrell & Jenkins 1985). Previous studies have described early-maturing breeds as more effective than late-maturing breeds when forage is less available or of poor nutritional value (Ferrell & Jenkins 1985; Webster 1989; Molinuevo 1997; Fraser *et al.* 2009a). In their study performed in the 1950s, Bjor and Graffer (1963) stated that pastures in the boreal forest were suitable for cattle of lower production and hence nutritional demand.

### 5.4. Lactation sets constraints

In accordance with Le Neindre (1989) and Casasús *et al.* (2002a), I found grazing time to be positively associated with lactation, most probably as a direct result of a higher energy demand in lactating cows (Montaño-Bermudez & Nielsen 1990).

Similar to previous studies of Howery *et al.* (1996) and Kie and Boroski (1996), I found large individual variation in home range size. This variation was partly explained by the interaction of the reproductive status of the cows and the study area. Interestingly, dry cows used the smallest home ranges in the high density area and the largest home ranges in the low density area, while lactating cows had about equal home range sizes in the two study areas. Hypothetically, cows without calves are expected to move more freely and therefore use larger areas than those with calves, particularly in areas of low stocking densities where interference competition is low and the distance to other cows for social interaction large. On the other hand, lactating cows could be expected to use larger areas than dry cows due to higher energetic requirements, particularly in areas with low forage availability. Comparable studies of wild herbivores found both larger (roe deer, Saïd *et al.* 2005), smaller (moose, van

Beest *et al.* 2011) and similar (moose, Cederlund & Sand 1994) home range size of lactating females, compared to non-reproducing females.

I found lower weight gain in lactating than in dry cows, truly because of the higher energy demand during lactation. In the literature, there are examples of both weight gain and loss for free-ranging cattle on unimproved land. This variation has not only be explained by the cows' milk production potential (Montaño-Bermudez & Nielsen 1990), but also by an interaction between genotype and grazing habitats (Wright *et al.* 1994).

#### 5.5. Temporal effects on grazing activity and weight performance

Activity patterns reflect evolutionary adaptations of ungulate species to their habitat (Owen-Smith & Goodall 2014). Initially, I expected the cows in my forested study area to spend more time grazing than cows on open homogenous grasslands, because heterogeneous habitat can lead to increased time spent on foraging activities (Belovsky & Slade 1986). I also expected the cows to expand their grazing time into night hours during the bright summer nights of Norway. Kilgour (2012) summarized studies from all over the world on cattle behaviour on pastures. He used studies from pastures of various quality and found that cows spent on average between 6.8 and 13.0 hours per day (h/d) on grazing. Average grazing time for the cows in my study was 8.1 h/d, well within the time interval reported by Kilgour *et al.* (2012). However, the cows in my study spent less time on grazing compared with cows in unimproved lands of the mountains in Montana (11.9 h/d, Funston *et al.* 1991) and scrub-oak woodland of Israel (9.7 h/d, Schoenbaum *et al.* 2017). Therefore, I assume that the cows in my study had the ability to increase their time spent on grazing if necessary.

In accordance with several studies of grazing livestock (Warren & Mysterud 1991; Howery *et al.* 1996; Orr *et al.* 1997; Gregorini 2012), I found a strong diurnal pattern in grazing activity. The cows were grazing in three main bouts during daylight and grazing activity peaked around dusk and dawn. I found an intensification of the grazing bouts during daytime in late season (August and September), and assume that decreasing hours of daylight are the main driver for this pattern. Cattle generally perform resting behaviours during night, and previous studies report 5 - 40% of total grazing activity performed during this period (Gregorini 2012; Kilgour 2012). The large variation in grazing time during night in these studies may be a result of adaption to the local environment e.g. high daytime temperature and vegetation composition. In my study, cattle grazed in an especially patchy and challenging environment

with tree trunks and residues from timber harvesting, which makes locomotion during the dark hours of late summer particularly difficult.

An increasing content of fibre in forage plants during August and September is leading to a lower digestibility and energy concentration (Hessle, Rutter & Wallin 2008). I hypothesized cattle to increase their time spent on grazing throughout the season in order to meet their energy demands and observed an overall increase in average grazing time of 2.6% during the study, which was lower than expected compared to the results reported in previous studies (Scarnecchia, Nastis & Malechek 1985; Funston *et al.* 1991; Manning *et al.* 2017a). It is worth noting that the cattle in these studies were grazing at high stocking densities in areas of more homogenous vegetation. In my study areas, date of housing is constrained by the onset of moose hunting in end of September. I assume that in particular cows in the low stocking density area would have been able to find forage in the forest for at least 2-3 more weeks until leave fall.

Weight gain in suckler cows was slightly positively related to the length of the summer grazing period. Cattle commonly lose weight for a period after turnout to pastures and will need a recovery period before gaining weight (Nams & Martin 2007; Hessle, Dahlström & Wallin 2011). This may explain why cattle that were turned out for only a short period, had on average a lower weight gain or even lost weight, compared to those with a longer grazing period. In addition, cows turned out late will miss the early stage of plant development, with new shoots rich in energy.

# 6. Conclusions

The overall aim of this thesis was to investigate activity budgets, habitat selection and live weight performance of beef cattle grazing in boreal forests of Norway, and I found significant differences for cows grazing in a high stocking density area compared to those in a low stocking density area. The areas do not only differ with regard to livestock stocking density, but also other biotic and abiotic factors. It is therefore difficult to disentangle density effects from other factors. However, most of my results are in support of previous studies that reported similar effects of stocking densities on grazing behaviour, habitat selection and weight performances in cattle.

In this study, I found the daily time budget of the cows comparable to that of cows grazing in environments with high and low nutritional concentrations. Therefore, I consider that the cows in my study had good opportunities to perform a "normal" time budget during the grazing season. Although forested habitats differ strongly from the highly productive, open grasslands commonly used as pastures for cattle, trees are offering shelter from weather and insects. Trees on pastures can reduce fear responses in cattle (Broom, Galindo & Murgueitio 2013), and shy animals have been shown to prefer dense forest stands rather than open clearcuts (Kaufmann *et al.* 2013b).

In this thesis, I found cattle of the international beef breeds, weighing about 200-300 kg more than the previously studied dairy breeds (Bjor & Graffer 1963), as fully suitable for grazing in the boreal forest in south-eastern Norway as long as the number of grazing animals does not exceed the area's feed production capacity. This capacity is dependent on the availability of young clearcuts (less than 15 years) which provide high biomass production of grass and other herbages. Therefore, cattle grazing can be highly compatible with modern forestry operations, given a sustainable management adapted to economic, ecological and social aspects of the boreal forest. Further research should focus on potential positive and negative impacts of cattle grazing in boreal forests, such as weeding and increased nutrient cycling, damages to young trees due to trampling, and interactions with the currently returning large carnivore populations.

# References

- Aasetre, J. & Bele, B. (2009) History of forestry in a central Norwegian boreal forest landscape: Examples from Nordli, Nord-Trøndelag. Norsk Geografisk Tidsskrift -Norwegian Journal of Geography, 63, 233-245.
- Adams, S.N. (1975) Sheep and Cattle Grazing in Forests: A Review. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, **12**, 143-152.
- Allison, C.D. (1985) Factors Affecting Forage Intake by Range Ruminants: A Review. Journal of Range Management, **38**, 305-311.
- Allma Allskog Mjøsen Skog og AT Plan (2017) Planlegging av skogbruk, jakt og eiendomsforvaltning.
- Animalia AS (2019) Årsmelding 2018. Oslo.
- Augustine, D.J. & Derner, J.D. (2013) Assessing herbivore foraging behavior with GPS collars in a semiarid grassland. *Sensors*, **13**, 3711-3723.
- Austrheim, G., Solberg, E.J., Mysterud, A., Daverdin, M. & Andersen, A. (2008) Hjortedyr og husdyr på beite i norsk utmark i perioden 1949–1999. *Rapport zoologisk serie*, pp. 1-123. Norges teknisk-naturvitenskapelige universitet, Trondheim.
- Austrheim, G., Speed, J.D.M., Evju, M., Hester, A., Holand, Ø., Loe, L.E., Martinsen, V.,
  Mobæk, R., Mulder, J., Steen, H., Thompson, D.B.A. & Mysterud, A. (2016)
  Synergies and trade-offs between ecosystem services in an alpine ecosystem grazed by
  sheep An experimental approach. *Basic and Applied Ecology*, **17**, 596-608.
- Bailey, D.W., Gross, J.E., Laca, E.A., Rittenhouse, L.R., Coughenour, M.B., Swift, D.M. & Sims, P.L. (1996) Mechanisms that result in large herbivore grazing distribution patterns. *Journal of Range Management*, **49**, 386-400.

- Bailey, D.W., Kress, D.D., Anderson, D.C., Boss, D.L. & Miller, E.T. (2001) Relationship between terrain use and performance of beef cows grazing foothill rangeland. *Journal* of Animal Science, **79**, 1883-1891.
- Bailey, D.W., Lunt, S., Lipka, A., Thomas, M.G., Medrano, J.F., Cánovas, A., Rincon, G.,
  Stephenson, M.B. & Jensen, D. (2015) Genetic Influences on Cattle Grazing
  Distribution: Association of Genetic Markers with Terrain Use in Cattle. *Rangeland Ecology & Management*, 68, 142-149.
- Bailey, D.W., Stephenson, M.B. & Pittarello, M. (2015) Effect of terrain heterogeneity on feeding site selection and livestock movement patterns. *Animal Production Science*, 55, 298-308.
- Bailey, D.W., Trotter, M.G., Knight, C.W. & Thomas, M.G. (2018) Use of GPS tracking collars and accelerometers for rangeland livestock production research1. *Translational Animal Science*, 2, 81-88.
- Barton, K. (2017) Package 'MuMIn'.
- Bates, D., Mächler, M., Bolker, B. & Walker, S. (2015) Fitting Linear Mixed-Effects Models Using lme4. *Journal of Statistical Software*, **67**, 1-48.
- Beekman, J.H. & Prins, H.H.T. (1989) Feeding strategies of sedentary large herbivores in East Africa, with emphasis on the African buffalo, *Syncerus coffer. African Journal of Ecology*, 27, 129-147.
- Beier, P. & McCullough, D.R. (1990) Factors Influencing White-Tailed Deer Activity Patterns and Habitat Use. *Wildlife Monographs*, 3-51.
- Bele, B. & Norderhaug, A. (2013) Traditional land use of the boreal forest landscape:
   Examples from Lierne, Nord-Trøndelag, Norway. Norsk Geografisk Tidsskrift Norwegian Journal of Geography, 67, 12-23.

- Belovsky, G.E. & Slade, J.B. (1986) Time budgets of grassland herbivores: body size similarities. *Oecologia*, **70**, 53-62.
- Bennett, I.L., Finch, V.A. & Holmes, C.R. (1985) Time spent in shade and its relationship with physiological factors of thermoregulation in three breeds of cattle. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **13**, 227-236.
- Bjor, K. & Graffer, H. (1963) Beiteundersøkelser på skogsmark. *Forskning og forsøk i landbruket*. Oslo.
- Bjørneraas, K., Herfindal, I., Solberg, E.J., Sæther, B.-E., van Moorter, B. & Rolandsen, C.M.
  (2012) Habitat quality influences population distribution, individual space use and functional responses in habitat selection by a large herbivore. *Oecologia*, 168, 231-243.
- Boonstra, R., Andreassen, H.P., Boutin, S., Hušek, J., Ims, R.A., Krebs, C.J., Skarpe, C. &
  Wabakken, P. (2016) Why Do the Boreal Forest Ecosystems of Northwestern Europe
  Differ from Those of Western North America? *BioScience*, 66, 722-734.
- Borger, L., Franconi, N., Ferretti, F., Meschi, F., De Michele, G., Gantz, A. & Coulson, T.
  (2006) An integrated approach to identify spatiotemporal and individual-level determinants of animal home range size. *The American Naturalist*, 168, 471-485.
- Boyland, N.K., Mlynski, D.T., James, R., Brent, L.J.N. & Croft, D.P. (2016) The social network structure of a dynamic group of dairy cows: From individual to group level patterns. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **174**, 1-10.
- Braghieri, A., Pacelli, C., Girolami, A. & Napolitano, F. (2011) Time budget, social and ingestive behaviours expressed by native beef cows in Mediterranean conditions. *Livestock Science*, 141, 47-52.

- Broad, K.D., Curley, J.P. & Keverne, E.B. (2006) Mother–infant bonding and the evolution of mammalian social relationships. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 361, 2199-2214.
- Broom, D.M., Galindo, F.A. & Murgueitio, E. (2013) Sustainable, efficient livestock
  production with high biodiversity and good welfare for animals. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 280, 1-9.
- Brosh, A., Henkin, Z., Ungar, E.D., Dolev, A., Orlov, A., Yehuda, Y. & Aharoni, Y. (2006)
  Energy cost of cows' grazing activity: Use of the heart rate method and the Global
  Positioning System for direct field estimation1. *Journal of Animal Science*, 84, 1951-1967.
- Bruteig, I.E., Austrheim, G. & Norderhaug, A. (2003) Utgreiingar i samband med ny rovviltmelding Beiting, biologisk mangfold og rovviltforvaltning. *NINA Fagrapport*. NINA, Trondheim.
- Burnham, K.P. & Anderson, D.R. (1998) *Model Selection and Multimodel Inference: a practical information-theoretic approach*, 2 nd edn. Springer-Verlag, New York.
- Casasús, I., Sanz, A., Villalba, D., Ferrer, R. & Revilla, R. (2002) Factors affecting animal performance during the grazing season in a mountain cattle production system. *Journal of Animal Science*, **80**, 1638-1651.
- Cazcarra, R.F. & Petit, M. (1995a) The effect of winter feeding level on subsequent grazing behaviour and herbage intake of Charolais heifers. *Animal Science*, **61**, 211-217.
- Cazcarra, R.F. & Petit, M. (1995b) The influence of animal age and sward height on the herbage intake and grazing behaviour of Charolais cattle. *Animal Science*, **61**, 497-506.
- Cederlund, G. & Sand, H. (1994) Home-Range Size in Relation to Age and Sex in Moose. *Journal of Mammalogy*, **75**, 1005-1012.

- Christie, K.S., Jensen, W.F. & Boyce, M.S. (2017) Pronghorn resource selection and habitat fragmentation in North Dakota. *The Journal of Wildlife Management*, **81**, 154-162.
- Clark, P.E. & Johnson, D.E. (2009) Wolf-cattle interactions in the northern Rocky Mountains. Range Field Day 2009 Progress Report, 1.
- Clauss, M., Steuer, P., Müller, D.W.H., Codron, D. & Hummel, J. (2013) Herbivory and body size: allometries of diet quality and gastrointestinal physiology, and implications for herbivore ecology and dinosaur gigantism. *PloS one*, 8, e68714-e68714.
- Cornelissen, P. & Vulink, J.T. (2015) Density-dependent diet selection and body condition of cattle and horses in heterogeneous landscapes. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 163, 28-38.
- Crimmins, S.M., Edwards, J.W., Campbell, T.A., Ford, W.M., Keyser, P.D., Miller, B.F. &
   Miller, K.V. (2015) Responses of Female White-tailed Deer Home-Ranges to
   Increased Resource Availability. *Northeastern Naturalist*, 22, 403-412.
- Dahlström, F., Hessle, A. & Kumm, K.-I. (2018) Forest grazing as a feed resource. Institutionsrapport, pp. 1-43. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Skara, Sweden
- Demment, M.W. & Van Soest, P.J. (1985) A Nutritional Explanation for Body-Size Patterns of Ruminant and Nonruminant Herbivores. *The American Naturalist*, **125**, 641-672.
- Di Marco, O.N. & Aello, M.S. (2001) Energy expenditure due to forage intake and walking of grazing cattle. *Arquivo Brasileiro de Medicina Veterinária e Zootecnia*, **53**, 105-110.
- Distel, R.A., Laca, E.A., Griggs, T.C. & Demment, M.W. (1995) Patch selection by cattle: maximization of intake rate in horizontally heterogeneous pastures. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **45**, 11-21.
- Dorn, R.D. (1970) Moose and Cattle Food Habits in Southwest Montana. *The Journal of Wildlife Management*, **34**, 559-564.

Dumont, B., D'Hour, P. & Petit, M. (1995) The usefulness of grazing tests for studying the ability of sheep and cattle to exploit reproductive patches of pastures. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **45**, 79-88.

Eager, C.D. (2017) standardize: Tools for Standardizing Variables for Regression in R. .

- Efford, M.G., Dawson, D.K., Jhala, Y.V. & Qureshi, Q. (2016) Density-dependent homerange size revealed by spatially explicit capture–recapture. *Ecography*, **39**, 676-688.
- Ericsson, S., Östlund, L. & Axelsson, A.-L. (2000) A forest of grazing and logging:Deforestation and reforestation history of a boreal landscape in central Sweden. *NewForests*, 19, 227-240.

Esri (2017) Create and Share Maps, Analytics, and Data.

- Farnsworth, K.D. & Illius, A.W. (1998) Optimal diet choice for large herbivores: an extended contingency model. *Functional Ecology*, **12**, 74-81.
- Ferrell, C.L. & Jenkins, T.G. (1985) Cow Type and the Nutritional Environment: Nutritional Aspects. *Journal of Animal Science*, **61**, 725-741.
- Fortin, D., Beyer HL., Boyce MS, Smith DW, Duchesne T & Mao JS (2005) Wolves influence elk movements: Behavior shapes a trophic cascade in Yellowstone National Park. *Ecology*, 86, 1320-1330.
- Fraser, M.D., Davies, D.A., Vale, J.E., Nute, G.R., Hallett, K.G., Richardson, R.I. & Wright,
  I.A. (2009a) Performance and meat quality of native and continental cross steers
  grazing improved upland pasture or semi-natural rough grazing. *Livestock Science*,
  123, 70-82.
- Fraser, M.D., Theobald, V.J., Griffiths, J.B., Morris, S.M. & Moorby, J.M. (2009b)
  Comparative diet selection by cattle and sheep grazing two contrasting heathland communities. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, **129**, 182-192.

- Fretwell, S.D. & Lucas, H.L.J. (1969) On territorial behavior and other factors influencing habitat distribution in birds. *Acta Biotheoretica*, **19**, 16–36.
- Fryxell, J.M. (1991) Forage Quality and Aggregation by Large Herbivores. *The American Naturalist*, **138**, 478-498.
- Funston, R.N., Kress, D., Havstad, K. & Doornbos, D. (1991) Grazing behavior of rangeland beef cattle differing in biological type. *Journal of Animal Science*, **69**, 1435-1442.
- Galleguillos, N., Keeley, K. & Ventura, S. (2018) Assessment of woodland grazing in southwest wisconsin. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, **260**, 1-10.
- Ganskopp, D. (2001) Manipulating cattle distribution with salt and water in large arid-land pastures: a GPS/GIS assessment. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **73**, 251-262.
- Ganskopp, D. & Vavra, M. (1987) Slope use by cattle, feral horses, deer and bighorn sheep. *Northwest Science*, **61**, 74-81.
- Ganskopp, D.C. & Bohnert, D.W. (2009) Landscape nutritional patterns and cattle distribution in rangeland pastures. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **116**, 110-119.
- Geist, V. (1974) On the Relationship of Social Evolution and Ecology in Ungulates. *American Zoologist*, **14**, 205-220.
- Godfray, H.C.J., Beddington, J.R., Crute, I.R., Haddad, L., Lawrence, D., Muir, J.F., Pretty, J., Robinson, S., Thomas, S.M. & Toulmin, C. (2010) Food Security: The Challenge of Feeding 9 Billion People. *Science*, 327, 812-818.
- Gommes , R. (2002) Mountain climates. *Climpaq Climate impact on agriculture*. The Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO).
- Gompper, M.E. & Gittleman, J.L. (1991) Home range scaling: intraspecific and comparative trends. *Oecologia*, **87**, 343-348.

- Goodman, L.E., Cibils, A.F., Wesley, R.L., Mulliniks, J.T., Petersen, M.K., Scholljegerdes,
  E.J. & Cox, S.H. (2016) Temperament Affects Rangeland Use Patterns and
  Reproductive Performance of Beef Cows. *Rangelands*, 38, 292-296.
- Gordon, I.J. (1989) Vegetation Community Selection by Ungulates on the Isle of Rhum. II. Vegetation Community Selection. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, **26**, 53-64.
- Grant, S.A., Suckling, D.E., Smith, H.K., Torvell, L., Forbes, T.D.A. & Hodgson, J. (1985)Comparative Studies of Diet Selection by Sheep and Cattle: The Hill Grasslands.*Journal of Ecology*, 73, 987-1004.
- Green, R.E., Cornell, S.J., Scharlemann, J.P.W. & Balmford, A. (2005) Farming and the Fate of Wild Nature. *Science*, **307**, 550-555.
- Gregorini, P. (2012) Diurnal grazing pattern: its physiological basis and strategic management. *Animal Production Science*, **52**, 416-430.
- Gregorini, P., Soder, K.J., Sanderson, M.A. & Ziegler, G.R. (2009) Toughness, particle size and chemical composition of meadow fescue (Festuca pratensis Hud.) herbage as affected by time of day. *Animal Feed Science and Technology*, **151**, 330-336.
- Grubinger, T., Zeileis, A. & Pfeiffer, K.-P. (2014) evtree: Evolutionary Learning of Globally
  Optimal Classification and Regression Trees in R. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 61, 29.
- Grueber, C.E., Nakagawa, S., Laws, R.J. & Jamieson, I.G. (2011) Multimodel inference in ecology and evolution: challenges and solutions. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 24, 699-711.
- Hall, S.J.G. (1986) Chillingham Cattle: Dominance and Affinities and Access to Supplementary Food. *Ethology*, **71**, 201-215.

- Hall, S.J.G. (1988) Chillingham Park and its Herd of White Cattle: Relationships Between
  Vegetation Classes and Patterns of Range Use. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 25, 777-789.
- Harris, N., R., Johnson, D., E., McDougald, N., K. & George, M., R. (2007) Social Associations and Dominance of Individuals in Small Herds of Cattle. *Rangeland Ecology & Management*, **60**, 339-349.
- Hart, R.H. & Ashby, M.M. (1998) Grazing Intensities, Vegetation, and Heifer Gains: 55 Years on Shortgrass. *Journal of Range Management*, **51**, 392-398.
- Hart, R.H., Hepworth, K.W., Smith, M.A. & Waggoner, J.W.J. (1991) Cattle grazing behavior on a foothill elk winter range in southeastern Wyoming. *Journal of Range Management*, 44, 262-266.
- Hejcmanová, P., Stejskalová, M., Pavlů, V. & Hejcman, M. (2009) Behavioural patterns of heifers under intensive and extensive continuous grazing on species-rich pasture in the Czech Republic. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **117**, 137-143.
- Henkin, Z., Ungar, E.D. & Dolev, A. (2012) Foraging behaviour of beef cattle in the hilly terrain of a Mediterranean grassland. *The Rangeland Journal*, **34**, 163-172.
- Hepworth, K.W., Test, P.S., Hart, R.H., Waggoner, J.W.J. & Smith, M.A. (1991) Grazing Systems, Stocking Rates, and Cattle Behavior in Southeastern Wyoming. *Journal of Range Management*, 44, 259-262.
- Herfindal, I., Lande, U.S., Solberg, E.J., Rolandsen, C.M., Roer, O. & Wam, H.K. (2017)
  Weather affects temporal niche partitioning between moose and livestock. *Wildlife Biology*, 2017, wlb.00275.
- Hessle, A., Dahlström, F., Bele, B., Norderhaug, A. & Söderström, M. (2014) Effects of breed on foraging sites and diets in dairy cows on mountain pasture. *International Journal of Biodiversity Science, Ecosystem Services & Management*, 10, 334-342.

Hessle, A., Dahlström, F. & Wallin, K. (2011) Alternative production systems for male Charolais cross-bred cattle using semi-natural grasslands. *Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section A — Animal Science*, **61**, 21-33.

- Hessle, A., Rutter, M. & Wallin, K. (2008) Effect of breed, season and pasture moisture gradient on foraging behaviour in cattle on semi-natural grasslands. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **111**, 108-119.
- Hjeljord, O., Histøl, T. & Wam, H.K. (2014) Forest pasturing of livestock in Norway: effects on spruce regeneration. *Journal of Forestry Research*, **5**, 941–945.
- Hofsten, J., Rekdal, Y. & Strand, G.-H. (2014) Arealregnskap for utmark, Arealstatistikk for Hedmark. *Ressursoversikt fra Skog og landskap* Norsk institutt for skog og landskap, Ås, Norway.
- Holechek, J.L., Vavra, M., Jon, S. & Krueger, W.C. (1982) Cattle Diets in the Blue Mountains of Oregon II. Forests. *Journal of Range Management*, **35**, 239-242.
- Homburger, H., Lüscher, A., Scherer-Lorenzen, M. & Schneider, M.K. (2015) Patterns of livestock activity on heterogeneous subalpine pastures reveal distinct responses to spatial autocorrelation, environment and management. *Movement Ecology*, **3**, 35-35.
- Homburger, H., Schneider, M.K., Hilfiker, S. & Lüscher, A. (2014) Inferring Behavioral
  States of Grazing Livestock from High-Frequency Position Data Alone. *PloS one*, 9, e114522.
- Howery, L.D. & DeLiberto, T.J. (2004) Indirect effects of carnivores on livestock foraging behavior and production. *Sheep & goat research journal*, **19**, 53-57.
- Howery, L.D., Provenza, F.D., Banner, R.E. & Scott, C.B. (1996) Differences in home range and habitat use among individuals in a cattle herd. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 49, 305-320.

- Howery, L.D., Provenza, F.D., Banner, R.E. & Scott, C.B. (1998) Social and environmental factors influence cattle distribution on rangeland. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 55, 231-244.
- Hron, K., Filzmoser, P. & Thompson, K. (2012) Linear regression with compositional explanatory variables. *Journal of Applied Statistics*, **39**, 1115-1128.
- Huhtanen, P., Ahvenjärvi, S., Weisbjerg, M.R. & Nørgaard, P. (2006) Digestion and passage of fibre in ruminants. *Ruminant physiology Digestion, metabolism and impact of nutrition on gene expression, immunology and stress* (eds K. Sejrsen, Hvelplund, T., & M.O. Nielsen), pp. 87 135. Wageningen Academic Publishers Wageningen, The Netherlands.
- Jáuregui, B.M., García, U., Osoro, K. & Celaya, R. (2009) Sheep and Goat Grazing Effects on Three Atlantic Heathland Types. *Rangeland Ecology & Management*, **62**, 119-126.
- Johnson, D.H. (1980) The Comparison of Usage and Availability Measurements for Evaluating Resource Preference. *Ecology*, **61**, 65-71.
- Jørgensen, N.H., Steinheim, G. & Holand, Ø. (2016) Area use of two sheep breeds in contrasting summer alpine grazing environments in southern Norway. Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section A — Animal Science, 66, 99-105.
- Jørgensen, N.H., Steinheim, G. & Holand, Ø. (2018) Does Scale Matter? Variation in Area Use Across Spatiotemporal Scales of Two Sheep Breeds in Two Contrasting Alpine Environments. *Rangeland Ecology & Management*, **71**, 189-195.
- Kamler, J.F., Jędrzejewski, W. & Jędrzejewska, B. (2007) Activity Patterns of Red Deer in Białowieża National Park, Poland. *Journal of Mammalogy*, 88, 508-514.

Kartverket (2017) Maps and nautical charts. Kartverket, kartverket.no.

- Kaufmann, J., Bork, E.W., Alexander, M.J. & Blenis, P.V. (2013a) Habitat selection by cattle in Foothill landscapes following variable harvest of aspen forest. *Forest Ecology and Management*, **306**, 15-22.
- Kaufmann, J., Bork, E.W., Alexander, M.J. & Blenis, P.V. (2017) Cattle utilization of coniferous cut blocks under open range grazing and associated impact on tree seedlings. *Agroforestry Systems*, **91**, 623-635.
- Kaufmann, J., Bork, E.W., Blenis, P.V. & Alexander, M.J. (2013b) Cattle habitat selection and associated habitat characteristics under free-range grazing within heterogeneous Montane rangelands of Alberta. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **146**, 1-10.
- Kie, J.G. & Boroski, B.B. (1996) Cattle Distribution, Habitats, and Diets in the Sierra Nevada of California. *Journal of Range Management*, **49**, 482-488.
- Kilgour, R.J. (2012) In pursuit of "normal": A review of the behaviour of cattle at pasture. Applied Animal Behaviour Science, **138**, 1-11.
- Kilgour, R.J., Uetake, K., Ishiwata, T. & Melville, G.J. (2012) The behaviour of beef cattle at pasture. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **138**, 12-17.
- Kimura, D. & Ihobe, H. (1985) Feral cattle (Bos taurus) on Kuchinoshima Island, southwestern Japan: Their stable ranging and unstable grouping. *Journal of Ethology*, 3, 39-47.
- Klemen, J. (2012) Roads and supplemental feeding affect home-range size of Slovenian red deer more than natural factors. *Journal of Mammalogy*, **93**, 1139-1148.
- Krasińska, M., Krasiński, Z.A. & Bunevich, A.N. (2000) Factors affecting the variability in home range size and distribution in European bison in the Polish and Belarussian parts of the Białowieża Forest. *Acta Theriologica*, **45**, 321- 334.

- Laca, E.A., Ungar, E.D., Seligman, N. & Demment, M.W. (1992) Effects of sward height and bulk density on bite dimensions of cattle grazing homogeneous swards. *Grass and Forage Science*, **47**, 91-102.
- Laporte, I., Muhly, T.B., Pitt, J.A., Alexander, M. & Musiani, M. (2010) Effects of wolves on elk and cattle behaviors: implications for livestock production and wolf conservation. *PloS one*, **5**, e11954.
- Larson-Praplan, S., George, M.R., Buckhouse, J.C. & Laca, E.A. (2015) Spatial and temporal domains of scale of grazing cattle. *Animal Production Science*, **55**, 284-297.
- Larsson, J.Y. & Rekdal, Y. (2000) Husdyrbeite i barskog Vegetasjonstyper og beiteverdi. *NIJOS-rapport*, pp. 1-43. Norsk institutt for jord- og skogkartlegging, Ås.
- Lavsund, S., Nygrén, T. & Solberg, E.J. (2003) Status of moose populations and challenges to moose management in Fennoscandia. *Alces*, **39**, 109-130.
- Lawrence, A.B. & Wood-Gush, D.G.M. (1988) Home-Range Behaviour and Social Organization of Scottish Blackface Sheep. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, **25**, 25-40.
- Lazo, A. (1994) Social segregation and the maintenance of social stability in a feral cattle population. *Animal Behaviour*, **48**, 1133-1141.
- Lazo, A. (1995) Ranging behaviour of feral cattle (Bos taurus) in Doñana National Park, S.W. Spain. *Journal of Zoology*, **236**, 359-369.
- Lazo, A. & Soriguer, R.C. (1993) Size-biased foraging behaviour in feral cattle. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **36**, 99-110.
- Le Neindre, P. (1989) Influence of rearing conditions and breed on social behaviour and activity of cattle in novel environments. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **23**, 129-140.

- Licoppe, A.M. & De Crombrugghe, S.A. (2003) Assessment of spring habitat selection of red deer (Cervus elaphus L.) based on census data. *Zeitschrift fur Jagdwissenschaft*, **49**, 1-13.
- Lovari, S., Serrao, G. & Mori, E. (2017) Woodland features determining home range size of roe deer. *Behavioural Processes*, **140**, 115-120.
- Lunnan, T. & Todnem, J. (2011) Forage quality of native grasses in mountain pastures of southern Norway *Grassland Science in Europe*, pp. 568-570. The Norwegian Institute of Agricultural and Environmental Research, Gumpenstein, Austria.
- Mandaluniz, N., Aldezabal, A. & Oregui, L.M. (2011) Diet selection of beef cattle on Atlantic grassland-heathland mosaic: Are heathers more preferred than expected? *Livestock Science*, **138**, 49-55.
- Manly, B.F., McDonald, L., Thomas, D., McDonald, T.L. & Erickson, W.P. (2002) Resource Selection by Animals - Statistical Design and Analysis for Field Studies, 2nd edn.
   Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht.
- Manning, J., Cronin, G., González, L., Hall, E., Merchant, A. & Ingram, L. (2017a) The Behavioural Responses of Beef Cattle (Bos taurus) to Declining Pasture Availability and the Use of GNSS Technology to Determine Grazing Preference. *Agriculture*, 7, 45.
- Manning, J.K., Cronin, G.M., González, L.A., Hall, E.J.S., Merchant, A. & Ingram, L.J.
  (2017b) The effects of global navigation satellite system (GNSS) collars on cattle (Bos taurus) behaviour. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **187**, 54-59.
- Massei, G., Genov, P.V., Staines, B.W. & Gorman, M.L. (1997) Factors influencing home range and activity of wild boar (Sus scrofa) in a Mediterranean coastal area. *Journal of Zoology*, 242, 411-423.

- Mayer, A.C., Stöckli, V., Konold, W. & Kreuzer, M. (2006) Influence of Cattle Stocking Rate on Browsing of Norway Spruce in Subalpine Wood Pastures. *Agroforestry Systems*, 66, 143-149.
- McCollum, F.T.I., Gillen, R.L., Karges, B.R. & Hodges, M.E. (1999) Stocker Cattle Response to Grazing Management in Tallgrass Prairie. *Journal of Range Management*, 52, 120-126.
- McDonald, P., Edwards, R.A., Greenhalgh, J.F.D., Sinclair, L.A. & Wilkinson, R.G. (2011) *Animal nutrition*, 7 th edn. Pearson Education Unlimited, Essex.
- McLoughlin, P.D. & Ferguson, S.H. (2000) A hierarchical pattern of limiting factors helps explain variation in home range size. *Écoscience*, **7**, 123-130.
- McNab, B.K. (1963) Bioenergetics and the Determination of Home Range Size. *The American Naturalist*, **97**, 133-140.
- Merkle, J.A., Potts, J.R. & Fortin, D. (2017) Energy benefits and emergent space use patterns of an empirically parameterized model of memory-based patch selection. *Oikos*, **126**.
- Ministry of Agriculture and Food (2011) Velkommen til bords, Meld. St. 9. Regjeringen Stoltenberg II, Oslo.
- Ministry of Agriculture and Food (2018) Soil conservation. Ministry of Agriculture and Food, Government.no.
- Minta, S.C. (1992) Tests of Spatial and Temporal Interaction Among Animals. *Ecological Applications*, **2**, 178-188.
- Mobæk, R., Mysterud, A., Loe, E.L., Holand, Ø. & Austrheim, G. (2009) Density dependent and temporal variability in habitat selection by a large herbivore; an experimental approach. *Oikos*, **118**, 209-218.
- Molinuevo, H.A. (1997) Individual performance and production per unit area of grazing steers of different potential growth rates. *Animal Science*, **65**, 373-381.

- Montaño-Bermudez, M. & Nielsen, M.K. (1990) Reproductive performance and variation in body weight during annual cycles for crossbred beef cows with different genetic potential for milk. *Journal of Animal Science*, **68**, 2289-2296.
- Murray, M.G. & Illius, A.W. (2000) Vegetation modification and resource competition in grazing ungulates. *Oikos*, **89**, 501-508.
- Müller, D.W.H., Codron, D., Meloro, C., Munn, A., Schwarm, A., Hummel, J. & Clauss, M.
  (2013) Assessing the Jarman–Bell Principle: Scaling of intake, digestibility, retention time and gut fill with body mass in mammalian herbivores. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part A: Molecular & Integrative Physiology*, **164**, 129-140.
- Naidoo, R., Preez, P.D., Stuart-Hill, G., Weaver, C., L., Jago, M. & Wegmann, M. (2012) Factors affecting intraspecific variation in home range size of a large African herbivore. *Landscape Ecology*, 27, 1523-1534.
- Nams, V.O. & Martin, R.C. (2007) The effects of turnout date to pasture on cattle weight gain. *Canadian Journal of Animal Science*, **87**, 527-534.
- Niemelä, M., Huuskonen, A., Jaakola, S., Joki-Tokola, E. & Hyvärinen, M. (2008) Coastal meadows as pastures for beef cattle. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, **124**, 179-186.
- Norwegian Agriculture Agency (2016) Utredning av harmonisering av tilskudd til melke- og ammekyr. pp. 1-58. Oslo.
- Norwegian Agriculture Agency (2017) Beite. Norwegian Agriculture Agency, Oslo.
- Ofstad, E.G., Herfindal, I., Solberg, E.J. & Sæther, B.-E. (2016) Home ranges, habitat and body mass: simple correlates of home range size in ungulates. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, **283**, 1-8.
- Olson, K.C. (2005) Range management for efficient reproduction. *Journal of Animal Science*, **83**, E107-E116.

- Orr, R.J., Penning, P.D., Harvey, A. & Champion, R.A. (1997) Diurnal patterns of intake rate by sheep grazing monocultures of ryegrass or white clover. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **52**, 65-77.
- Osoro, K., Oliván, M., Celaya, R. & Martínez, A. (1999) Effects of genotype on the performance and intake characteristics of sheep grazing contrasting hill vegetation communities. *Animal Science*, **69**, 419-426.
- Owen-Smith, N., Fryxell, J.M. & Merrill, E.H. (2010) Foraging theory upscaled: the behavioural ecology of herbivore movement. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences*, **365**, 2267-2278.
- Owen-Smith, N. & Goodall, V. (2014) Coping with savanna seasonality: comparative daily activity patterns of African ungulates as revealed by GPS telemetry. *Journal of Zoology*, **293**, 181-191.
- Owen-Smith, R.N. (2002) Resource abundance : intake response and time frames. Adaptive Herbivore Ecology: From Resources to Populations in Variable Environments (ed. R.N. Owen-Smith), pp. 38-60. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Pakeman, R.J. & Nolan, A.J. (2009) Setting sustainable grazing levels for heather moorland: a multi-site analysis. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 46, 363-368.
- Parker, G.A. & Smith, J.M. (1990) Optimality theory in evolutionary biology. *Nature*, **348**, 27-33.
- Parsons, C., T., Momont, P., A., Delcurto, T., McInnis, M. & Porath, M., L. (2003) Cattle Distribution Patterns and Vegetation Use in Mountain Riparian Areas. *Journal of Range Management*, 56, 334-341.
- Pinchak, W.E., Smith, M.A., Hart, R.H. & Waggoner Jr, J.W. (1991) Beef cattle distribution patterns on foothill range. *Journal of Range Management*, **44**, 267-275.

- Powell, R.A. & Mitchell, M.S. (2012) What is a home range? *Journal of Mammalogy*, **93**, 948-958.
- Pratt, R.M., Putman, R.J., Ekins, J.R. & Edwards, P.J. (1986) Use of Habitat by Free-Ranging Cattle and Ponies in the New Forest, Southern England. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 23, 539-557.
- Putfarken, D., Dengler, J., Lehmann, S. & Härdtle, W. (2008) Site use of grazing cattle and sheep in a large-scale pasture landscape: A GPS/GIS assessment. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **111**, 54-67.
- Pykälä, J. (2005) Plant species responses to cattle grazing in mesic semi-natural grassland. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, **108**, 109-117.
- R Core Team (2018) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Raynor, E.J., Beyer, H.L., Briggs, J.M. & Joern, A. (2017) Complex variation in habitat selection strategies among individuals driven by extrinsic factors. *Ecology and evolution*, 7, 1802-1822.
- Rekdal, Y. (2010) Vegetasjon og beite i Furnes, Vang og Løten almenninger. *Rapport fra Skog og landskap*, pp. 1-82. Ås.
- Rekdal, Y. (2017) Vegetasjon og beite i deler av Romedal og Stange almenninger. *NIBIO RAPPORT*, pp. 1-62. NIBIO, Ås.
- Rekdal, Y. & Angelhoff, M. (2016) Beiteressursar i Hedmark , ressursgrunnlag i utmark og areal av innmarksbeite i kommunar og fylke. pp. 1-103. NIBIO, Ås.
- Roath, L.R. & Krueger, W.C. (1982a) Cattle Grazing and Behavior on a Forested Range. Journal of Range Management, **35**, 332-338.
- Roath, L.R. & Krueger, W.C. (1982b) Cattle Grazing Influence on a Mountain Riparian Zone. Journal of Range Management, **35**, 100-103.
- Roberts, C.P., Cain, J.W. & Cox, R.D. (2016) Application of activity sensors for estimating behavioral patterns. *Wildlife Society Bulletin*, **40**, 764-771.
- Roguet, C., Dumont, B. & Prache, S. (1998) Selection and use of feeding sites and feeding stations by herbivores: A review. *Annales De Zootechnie*, **47**, 225-244.
- Rook, A.J., Dumont, B., Isselstein, J., Osoro, K., WallisDeVries, M.F., Parente, G. & Mills, J. (2004) Matching type of livestock to desired biodiversity outcomes in pastures a review. *Biological Conservation*, **119**, 137-150.
- Rosa García, R., Fraser, M.D., Celaya, R., Ferreira, L.M.M., García, U. & Osoro, K. (2013) Grazing land management and biodiversity in the Atlantic European heathlands: a review. *Agroforestry Systems*, **87**, 19-43.
- Rutledge, J.J., Robison, O.W., Ahlschwede, W.T. & Legates, J.E. (1971) Milk Yield and its Influence on 205-Day Weight of Beef Calves. *Journal of Animal Science*, **33**, 563-567.
- Saïd, S., Gaillard, J.-M., Duncan, P., Guillon, N., Guillon, N., Servanty, S., Pellerin, M., Lefeuvre, K., Martin, C. & Van Laere, G. (2005) Ecological correlates of home-range size in spring–summer for female roe deer (Capreolus capreolus) in a deciduous woodland. *Journal of Zoology*, **267**, 301-308.
- Saïd, S., Gaillard, J.-M., Widmer, O., Débias, F., Bourgoin, G., Delorme, D. & Roux, C.
  (2009) What shapes intra-specific variation in home range size? A case study of female roe deer. *Oikos*, **118**, 1299-1306.
- Sawalhah, M.N., Cibils, A.F., Maladi, A., Cao, H., Vanleeuwen, D.M., Holechek, J.L., Black Rubio, C.M., Wesley, R.L., Endecott, R.L., Mulliniks, T.J. & Petersen, M.K. (2016)
  Forage and Weather Influence Day versus Nighttime Cow Behavior and Calf Weaning Weights on Rangeland. *Rangeland Ecology & Management*, 69, 134-143.

- Scarnecchia, D., L., Nastis, A., S. & Malechek, J., C. (1985) Effects of Forage Availability on Grazing Behavior of Heifers. *Journal of Range Management*, **38**, 177 - 180.
- Schader, C., Muller, A., Scialabba, N.E.-H., Hecht, J., Isensee, A., Erb, K.-H., Smith, P.,
  Makkar, H.P.S., Klocke, P., Leiber, F., Schwegler, P., Stolze, M. & Niggli, U. (2015)
  Impacts of feeding less food-competing feedstuffs to livestock on global food system
  sustainability. *Journal of The Royal Society Interface*, **12**, 20150891.
- Schneider, T.C., Kowalczyk, R. & Köhler, M. (2013) Resting site selection by large herbivores – The case of European bison (Bison bonasus) in Białowieża Primeval Forest. *Mammalian Biology*, **78**, 438-445.
- Schoenbaum, I., Kigel, J., Ungar, E.D., Dolev, A. & Henkin, Z. (2017) Spatial and temporal activity of cattle grazing in Mediterranean oak woodland. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **187**, 45-53.
- Schoepf, I., Schmohl, G., König, B., Pillay, N. & Schradin, C. (2015) Manipulation of population density and food availability affects home range sizes of African striped mouse females. *Animal Behaviour*, **99**, 53-60.
- Schärer, J. (2016) Norge et utmarksland. NIBIO, Ås.
- Scott, C.B., Provenza, F.D. & Banner, R.E. (1995) Dietary habits and social interactions affect choice of feeding location by sheep. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 45, 225-237.
- Searle, K.R., Thompson Hobbs, N. & Shipley, L.A. (2005) Should I stay or should I go? Patch departure decisions by herbivores at multiple scales. *Oikos*, **111**, 417-424.
- Seidel, D.P. & Boyce, M.S. (2015) Patch-use dynamics by a large herbivore. *Movement Ecology*, **3**, 7.
- Seidel, D.P. & Boyce, M.S. (2016) Varied tastes: home range implications of foraging-patch selection. *Oikos*, **125**, 39-49.

- Selemani, I.S., Eik, L.O., Holand, Ø., Ådnøy, T., Mtengeti, E. & Mushi, D. (2013) Variation in quantity and quality of native forages and grazing behavior of cattle and goats in Tanzania. *Livestock Science*, **157**, 173-183.
- Senft, R.L., Coughenour, M.B., Bailey, D.W., Rittenhouse, L.R., Sala, O.E. & Swift, D.M. (1987) Large Herbivore Foraging and Ecological Hierarchies. *BioScience*, 37, 789-799.
- Senft, R.L., Rittenhouse, L.R. & Woodmansee, R.G. (1985) Factors Influencing Patterns of Cattle Grazing Behavior on Shortgrass Steppe. *Journal of Range Management*, 38, 82-87.
- Sevatdal, H. (2006) Institutions and innovations: Property and land use in Norwegian outfields. *Norsk Geografisk Tidsskrift Norwegian Journal of Geography*, **60**, 77-88.
- Simard, A.M., Côté, S.D., Weladji, R.B. & Huot, J. (2008) Feedback effects of chronic browsing on life-history traits of a large herbivore. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, 77, 678-686.
- Sims, P.L. & Gillen, R.L. (1999) Rangeland and Steer Responses to Grazing in the Southern Plains. *Journal of Range Management*, **52**, 651-660.
- Skonhoft, A., Austrheim, G. & Mysterud, A. (2010) A bioeconomic sheep–vegetation tradeoff model: An analysis of the nordic sheep farming system. *Natural Resource Modeling*, 23, 354-380.

Statistics Norway (2018) Land use and land cover.

Steine, T., Gudding, R., Reksen, O., Næss, G., Hegrenes, A., Våge, D.I. & Gjefsen, T. (2012) Utredning – kunnskapsgrunnlag for forskning på husdyrproduksjon. Norges forskningsråd ÅS.

- Steinheim, G., Weladji, R.B., Skogan, T., Ådnøy, T., Skjelvåg, A.O. & Holand, Ø. (2004)
  Climatic variability and effects on ungulate body weight: the case of domestic sheep. *Annales Zoologici Fennici*, 41, 525-538.
- Steinshamn, H., Höglind, M., Havrevoll, Ø., Saarem, K., Lombnæs, I.H., Steinheim, G. & Svendsen, A. (2010) Performance and meat quality of suckling calves grazing cultivated pasture or free range in mountain. *Livestock Science*, **132**, 87-97.
- Stephens, D.W. & Krebs, J.R. (1986) Foraging Theory. Princeton University Press, Princeton.
- Stephenson, M.B. & Bailey, D.W. (2017) Do Movement Patterns of GPS-Tracked Cattle on Extensive Rangelands Suggest Independence among Individuals? . *Agriculture*, **7**.
- Steyaert, S.M.J.G., Støen, O.-G., Elfström, M., Karlsson, J., Lammeren, R.V., Bokdam, J., Zedrosser, A., Brunberg, S. & Swenson, J.E. (2011) Resource selection by sympatric free-ranging dairy cattle and brown bears Ursus arctos. *Wildlife Biology*, **17**, 389-403.
- Swain, D.L., Friend, M.A., Bishop-Hurley, G., Handcock, R. & Wark, T. (2011) Tracking livestock using global positioning systems–are we still lost? *Animal Production Science*, **51**, 167-175.
- Sæther, B.E. (1985) Annual Variation in Carcass Weight of Norwegian Moose in Relation to Climate along a Latitudinal Gradient. *The Journal of Wildlife Management*, **49**, 977-983.
- Sæther, N., Bøe, K. & Vangen, O. (2006) Differences in grazing behaviour between a high and a moderate yielding Norwegian dairy cattle breed grazing semi-natural mountain grasslands. *Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, A*, **56**, 91-98.
- Sæther, N.H., Sickel, H., Norderhaug, A., Sickel, M. & Vangen, O. (2006) Plant and vegetation preferences for a high and a moderate yielding Norwegian dairy cattle breed grazing semi-natural mountain pastures. *Animal Research*, 55, 367-387.

The Geological Survey of Norway (NGU) (2018) Maps and Data. Trondheim.

- Thorhallsdottir, A.G., Provenza, F.D. & Balph, D.F. (1987) Food aversion learning in lambs with or without a mother: Discrimination, novelty and persistence. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **18**, 327-340.
- Tine Rådgivning (2019) Statistikksamling fra Ku- og Geitekontrollen 2018. pp. 1-47. Tine Rådgivning - Husdyrkontrollen.
- Todnem, J. & Lunnan, T. (2017) Sølvbunke pest og plage eller verdifullt beitegras? *NIBIO Rapport*. Ås.
- Underwood, R. (1983) The Feeding Behaviour of Grazing African Ungulates. *Behaviour*, **84**, 195-243.
- Ungar, E.D., Henkin, Z., Gutman, M., Dolev, A., Genizi, A. & Ganskopp, D. (2005) Inference of Animal Activity From GPS Collar Data on Free-Ranging Cattle. *Rangeland Ecology & Management*, 58, 256-266.
- van Beest, F.M., Rivrud, I.M., Loe, L.E., Milner, J.M. & Mysterud, A. (2011) What determines variation in home range size across spatiotemporal scales in a large browsing herbivore? *Journal of Animal Ecology*, **80**, 771-785.
- van Beest, F.M., Uzal, A., Vander Wal, E., Laforge, M.P., Contasti, A.L., Colville, D. & McLoughlin, P.D. (2014) Increasing density leads to generalization in both coarse-grained habitat selection and fine-grained resource selection in a large mammal. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, 83, 147-156.
- van den Boogaart, K.G. & Tolosana-Delgado, R. (2008) "compositions": A unified R package to analyze compositional data. *Computers & Geosciences*, **34**, 320-338.
- Van Moorter, B., Visscher, D., Benhamou, S., Börger, L., Boyce, M.S. & Gaillard, J.-M.
  (2009) Memory keeps you at home: a mechanistic model for home range emergence. *Oikos*, 2009 v.118 no.5, pp. 641-652.

- Vander Wal, E., Laforge, M.P. & McLoughlin, P.D. (2014) Density dependence in social behaviour: home range overlap and density interacts to affect conspecific encounter rates in a gregarious ungulate. *Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology*, **68**, 383-390.
- Wallis De Vries, M.F. (1996) Effects of resource distribution patterns on ungulate foraging behaviour: a modelling approach. *Forest Ecology and Management*, **88**, 167-177.
- Wallis de Vries, M.F. & Daleboudt, C. (1994) Foraging strategy of cattle in patchy grassland. Oecologia, 100, 98-106.
- Walter, W.D., Evans, T.S., Stainbrook, D., Wallingford, B.D., Rosenberry, C.S. &Diefenbach, D.R. (2018) Heterogeneity of a landscape influences size of home range in a North American cervid. *Scientific Reports*, 8, 14667.
- Wam, H.K. & Hjeljord, O. (2010) Moose summer and winter diets along a large scale gradient of forage availability in southern Norway. *European Journal of Wildlife Research*, 56, 745-755.
- Warren, J.T. & Mysterud, I. (1991) Summer Habitat Use and Activity Patterns of Domestic Sheep on Coniferous Forest Range in Southern Norway. *Journal of Range Management*, 44, 2-6.
- Weber, K., T., Burcham, M. & Marcum, C.L. (2001) Assessing Independence of Animal Locations with Association Matrices. *Journal of Range Management*, 54, 21-24.
- Webster, A.J.F. (1989) Bioenergetics, bioengineering and growth. *Animal Science*, **48**, 249-269.
- Welp, T., Rushen, J., Kramer, D.L., Festa-Bianchet, M. & de Passillé, A.M.B. (2004)
  Vigilance as a measure of fear in dairy cattle. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 87, 1-13.
- Weterings, M.J.A., Moonen, S., Prins, H.H.T., van Wieren, S.E. & van Langevelde, F. (2018) Food quality and quantity are more important in explaining foraging of an

intermediate-sized mammalian herbivore than predation risk or competition. *Ecology and evolution*, **8**, 8419-8432.

- Widowski, T.M. (2001) Shade-Seeking Behavior of Rotationally-Grazed Cows and Calves in a Moderate Climate. *Livestock Environment VI: Proceedings of the 6th International Symposium Louisville, Kentucky, US* (eds R.R. Stowell, R. Bucklin & R.W. Bottcher), pp. 632-639. ASABE, Louisville, Kentucky, USA.
- Williams, R.E. (1954) Modern Methods of Getting Uniform Use of Ranges. Journal of Range Management, 7, 77-81.
- Workman, J.P. & Hooper, J.F. (1968) Preliminary Economic Evaluation of Cattle Distribution Practices on Mountain Rangelands. *Journal of Range Management*, **21**, p. 301-304.
- Wright, I.A., Jones, J.R., Maxwell, T.J., Russel, A.J.F. & Hunter, E.A. (1994) The effect of genotype × environment interactions on biological efficiency in beef cows. *Animal Production*, **58**, 197-207.
- Wright, I.A. & Russel, A.J.F. (1987) The effect of sward height on beef cow performance and on the relationship between calf milk and herbage intakes. *Animal Science*, 44, 363-370.
- Wright, I.A., Russel, A.J.F. & Hunter, E.A. (1989) Compensatory growth in cattle grazing different vegetation types. *Animal Production*, **48**, 43-50.
- Östlund, L., Zackrisson, O. & Axelsson, A.L. (1997) The history and transformation of a Scandinavian boreal forest landscape since the 19th century. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, **27**, 1198-1206.

# Articles





Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section A — Animal Science

ISSN: 0906-4702 (Print) 1651-1972 (Online) Journal homepage: http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/saga20

# Activity patterns of free-ranging beef cattle in Norway

Morten Tofastrud, Hilde Hegnes, Olivier Devineau & Barbara Zimmermann

To cite this article: Morten Tofastrud, Hilde Hegnes, Olivier Devineau & Barbara Zimmermann (2018): Activity patterns of free-ranging beef cattle in Norway, Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section A — Animal Science, DOI: 10.1080/09064702.2018.1524928

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/09064702.2018.1524928

+ View supplementary material 🗹



Published online: 01 Oct 2018.

Submit your article to this journal

Article views: 69

🕖 View Crossmark data 🗹

Full Terms & Conditions of access and use can be found at http://www.tandfonline.com/action/journalInformation?journalCode=saga20



Check for updates

# Activity patterns of free-ranging beef cattle in Norway

Morten Tofastrud<sup>a</sup>, Hilde Hegnes<sup>a</sup>, Olivier Devineau<sup>b</sup> and Barbara Zimmermann<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Faculty of Applied Ecology, Agricultural Sciences and Biotechnology, Department of Agricultural Sciences, Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences, Hamar, Norway; <sup>b</sup>Faculty of Applied Ecology, Agricultural Sciences and Biotechnology, Department of Forestry and Wildlife Management, Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences, Koppang, Norway

# ABSTRACT

The aims of this study were to: 1) build a model to classify cattle activities based on locomotion and neck movement data and 2) study the daily time budget of non-native beef cattle in the boreal forest of southeastern Norway. We used GPS collars programmed to take positions and activity measures every five minutes on 18 cows during the grazing seasons 2015–17, together with behavioural observations in the field. The model classified the collar data into Grazing, Low (resting behaviours) and High (other active behaviours) activity with an accuracy of 79.4%. The cows spent 8.1  $\pm$ 0.5 (mean  $\pm$  SD) hours per day grazing, corresponding to 34%  $\pm$ 0.5% of their daily time budget. Daily grazing time increased during summer and was longer for lactating than dry cows and at low compared to high stocking density.

#### ARTICLE HISTORY Received 22 June 2018

Accepted 13 September 2018

Activity sensor; cattle; classification tree; GPS; grazing behaviour; Scandinavian boreal forest zone

# Introduction

The time budget of grazing ruminants is flexible and influenced by day length, climate and other environmental factors (Dulphy et al., 1980; Gregorini et al., 2006). The time budget is also a result of behavioural adjustments of food intake and digestion related to the nutritional value of forage plants (Gregorini, 2012). Therefore, studies of the time-budget are considered as beneficial to examine the natural behaviour of free ranging cattle (Kilgour, 2012) with the purpose of finding genotypes (Sæther et al., 2006; Hessle et al., 2008; Braghieri et al., 2011) and animal groups (e.g. age and reproductive status) suitable for various sward structures (Rook et al., 2004).

In Norway, only 3–4% of the land area is cultivated, and grazing livestock in rangelands has therefore been of great importance for agricultural production during the past 2000 years (Austrheim et al., 2008). Traditionally, small-sized native breeds of dairy cattle have utilized the forest for pasture, but today they have been replaced by non-native beef cattle breeds selected for intensive feeding systems (Norwegian Agriculture Agency, 2017). How these breeds cope with and adapt to the extensive conditions of the boreal forest, characterized by rugged terrain and marginal grass areas, is poorly studied (but see Sæther et al., 2006 and Hessle et al., 2008 for studies on cattle grazing in Scandinavian semi-natural grasslands). Scandinavian forests are intensively managed by clear-cutting. The resulting openings produce temporary patches of ground-layer biomass available to wild and domestic herbivores (Bjor & Graffer, 1963; Edenius et al., 2002). Due to the high latitude ( $60^{\circ}$  N in our study area), growing season on the clear-cuts is short, resulting in early flowering and withering of the forage plants. There is also a strong seasonality in day length, with 19 h of daylight (sunrise to sunset) in June to 13 h in mid-September.

Observational studies of cattle behaviour are challenging in forested habitats due to poor visibility caused by rugged terrain and high tree density, often combined with shyness of the free-ranging cattle (Kaufmann et al., 2013). In recent decades, GPS with built-in accelerometers brought new opportunities for continuous measurement and insights in foraging ecology and activity of both wild (Moen et al., 1996; Gottardi et al., 2010) and domestic herbivores ((Ungar et al., 2005; Dutta et al., 2015).

A review of studies on cattle activity (Kilgour, 2012) reports a large variation among studies in the time allocated to different behaviours. The number and timing of grazing bouts varied between two or three bouts in the morning, midday and evening, depending on temperature and day length (Low et al., 1981; Schoenbaum et al., 2017). In addition, various studies report an increase (Scarnecchia et al., 1985; Hessle et al., 2008) or decrease (Henkin et al., 2012) of grazing activity as a

CONTACT Morten Tofastrud 🐼 morten.tofastrud@inn.no 💽 Faculty of Applied Ecology, Agricultural Sciences and Biotechnology, Department of Agricultural Sciences, Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences, Campus Blæstad, 2322 Hamar, Norway

Supplemental data for this article can be accessed http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09064702.2018.1524928

<sup>© 2018</sup> Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group

# 2 🛞 M. TOFASTRUD ET AL.

result of a seasonal decrease in the quality and quantity of the forage.

The objectives of the present study were to:

(1) Develop of a model for the classification of freeranging cattle activity based on activity sensors and (2) describe the activity of non-native beef cattle in the Norwegian boreal forest.

## **Materials and methods**

# Study areas and animals

The study took place on two common lands, Stange-Romedal Almenning (SRA, 150 km<sup>2</sup>) and Furnes-Vang Almenning (FVA, 100 km<sup>2</sup>) in Hedmark County, Norway (60° N, 11° E) (Figure 1). The elevation ranged 300– 600 m a.s.l. in SRA and 600–700 m a.s.l. in FVA. For the three study years 2015–2017, average summer (June-September) air temperature was 13.2°, 14.6° and 13.2° C, and precipitation was 75 mm, 48 mm and 88 mm in 2015, 2016 and 2017, respectively (Norwegian Meteorological Institute, 2018). The summer nights in these latitudes are bright from late May to August when nights turn dark. Livestock were turned out by the end of May in SRA and early June in FVA, and housed throughout September.

Both study areas are managed by commercial forestry, resulting in a patchwork of even-aged stands. The dominating vegetation type was bilberry-spruce forest (*Vaccinio-Piceetea*), with the ground layer dominated by bilberry heather (*Vaccinium myrtillus*) on regrown forest stands and wavy hair grass (*Avenella flexuosa*) on clearcuts, covering 60–80% of the ground (Rekdal, 2017). Rekdal (2010) and Rekdal (2017) assessed the grazing value of the mapped vegetation in the study areas based on species composition, production and nutrient content of the plants in the respective vegetation types. The grazing value of the vegetation was combined with knowledge of the grazing habits of cattle and



Figure 1. Location of the study areas in Furnes/Vang FVA (north) and Stange/Romedal SRA (south) in south- eastern Norway.

formed a basis for a rough division into three foraging classes to estimate the grazing capacity of the study areas: Less Good (LG, 0.05–0.08 beef cows ha<sup>-1</sup>), Good (G, 0.08–0.12 beef cows ha<sup>-1</sup>) and Very Good (VG, 0.12–0.17 beef cows ha<sup>-1</sup>) (Rekdal, 2010, 2017). The distribution of the three foraging classes in SRA and FVA was 21% and 29% LG, 76% and 67% G, and 2% and 4% VG, respectively. (Rekdal, 2010, 2017). We defined SRA (0.04 cows ha<sup>-1</sup>) as low and FVA (0.16 cows ha<sup>-1</sup>) as high stocking density areas based on the utilization of the grazing capacity, which was estimated to 38% and 148%, respectively.

Each summer, we monitored 18 individual cows, resulting in 52 cow-summers (Table 1) (Supplementary Material 1). Fortyfive cows were monitored for just one summer season, eight for two and one for three seasons. In 2015, all 18 monitored animals were released in SRA. In summers 2016 and 2017, cows were equally distributed between SRA and FVA. They were beef cattle breeds of Hereford and crossbreeds of Hereford, 51.2% of all animals and Charolais, Limousine, Simmental and crossbreeds mainly of Charolais and Hereford, 48.8%. We grouped the study animals according to their reproductive status into lactating cows with suckling calves and dry cows. The ratio of lactating to dry cows varied with 12/6, 11/7, and 14/4 for the seasons of 2015, 2016 and 2017, respectively (Table 1).

We fitted the study animals with GPS-collars equipped with two-axis accelerometer (Tellus GPS medium plus, Followit Sweden AB, Lindesberg, Sweden), programmed to acquire a position every five minutes. The maximum time for the GPS collar to fix position (TTF) was set to 90 sec during which the accelerometer sensor recorded the back-forth (x-axis) and left right (y-axis) neck movements (Followit Lindesberg AB, 2013). The activity sensors were programmed for maximum sensitivity.

Table 1. Distribution of cows equipped with GPS collars by breed and reproductive status in the study areas Stange and Romedal almenninger (SRA) and Furnes and Vang almenninger (FVA) in southeast Norway during the three summers 2015–2017. The triplets separated by slashes represent total number of cows / number of lactating cows / number of dry cows.

Year	2015	20	16	20	Tota	
Study area	RSA	RSA	FVA	RSA	FVA	
Breeds:						
Charolais	6/6/0	2/1/1	4 / 2/ 2	6/5/1	2/1/1	20 / 15 / 1
Hereford	5/3/2	2/1/1	3/3/0	1/1/0	3 /3/ 0	14 / 11/ 3
Cross (Hereford)	7/3/4	5/3/2	0/0/0	2/2/0	0/0/0	14/8/6
Limousin	0/0/0	0/0/0	1/0/1	0/0/0	1/0/1	2/0/2
Simmental	0/0/0	0/0/0	1/1/0	0/0/0	1/1/0	2/2/0
Reproductive sta	atus:					
Lactating cows	12	5	6	8	5	36
Dry cows	6	4	3	1	2	16
Total						52

The GPS collars included a GSM download option and positioning data was available in real-time through an internet based positioning portal, Followit Geo<sup>TM</sup> (http://wildlife.followit.se/).

We performed a stationary test of position accuracy, by placing 7 GPS collars for 24 h at different slopes and canopy covers in SRA. The GPS collars successfully acquired all programmed positions and only 2.6% of these had a DOP (dilution of position higher than 2. The DOP is used in satellite telemetry to describe the precision of a given position as a function of the distance and angle between satellites and receiver. Average deviation from the position mean was  $9.9 \text{ m} \pm 9.4$  (SD) for positions with DOP < 2 and 12.7 m  $\pm$  7.9 for DOP > 2. To use DOP as a method to eliminate location errors is not recommended as it does not detect all major errors and removes valuable data (Bjørneraas et al., 2010, Ironside et al., 2017). We therefore decided to use all positioning data in the analyses, irrespective of DOP.

We loaded all data from the GPS collars into R version 3.4.2 (R Core Team, 2018) and screened them for positional errors by adjusting the script developed by Bjørneraas et al. (2010). The adjusted script removed positions > 20 km from previous and next position, and positions > 20 km from an average moving window of 21 positions, including the 10 preceding and 10 following positions. Furthermore, we removed all positions that generated a spike in the movement trajectory, with outgoing and incoming speed exceeding 1500 m/h and the turning angle being between 166° and 194°. After eliminating errors and accounting for missing data due to poor satellite coverage, the GPS success (percentage successful locations) of the 52 cow-summers was 99.8% of a total of 1 231 957 positioning attempts.

#### **Classification of cattle behaviour**

To validate the activity data, we performed observational studies by focal animal sampling (Altmann, 1974) of 18 cows equipped with GPS collars in SRA during the grazing season 2015. Poor GSM-cover in parts of SRA sometimes hindered the immediate access to a given cow in the field and resulted in a slightly biased number of observations per cow. We observed the focus animals at distances of 1–50 m for up to one hour. We recorded all the behaviour for a period of 90 sec (i.e. maximum TTF), every five minutes (i.e. corresponding to GPS locations). We recorded each change in behaviour by tapping on screen fields on an IPad with pre-defined activity, using the application 'WhatISee' (https://itunes.apple.com/store/). The output of each

## 4 🛞 M. TOFASTRUD ET AL.

recorded 90 sec interval was a text file containing the exact date and time of each change in behaviour.

Recorded behaviours were 'Low' (Lying with/without ruminating, standing with/without ruminating), 'Grazing' (standing or moving with head towards the ground), and 'High' (moving with head up and other active behaviours other than moving and grazing). The categorization based on neck position of the focal animal followed the classification by Ungar et al. (2005).

We standardized the activity data along the X- and Yaxis by dividing these values by TTF. The standardized activity indices Xt and Yt, the Euclidean distance travelled between five minute positions and the temperature (measured by the GPS unit and affected by ambient and body temperature (http://wildlife.followit.se) were available for an algorithm to explain the most dominant behaviour during TTF, i.e. the behaviour that lasted longest during the TTF interval. We applied the *evtree* package (Grubinger et al., 2014) in R for building a classification tree. We used 75% of the observation data as a training set to build the tree, and the remaining 25% as a validation set to evaluate the resulting model accuracy of the tree.

# Modelling grazing activity

We used the resulting model from the above classification to predict the behavioural state for each 5 min position of all 52 cow-summers (Table 1). To model grazing behaviour as a function of time, reproductive status, breed and study area, we fitted logistic mixed effect models (GLMM) by applying the 'glmer' function of the Ime4 package (Bates et al., 2015) in R. We performed model selection by building six candidate binomial GLMMs with the following fixed covariates: hour of the day (categorical with 24 levels), week number (continuous), the interaction of hour and week, year (three-level categorical), breed (two-level categorical) and reproductive status (two-level categorical). We used Pearson correlation and plots of factorial variables to check for collinearity between numerical and categorical predictors, respectively. To control for autocorrelation and uneven sample sizes among individuals and years, we included individual nested within year as random factor. Since cattle were released and housed at different times, we truncated the activity data to weeks 23–39 to accommodate for small sample sizes in the beginning of the grazing season (weeks 20–22).

We used AIC model selection and selected the final model among models with  $\Delta AIC < 2$  by the lowest proportion of informative variables, i.e. variables whose 95% confidence interval of the coefficient did not include zero. We validated the fitted model by creating plots of standardized or Pearson residuals against the fitted values.

#### Results

# **Classification algorithm for activity**

Of the 18 GPS-collared cows on SRA in 2015, each cow was observed on average five times (range 1–11), resulting in 114 observation periods. The periods lasted on average 48.5 min (range 25–60 min), resulting in a total of 1105 monitored positioning attempts and activity measurements. The most dominant behaviour during observation was Low (50.5%), followed by Grazing (34.8%) and High (14.7%) (Table 2). Low was characterized by low values of neck movement and distance moved during the preceding 5 min interval. During High, the cows doubled their movement between successive GPS positions compared to Grazing (Table 2). Collar temperature was similar for the three activities (mean 21.3° C  $\pm$  4.0) and not used for building the classification tree.

Total classification accuracy of the two-three split model (Figure 2) was found to be 79.4%. The categories Low, Grazing and High of the validation set were classified with an accuracy of 86.1%, 74.8% and 52.6%, respectively (Table 3).

#### Activities of free ranging cattle

We used the resulting classification model on the remaining 1 229 493 five-minutes positions after errorscreening to predict cow behaviour for all study animals of the three grazing seasons resulting in 52

**Table 2.** Descriptors (mean  $\pm$  SD) of activities of n = 18 GPS-collared, free ranging cows in southeastern Norway during 1105 observations. Activity was grouped into Grazing (all movements with head towards the ground), High (all movements with head up from the ground including walking) and Low (resting and ruminating while lying and standing). Xt and Yt = number of electric pulses s-1 measured by the activity sensors along the X-axis (back –forth neck movements) and Y-axis (left –right neck movements). Dist\_previous = distance in meters between previous and current 5 min position. Temperature = average collar temperature, influenced by environmental and body temperature.

Activity	N observations	Xt (pulses s <sup>-1</sup> )	Yt (pulses s <sup>-1</sup> )	Dist_prev (m)	Temperature
Low	558	0.13 ± 0.11	0.15 ± 0.11	16.86 ± 25.69	21.9 ± 3.7
High	162	$0.33 \pm 0.11$	$0.32 \pm 0.10$	$75.95 \pm 83.64$	$20.8 \pm 4.1$
Grazing	385	$\textbf{0.38} \pm \textbf{0.08}$	$\textbf{0.36} \pm \textbf{0.08}$	$\textbf{33.10} \pm \textbf{41.22}$	$20.4\pm4.4$

#### ACTA AGRICULTURAE SCANDINAVICA, SECTION A – ANIMAL SCIENCE 🛞 5



**Figure 2.** Classification tree used for predicting the activity of GPS-collared, free-ranging cattle in southeastern Norway. Behaviour was grouped into Grazing (all movements with head towards the ground), High (all movements with head up from the ground including walking) and Low activity (resting and ruminating while lying and standing). Xt and Yt = number of electric pulses s-1 measured by the activity sensors along the X-axis (back –forth movements) and Y-axis (left –right movements). Dist\_previous = distance in meters between previous and current 5 min position.

cow-summers (Supplementary material 1). A global time budget for the two study areas and all three grazing seasons showed that the cows spent  $15.1 \pm 0.5$ ,  $8.1 \pm$ 0.5 and  $0.8 \pm 0.2$  h per day (mean  $\pm$  SD), or  $63 \pm 0.5\%$ ,  $34 \pm 0.5\%$  and  $3 \pm 0.2\%$  of the time on Low, Grazing and High, respectively.

The probability that a cow was grazing rather than on high or low activity was best explained by a model that included the interaction between time of day and week number, the study area and the reproductive status of the cow. Breed did not contribute to the best-

**Table 3.** Frequency of observed and predicted dominant activities of free-ranging cattle in southeastern Norway. Predictions are based on a classification tree (Figure 2) using data from two-axis accelerometers and 5 min GPS positions. The matrix indicates correct classification rates (in bold numbers) of the training and validation sets and the distribution of the observed activities.

	Observed	Predicte	d activit	Number of observations	
	activity (%)	Grazing	razing High		
Training set	Grazing	73.9	15.9	10.2	333
9	High	24.4	68.3	7.3	41
	Low	6.4	8.9	84.7	450
Total classificat	tion accuracy 79.	5%			824
Validation set	Grazing	74.8	18.0	7.2	111
	High	36.8	52.6	10.5	19
	Low	6.6	7.3	86.1	151
Total classificat	tion accuracy 79.	4%			281

ranked model (Table 4). The model predicted that cows increased their daily time spent grazing throughout the season, from 31.6% in beginning of June to 34.2% in September. We also found a strong diel pattern with the probability of grazing being highest around dusk and dawn (Figure 3) (Supplementary Material 2). We found grazing bouts around dawn to be more diffused coupled with sunrise and distributed over a longer

**Table 4.** Top ranked models ( $\Delta$ AIC < 5) explaining the probability for grazing activity of free-ranging cattle in southeastern Norway. The table shows the top ranked candidate models, the number of parameters in the model (K), difference in the Akaike's information criterion ( $\Delta$ AIC), AIC weights (AICc Wt) and negative likelihood (LL). Cow ID was included as a random intercept for all models.

Grazing activity models		К	Delta_AICc	AICc Wt	LL
Mod.1	hour:week + reproductive status + study area	51	0.00	0.49	-640944.6
Mod.2	hour:week + reproductive status + study year	52	1.43	0.24	-640944.3
Mod.3	hour:week + reproductive status + breed	51	2.80	0.12	-640946.0
Mod.4	hour:week + breed + study area	51	3.46	0.09	-640946.3
Mod.5	hour:week + study area + year	52	4.07	0.06	-640945.7

# 6 🛞 M. TOFASTRUD ET AL.



Figure 3. Grazing activity of free-ranging cattle in southeastern Norway as a response to time of day and week number, predicted by the best ranked generalized mixed model (GLMM). The colour scale from warm (red) to cold (blue) indicates the increasing week number throughout the grazing season. The sun and moon symbols in red and blue indicate sunrise and sunset in weeks 23 and 39, respectively.

period, especially early in the season. Grazing bouts during dusk were more intense and concentrated in time for the whole season. Later in the season, we found grazing bout intensity and length similar on both ends of daylight.

Lactating cows spent on average half an hour more time grazing  $(8.2 \pm 0.5 \text{ h day}^{-1})$  than did dry cows (7.7  $\pm 0.5 \text{ h day}^{-1})$ . Correspondingly, dry cows spent on average half an hour more on low activity ( $15.4 \pm 0.5 \text{ h}$ day<sup>-1</sup>) than did lactating cows ( $14.9 \pm 0.5 \text{ h day}^{-1}$ ). Cows spent on average 3.7% more time grazing in the area of low stocking density, compared to the cows of the high stocking area.

# Discussion

We were successful at predicting the activity of freeranging cows in the boreal forest of Norway by converting data of cow locomotion during five minutes intervals and activity measured with a dual axis accelerometer fixed to a neck collar. The overall misclassification rate of 20.6% using a two-three split classification model was higher than the results from previous studies. Ungar et al. (2005) used data from four two-axis Lotek GPS collars on several cows for building a classification tree of 5 min position data and ended up with a misclassification of 12%. Another study on grazing cattle using the same GPS technology and a binary classification tree that split into four categories had a misclassification rate of 16% (Augustine & Derner, 2013). The relatively high misclassification in our study is mostly due to incorrect classification of Grazing and High (Table 3). High encompasses mostly locomotion, but to some minor extent also active behaviour while stationary, e.g. social behaviour. Grazing on the other hand is not always stationary, but can also include slow locomotion. A more fine-scale classification of behaviour might have been useful to achieve lower misclassification. Generally, data from neck movements alone may not be sufficient to describe behaviour, especially

ACTA AGRICULTURAE SCANDINAVICA, SECTION A – ANIMAL SCIENCE 🙆 7

in heterogeneous terrain with varying sward structure. Ungar et al. (2011) combined GPS collars with pedometers on the cow's leg and found a remarkable decrease of misclassification rate, provided use of a highly splitting classification tree. We consider pedometers as not applicable due to dense understory vegetation and no possibility of changing batteries during the grazing period.

The overall grazing time of 8.1 h per day found in our study corresponds with studies of grazing cattle from extensive grazing areas in other parts of the world. Kilgour (2012) reviewed 22 articles and found variations in the time spent grazing from 6.8 to 13.0 h per day for cattle that have access to grazing over the whole 24 h period. The large variation in grazing time among studies is due to methodological issues, such as length of observations and number of focal animals, but also to seasonal changes in quality and quantity of available forage (Funston et al., 1991; Hejcmanová et al., 2009; Schoenbaum et al., 2017). In particular, the ambient temperature in the various study areas may be essential for variations in grazing activity. Hahn (1999) states 25° C as a threshold temperature, which above causes a stress heat resulting in a decrease of the feed intake of cattle. In all three years of our study, temperature exceeded this threshold 19 times (Norwegian Meteorological Institute, 2018). As described by Bjor & Graffer (1963), we observed that the cows extended their resting periods on warm days. In a study performed in Israel, Schoenbaum et al. (2017) found that total grazing time and grazing activity decreased around mid-day in periods of high summer temperature.

The time budget shows that grazing activity is carried out in hours of daylight (Figure 3). We found the highest grazing activity during dusk, followed by dawn. Several studies reports evening as the main grazing period, constituting over 45% of the diel grazing time (Orr et al., 1997; Gregorini et al., 2006; Schoenbaum et al., 2017). Grazing during dusk will fill the rumen and is thereby of great importance for a steady release of nutrients through the night hours (Gregorini, 2012). In addition, the dry matter content and the digestibility of the forage increases through the hours of daylight and stimulate to a higher intake of forage (Orr et al., 1997; Delagarde et al., 2000; Gregorini et al., 2009).

During night hours (22–03), the cows in our study mostly rested and had only 7% of their activity allocated to grazing, or 5% of all grazing activity (Figure 3). Cattle generally perform resting behaviours during night, and previous studies report 5–40% of total grazing activity performed during this period (Johnstone-Wallace & Kennedy, 1944; Smith, 1959; Kilgour, 2012). We found an intensification of the grazing bouts during daytime in late season (August and September, Figure 3), and assume that daylight conditions are the main driver for this pattern. The cows grazed in a patchy environment with tree trunks and residues from timber harvesting, making locomotion during the dark hours of late summer especially challenging for these big animals. A longer resting period in late summer leads to the lowest diel ruminal fill in the morning hours (Gregorini, 2012), which might explain the increased grazing intensity and synchronization in the mornings of late summer.

As predicted and in accordance with previous studies, we observed increased grazing activity throughout the summer, most likely related to a decrease in forage quality. In a Swedish study, Hessle et al. (2008) found remarkable lower energy and higher fibre content in the herbage mass of the autumn compared with early spring and assumed that these conditions affected grazing activity.

Grazing was positively associated with lactation. Le Neindre (1989) observed a similar influence of the reproductive status on grazing activity for cows in France. Lactating cows have a higher energy demand than dry cows (Montaño-Bermudez et al., 1990), and increased grazing activity is most probably a direct result of this. However, differences in grazing activities may be difficult to detect in mixed herds of dry and lactating cows as a result of social affiliation. Cattle are known to increase (Broom & Fraser, 2007) and synchronize (Arnold & Dudzinski, 1978) their grazing time while kept in herds, and grazing animals may motivate the less energy demanding dry cows to adapt the behaviour of the more energy demanding lactating cows.

Although, the pastures were of the same low quality in both study areas, we found the cows in the low stocking density area (SRA) to spend more time grazing than the cows of the high density area (FVA). The effect of cattle stocking density has been studied under various conditions with conflicting results. Generally, higher grazing densities lead to a decrease in available forage as a result of lower sward heights and reduced forage quality (Bailey et al., 1996; Cornelissen & Vulink, 2015) and ruminants have shown to compensate for this reduction in forage availability by increasing their total grazing time to some extent (Allison, 1985). This positive relationship between grazing activity and stocking density can vary with season (Schoenbaum et al., 2017). Other studies performed under controlled grazing systems have shown that cattle spend more time grazing at moderate than high stocking rates as spending more time on grazing may be an ineffective use of energy in patches of shorter sward heights (Hepworth et al., 1991: Cornelissen & Vulink, 2015). The stocking densities in our two study areas were either far below (SRA) or far above (FVA) the estimated grazing capacity

- Gregorini, P., Soder, K.J., Sanderson, M.A. & Ziegler, G.R. (2009).
   Toughness, particle size and chemical composition of meadow fescue (festuca pratensis hud.) herbage as affected by time of day. *Animal Feed Science and* Mor *Technology* 151(3–4), 330–336.
- Grubinger, T., Zeileis, A. & Pfeiffer, K.-P. (2014). Evtree: Evolutionary learning of globally optimal classification and regression trees in R. *Journal of Statistical Software* 61(1), 1– 29.
- Hahn, G.L. (1999). Dynamic responses of cattle to thermal heat loads. *Journal of Animal Science* 77(Suppl 2), 10–20.
- Hejcmanová, P., Stejskalová, M., Pavlů, V. & Hejcman, M. (2009). Behavioural patterns of heifers under intensive and extensive continuous grazing on species-rich pasture in the Czech Republic. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 117(3), 137–143.
- Henkin, Z., Ungar, E.D. & Dolev, A. (2012). Foraging behaviour of beef cattle in the hilly terrain of a Mediterranean grassland. *The Rangeland Journal* 34(2), 163–172.
- Hepworth, K.W., Test, P.S., Hart, R.H., Waggoner, J.W.J. & Smith, M.A. (1991). Grazing systems, stocking rates, and cattle behavior in southeastern wyoming. *Journal of Range Management* 44(3), 259–262.
- Hessle, A., Rutter, M. & Wallin, K. (2008). Effect of breed, season and pasture moisture gradient on foraging behaviour in cattle on semi-natural grasslands. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 111(1), 108–119.
- Ironside, K.E., Mattson, D.J., Arundel, T.R. & Hansen, J.R. (2017). Is GPS telemetry location error screening beneficial? Wildlife Biology 2017(1), 1–7.
- Johnstone-Wallace, D.B. & Kennedy, K. (1944). Grazing management practices and their relationship to the behaviour and grazing habits of cattle. *The Journal of Agricultural Science* 34(4), 190–197.
- Kaufmann, J., Bork, E.W., Alexander, M.J. & Blenis, P.V. (2013). Habitat selection by cattle in foothill landscapes following variable harvest of aspen forest. *Forest Ecology and Management* 306(0), 15–22.
- Kilgour, R.J. (2012). In pursuit of "normal": A review of the behaviour of cattle at pasture. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 138(1–2), 1–11.
- Le Neindre, P. (1989). Influence of rearing conditions and breed on social behaviour and activity of cattle in novel environments. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 23(1–2), 129–140.
- Low, W.A., Tweedie, R.L., Edwards, C.B.H., Hodder, R.M., Malafant, K.W.J. & Cunningham, R.B. (1981). The influence of environment on daily maintenance behaviour of freeranging shorthorn cows in central Australia. I. General introduction and descriptive analysis of day-long activities. *Applied Animal Ethology* 7(1), 11–26.

- Moen, R., Pastor, J. & Cohen, Y. (1996). Interpreting behavior from activity counters in gps collars on moose. *Alces* 1996 (32), 101–108.
- Montaño-Bermudez, M., Nielsen, M.K. & Deutscher, G.H. (1990). Energy requirements for maintenance of crossbred beef cattle with different genetic potential for milk. *Journal of Animal Science* 68(8), 2279–2288.
- Norwegian Agriculture Agency. (2017). Beite. 2017 (no. 22.01.2017), available at: https://www.landbruksdirekto ratet.no/no/statistikk/miljostatistikk/beite.
- Norwegian Meteorological Institute. (2018). Eklima. available at: http://met.no/klima/
- Orr, R.J., Penning, P.D., Harvey, A. & Champion, R.A. (1997). Diurnal patterns of intake rate by sheep grazing monocultures of ryegrass or white clover. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 52(1), 65–77.
- R Core Team. (2018). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. available at: https://www.R-project.org/.
- Rekdal, Y. (2010). Vegetasjon og beite i Furnes, Vang og Løten almenninger. In *Rapport fra Skog og Landskap*. (Ås: Norsk institutt for skog og landskap), p. 1–82.
- Rekdal, Y. (2017). Vegetasjon og beite i deler av Romedal og Stange almenninger. In *NIBIO RAPPORT, 53*. (Ås: NIBIO), p. 1–60.
- Rook, A.J., Dumont, B., Isselstein, J., Osoro, K., Wallisdevries, M.F., Parente, G. & Mills, J. (2004). Matching type of livestock to desired biodiversity outcomes in pastures – a review. *Biological Conservation* 119(2), 137–150.
- Sæther, N., Bøe, K. & Vangen, O. (2006). Differences in grazing behaviour between a high and a moderate yielding Norwegian dairy cattle breed grazing semi-natural mountain grasslands. Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, A 56(2), 91–98.
- Scarnecchia, D. L., Nastis, S.A. & Malechek, J.C. (1985). Effects of forage availability on grazing behavior of heifers. Vol. 38 of.
- Schoenbaum, I., Kigel, J., Ungar, E.D., Dolev, A. & Henkin, Z. (2017). Spatial and temporal activity of cattle grazing in Mediterranean oak woodland. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 187, 45–53.
- Smith, C.A. (1959). Studies on the northern rhodesia hyparrhenia veld part i. The grazing behaviour of indigenous cattle grazed at light and heavy stocking rates. *The Journal of Agricultural Science* 52(3), 369–375.
- Ungar, E.D., Henkin, Z., Gutman, M., Dolev, A., Genizi, A. & Ganskopp, D. (2005). Inference of animal activity from gps collar data on free-ranging cattle. *Rangeland Ecology & Management* 58(3), 256–266.
- Ungar, E.D., Schoenbaum, I., Henkin, Z., Dolev, A., Yehuda, Y. & Brosh, A. (2011). Inference of the activity timeline of cattle foraging on a Mediterranean woodland using gps and pedometry. *Sensors* 11(1), 362–383.

Forest Ecology and Management 437 (2019) 1-9



#### Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/foreco

Forest Ecology and Management

# Habitat selection of free-ranging cattle in productive coniferous forests of south-eastern Norway



# Morten Tofastrud<sup>a,\*</sup>, Olivier Devineau<sup>b</sup>, Barbara Zimmermann<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences, Faculty of Applied Ecology, Agricultural Sciences and Biotechnology, Department of Agricultural Sciences, Campus Blæstad, N-2322 Hamar, Norway

<sup>b</sup> Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences, Faculty of Applied Ecology, Agricultural Sciences and Biotechnology, Department of Forestry and Wildlife Management, Campus Evenstad, N-2480 Koppang, Norway

#### ABSTRACT

Multiple use of communal forests requires informed management to balance divergent interests such as livestock grazing and timber production. In this study, we examined the habitat selection of free-ranging beef cattle in two vegetation-mapped communal forests of Norway's boreal zone. The two areas were 35 km apart, and they mainly differed regarding cattle stocking density, with one being below and the other above the livestock grazing capacity of the area. In total, 78 cows were fitted with global positioning system (GPS) collars during the summers 2015 to 2017. The collars were scheduled to take positions and measure activity at 5 and 10 min intervals. We applied generalized linear mixed models (GLMM) to describe the cows' selection of vegetation types, forest cutting classes, topographical features and distance to roads with resource selection functions (RSF), by comparing use with availability. The most selected vegetation types were wide-spread summer farm meadows, followed by the dominant bilberry spruce forest. In productive forest, the cows selected for clearcuts younger than 15 years and used thinning and post-thinning stands less than expected. In accordance with the Ideal free distribution hypothesis, the cows were more likely to use low productive habitats in the area with high compared to the one with low stocking density. The preference for young forest stands was strongest when grazing as compared to resting and walking. During grazing, the cows also preferred pre-thinning stands older than 15 years and inclined patches, but avoided north-facing slopes. Preference for south-facing slopes was strongest when resting and for forest roads when traveling.

To reduce the pressure of cattle in forest regeneration stands, we suggest limiting stocking densities to the grazing capacity of forest pastures, using vegetation and forest maps as information to guide the distribution of cattle, and maintaining or even expanding the existing meadows of the summer farms.

#### 1. Introduction

Communal forests are important areas for multiple use such as timber production, livestock grazing, hunting and tourism. Managing these areas while accounting for the diverging interests and economic benefits of both the forestry, cattle industry and game hunting is challenging (Adams, 1975; Mitchell et al., 1982). Since the 1950s, the boreal forests of Scandinavia are mainly managed by clearcutting and other silvicultural practices, such as scarification, restocking and thinning, in order to increase timber production (Aasetre and Bele, 2009). The clearcuts are important areas for forest regeneration, but they also serve as important grazing areas for livestock and wild herbivores (Bjor and Graffer, 1963; Larsson and Rekdal, 2000; Edenius et al., 2002).

Because of the podsolization process, the soil layer of coniferous forests is generally nutrient poor and acidic (Strand, 1997). However, clearcutting changes the amount of light reaching the ground and contributes to the production of raw humus in the ground layer, which then becomes suitable for species such as heather, lichens, mosses, grasses, perennials, and young deciduous trees. Although these species

are considered as weeds by the forestry industry because they outcompete the slow-growing coniferous seedlings (Östlund et al., 1997), they are an important food source for grazing livestock and wild herbivores (Larsson and Rekdal, 2000; Edenius et al., 2002). Resource provision on young forest stands is considered an important cause for the high productivity of the Scandinavian moose (Alces alces) population, together with age- and sex-specific harvest regulations (Lavsund et al., 2003). To what extent these temporally available resource patches in the boreal forest lead to competition or facilitation between domestic and wild herbivores depends on diet overlap and population densities of the involved species as well as plant productivity (Dorn, 1970; Mysterud, 2000). Grazing cattle can be used to control weeds in regeneration areas (Adams, 1975; Popay and Field, 1996) because they don't browse on coniferous trees (Lewis, 1980). However, several studies report increased frequency of damaged young trees in areas with grazing cattle (Bjor and Graffer, 1963; McLean and Clark, 1980; Hjeljord et al., 2014). In a Norwegian study, Hjeljord et al. (2014) found the levels of spruce damage in forest regeneration areas to be positively related to the cattle's use of the area, but damages were found

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2019.01.014

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author at: Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences, Postboks 400, N- 2418 Elverum, Norway. *E-mail address*: morten.tofastrud@inn.no (M. Tofastrud).

Received 8 October 2018; Received in revised form 9 January 2019; Accepted 14 January 2019 0378-1127/ © 2019 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

at both high and low cattle stocking densities. The cattle of that study were not feeding on the trees, but the damages were mainly caused by trampling or bedding. Knowledge about cattle habitat selection at different behavioural states, such as grazing, travelling and resting, can guide the use of preventive measures for limiting the damages on young trees, e.g. by restricting the animals' area use or changing the procedures of seedling planting.

Habitat use by free-ranging livestock has been studied in several parts of the world with the purpose of informing management and promoting resource conservation (Kie and Boroski, 1996; Launchbaugh and Howery, 2005; Kaufmann et al., 2013a). Generally, cattle prefer habitats with high biomass production (Putfarken et al., 2008; Kaufmann et al., 2013b), and grass species are particularly preferred (Gordon, 1989). Bjor and Graffer (1963) studied dairy cattle grazing in the coniferous forests of Norway and found summer farm meadows to be preferred over habitats dominated by bilberry (Vaccinium myrtillus) and wavy hair grass (Avenella flexuosa). The forage production of the coniferous forests is considered as very low compared to grasslands. Hansen et al. (2009) estimated the average biomass production of the ground layer of bilberry and meadows spruce forest to  $630 \, \text{kg}$  and  $2000 \, \text{kg}$  dry matter ha<sup>-1</sup>, respectively. In addition, terrain characteristics such as slope and distance to water influence habitat selection of cattle (Ganskopp and Bohnert, 2009; Henkin et al., 2012; Bailey et al., 2015). Roads are important in rough terrain and fragmented areas (Williams, 1954; Workman and Hooper, 1968) but not in easily travelled terrain (Roath and Krueger, 1982; Kaufmann et al., 2013b).

The ideal free distribution theory predicts that due to resource competition, animals at high stocking densities select for lower quality habitats than animals at low density (Fretwell and Lucas, 1969). Higher densities of large herbivores leads to an increased competition for resources which in turn may influence habitat selection at both large and small scale (Senft et al., 1987; Cornelissen and Vulink, 2015). Cattle, sheep and horses grazing at high stocking density are likely to use habitats with lower biomass production and lower quality forage (Hart et al., 1991; Mobæk et al., 2009; van Beest et al., 2014; Schoenbaum et al., 2017).

The aim of this study was to assess habitat selection of free ranging cattle in coniferous forests by studying (1) the selection of various vegetation types and forest stands by cattle grazing in two areas, one of high and the other of low stocking density, and (2) the selection of different forest stands while resting, grazing and travelling. We predicted that cows would prefer open grass-rich habitat patches (Gordon, 1989) close to easily travelled forest roads and slopes with the richest light supplies, facing south or west (Bailey et al., 1996). We expected the importance of these habitat factors to vary with the behavioural state of the animals (Mobæk et al., 2009; Schneider et al., 2013).

#### 2. Materials and methods

#### 2.1. Study area and animals

In Norway, only 3% of the land area is cultivated land, and the farmers' right to exploit communal areas as additional grazing areas is regulated by several laws (Ministry of Agriculture and Food, 1975, 1993). We monitored free-ranging cows in two common land areas located in southeastem Norway, in Hedmark County ( $60^{\circ}$  N,  $11^{\circ}$  E). The cows were continuous grazing in two areas 35 km apart from each other, in Stange – Romedal Almenning (SRA,  $150 \text{ km}^2$ ) in the summers of 2015–2017 and in Furnes – Vang Almenning (FVA,  $100 \text{ km}^2$ ) in the summers of 2016 and 2017 (Fig. 1). The elevation ranged 300–600 m.a.s.l. in SRA and 600–700 m.a.s.l. in FVA. The bedrock in both areas is dominated by various acidic and nutrient-poor gneiss and granite rock with local touches of easy weathering gabbro which provided habitat patches of richer vegetation (Rekdal and Angelhoff, 2016). The average air temperature for the period June-September in the three study years was 13.2°, 14.6° and 13.2°C, and precipitation

during the four summer months was 75, 48 and 88 mm in 2015, 2016 and 2017, respectively (Norwegian Meteorological Institute, 2018).

Both study areas were dominated by bilberry-spruce forest (Table 1) (Rekdal, 2010, 2017). In mature forest stands, the shading effects of Norway spruce (*Picea abies*) favoured shade-tolerant bilberry (*Vaccinium myrtilus*) on the ground layer. Timber harvest in this vegetation type generated clearcuts characterized by low plant diversity, with wavy hair grass (*Avenella flexuosa*) covering up to 80% of the area. Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris*) and heather of cowberries (*Vaccinium vitisidaea*) were prevalent in areas of nutrient-poor soil. These pine forests were considered as areas of very low pasture value (Larsson and Rekdal, 2000). Small abandoned summer farms were widespread in the forests, and a network of forest roads built for timber transportation and public use fragmented the study areas.

We monitored adult lactating and dry cows of beef cattle breeds dominated by Charolais, Hereford and crossbreeds, from four and five farms in SRA and FVA, respectively. Cows from the same farm were turned out at the same site and time and considered as one herd. The number of animals varied greatly among the herds, from seven up to 98 cows of different age and reproductive status. The grazing period varied among the herds from 80 to 120 days (late May to early September). The grazing capacity of the study areas was estimated based on vegetation maps made in 2010 and 2017 for FVA and SRA, respectively (Rekdal, 2010, 2017). Mapped vegetation types are grouped into the three foraging classes (Table 1); Less Good (LG, 0.05-0.08 beef cows  $ha^{-1}$ ), Good (G, 0.08-0.12 beef cows  $ha^{-1}$ ) and Very Good (VG, 0.12–0.17 beef cows  $ha^{-1}$ ) based on the approximately grazing value for cattle (Larsson and Rekdal, 2000). The distribution of the three foraging classes in SRA and FVA was 21% and 29% LG, 76% and 67% G, and 2% and 4% VG, respectively (Rekdal, 2010, 2017). Our study areas roamed 0.04 (SRA) and 0.16 (FVA) cows per hectare, which represented 38% and 148% of the area's grazing capacity, respectively. Hence, we considered SRA and FVA to be stocked at Low and High density, respectively.

#### 2.2. GPS collars, location and activity data

Each year, we used 18 Tellus Medium plus GPS collars with a GSM link for remote data transfer, and 13 Tellus Basic GPS collars (Tellus, Followit AB, Lindesberg, Sweden) without remote data link. The number of GPS collars varied among years because of technical failures or collar losses during the grazing season (Table 2). All GPS collars had a built-in two-axis accelerometer for measuring neck movement. The GPS collars recorded positions at 5-minute intervals in 2015 and 2017. In 2016, we programmed all Basic collars and seven GSM collars of SRA to take positions at 10-minute intervals during the night resting period, to save battery and increase the monitoring period in areas with less satellite and GSM coverage. We performed a stationary test of position accuracy, by placing 7 GPS collars for 24h at different slopes and canopy covers in SRA. The estimated average deviation from the position mean of these collars was  $9.9 \text{ m} \pm 9.4$  (SD). We downloaded the data directly from the GPS collars after the grazing season and loaded positions into R version 3.4.4 (R Core Team, 2018). To eliminate location errors, we used a screening method developed by Bjørneraas et al. (2010) which removes locations more than 20 km from the previous position, as well as locations differing by  $> 2 \, \text{km}$  from an average moving window of 21 positions. Furthermore, we considered all positions forming a spike in the movement trajectory as error positions and removed all spikes with outgoing and incoming speed exceeding 1500 m/h and the turning angle being between 166° and 194°. In total, the GPS collars registered 1 694 560 cow positions during the three grazing summers, and the average percentage of GPS success (ratio of post-screening to programmed positions) was 98.2% during the 5-10 min positioning attempts.

Systematic observations of GPS-collared cows in summer 2015 allowed us to calibrate the data of the built-in activity sensors based on



Fig. 1. Location of the study areas in Furnes/Vang almenninger (FVA) in 2016 and 2017 and Stange/Romedal almenninger (SRA) from 2015 to 2017 in southeastern Norway.

#### Table 1

Distribution of vegetation types (%) (Rekdal, 2010, 2017), proportion of cow positions located in these vegetation types for the two study areas SRA (Stange and Romedal almenninger) and FVA (Furnes and Vang almenninger) and, grouping of vegetation types into the three foraging classes; Less Good (LG), Good (G) and Very Good (VG) based cattle feeding value (Rekdal, 2010; 2017).

	SRA		FVA				
Vegetation types	Cover	Cow positions	Cover	Cow positions	Foraging classification		
Lichen and heather pine forest	13.2	3.1	21.6	5.0	LG		
Bilberry pine forest	17.2	13.2	0.0	0.0	LG		
Bilberry spruce forest	58.0	65.6	44.4	69.9	G		
Meadow spruce forest	1.8	3.9	4.0	10.3	VG		
Meadows	0.7	10.4	0.8	9.3	VG		
Bogs and non-productive areas	2.0	1.4	14.5	0.9	LG		
Other forests <sup>a</sup>	7.1	2.4	14.7	4.6	LG		

<sup>a</sup> Bog and swamp forests.

#### Table 2

Distribution (%) of random points (reflecting availability) and GPS positions (reflecting use) in the regrouped cutting classes (New-Class) of pine and spruce forest for the study areas SRA and FVA in south-eastern Norway. The cutting classes are defined as 2.1 = Forest in regeneration 0–15 years after timber harvesting, 2.2 = Forest in regeneration older than 15 years, 3 = Young production forest in thinning stage, 4.5 = production forest in harvesting stage and old-growth forest.

New-Class	SRA		FVA		
	Random	Used	Random	Used	
2.1	15.7	46.1	14.3	44.5	
2.2	14.4	10.0	15.5	18.7	
3	31.6	20.4	42.1	22.8	
4.5	38.3	23.5	28.1	14.0	

neck movement and distance moved between positions (Tofastrud et al., 2018). By following the method described by Ungar et al. (2005), we used a classification model to assign all 5-minute positions of the 52 study animals carrying Medium plus GPS collars to one of these activity categories: Resting (inactive or ruminating while lying or standing, low neck and locomotion activity), Grazing (high neck and low or intermediate locomotion activity) and Walking (high neck and locomotion activity). The global time budget showed that the cows spent  $63 \pm 0.5\%$  of the time Resting,  $34 \pm 0.5\%$  Grazing and  $3 \pm 0.2\%$  Walking (Tofastrud et al., 2018).

#### 2.3. Resource mapping

We created the following layers in ArcGIS 10.6 (Esri, 2017):

Vegetation layer: We created polygon layers based on the information from the vegetation maps. We retained all vegetation types of the coniferous forest. We considered summer farm meadows to be of great importance for grazing cattle and retained these areas as one distinctive class despite of the small total surface (Table 1). In order to restrict the number of small-scaled or less used vegetation types, we merged bogs and non-productive areas into a "bogs and non-productive areas" group, and all swamp and bogs forests into "other forests".

Forestry layer: We used information from the forestry plan services Allma (Allma - Allskog Mjøsen Skog og AT Plan, 2017) by permission of the management of the respective communal areas to create polygon layers of cutting classes and forest stand age, based on the number of years after timber harvesting (Table 1). The Norwegian stand classification of productive forest consists of five cutting classes: (1) Clearcuts before regeneration, (2) young forest stands, (3) early production forest in the thinning stage, (4) mature production forest, and (5) old-growth forest (Allma - Allskog Mjøsen Skog og AT Plan, 2017). We regrouped these cutting classes into four classes (New-Class) to better describe the light supply to the forest ground and thereby the grazing value as a function of tree height and density. Bjor and Graffer (1963) found that productive forests lost importance for grazing livestock 12-15 years after timber harvesting. Therefore, we combined cutting class 1 with class 2-stands younger than 15 years into a new class 2.1, cutting class 2-stands older than 15 years as 2.2, cutting class 3 remained unchanged and cutting classes 4 and 5 were combined into new class 4.5 (Table 2).

Topography and road layer: We created topographical raster layers describing elevation, slope and aspect at 25 m resolution, based on the official digital elevation model of the Norwegian Mapping Authorities. Aspect was classified into the four cardinal directions, north, east, south, and west, in addition to flat when slope = 0°. We created a raster layer of Euclidean distances to roads by using the Spatial Analyst tool in ArcGIS.

We imported all resource layers into R 3.4.4 (R Core Team, 2018) for further statistical analysis.

#### 2.4. Resource selection function (RSF) models

Since the spatial scale of our study was at the habitat type level, i.e. Johnson's (1980) third order, we compared used positions to those available inside each study animal's home range, following the design III approach in resource selection modelling (Manly et al., 2002). We created 100% minimum convex polygons (MCP) including all positions per animal and year, to delineate 78 individual home ranges. We preferred 100% MCP over 95% MCP or probabilistic methods due to the temporally dense positioning (5 or 10 min) and the removal of outliers during the screening process, see chapter 2.2. Within each home range, we created random points equal to the number of cow positions. We then joined the resource layers to used positions and random points to describe used and available habitat. We used generalized linear mixed models (GLMMs) with a binary response (1 = used, 0 = random points) using the lme4 package (Bates et al., 2015) in R. We checked the fixed predictors (resources variables) for collinearity using Pearson correlation coefficients and included only predictors at  $r_s < 0.6$ . We nested individual cow within herd as a random effect to control for temporal autocorrelation, uneven sample sizes and the lack of independence between individual cows within herds (Gillies et al., 2006). We standardized all continuous covariates from 0 to 1 in order to compare the strength of selection among these covariates and achieve a better model performance.

We modelled habitat selection of free ranging cows in relation to: (1) vegetation classes (categorical with six levels) and the abiotic factors: distance to roads (continuous), slope (continuous), elevation (continuous) and aspect (five-level categorical, including the four cardinal directions and flat terrain), by one model for each study area hereafter named vegetation models. (2) Forest classes (by creating New-Class combining forest stand and age) and the same abiotic factors as above, by one model for each study area hereafter named forest models. (3) Same as 2), but one model per behavioural state Grazing, Walking and Resting.

For model selection, we started with the full models including all covariates and used Bayesian information criteria (BIC) (Burnham and Anderson, 1998) to find the best among competing models (Tables 3–5). We conducted a lasso variable selection (Tibshirani, 1996) and cross-validation on the fixed components of our models including all

covariates (see: Supplementary material for lasso plot of vegetation models).

We tested the predictive ability of our models by calculating the Brier score (Fenlon et al., 2018) for each subset in a 10-folds cross-validation procedure. We present the Brier score for each model in Tables 3–5.

#### 3. Results

Overall, the generalized linear mixed models including all covariates had the strongest support. We found high differences in the  $\Delta$ BIC value between the best-ranked and second best-ranked model for all habitat selection models and chose to report the fully saturated models (Tables 3–5). The lasso method agreed with the BIC in selection of the best-ranked models (see: Supplementary material for lasso plot of vegetation models). We found the strongest support for candidate models including both biotic (vegetation and New-Class) and abiotic (distance to roads, slope and aspects) covariates and chose the most complex models for investigation of ecologically important covariates on habitat selection (Aho et al., 2014).

# 3.1. Habitat selection of cattle in relation to vegetation classes and abiotic factors of the coniferous forest

The vegetation models were based on 1 067 305 and 627 255 positions located inside the area with mapped vegetation of SRA and FVA. respectively (Table 1). The best-ranked vegetation models explaining the probability of habitat use included vegetation class, distance to roads, slope, elevation and aspect as predictors (Fig. 2, Table 3). The cows spent about two third of their time in the bilberry spruce forest, the most common vegetation type with 58.0% and 44.4% of the total area in SRA and FVA, respectively (Table 1). The summer farm meadows were the most preferred vegetation type, covering only 0.7% and 0.8% of the areas and holding 10.5% and 9.4% of all positions in SRA and FVA, respectively (Table 1). In addition to summer farm meadows and bilberry spruce forests, cows in FVA used deciduous/swamp forests and lichen pine forests more than cows in SRA (Fig. 2). Open bogs were the least selected vegetation type in FVA (Table 1, reference value in Fig. 2). In SRA, cows selected for areas close to roads, while roads did not really relate to habitat use in FVA (Fig. 2). They selected in both areas for low elevations and slightly for flat areas (Fig. 2). Areas facing south were preferred most in both study areas, while areas facing north in SRA and east in FVA were preferred least (Fig. 2). The cross-validated Brier score for the vegetation models of RSA (BS = 0.085) and FVA (BS = 0.102) indicates a relatively good predictive ability (Table 3).

# 3.2. Habitat selection of cattle in relation to forest classes of the productive forest

A total of 1 219 716 GPS positions (74.0%) were located in areas of productive coniferous forests, because of the difference in study years between the study areas the proportion of positions was higher in SRA (57.5%) compared to FVA (42.5%). The best-ranked forest models for SRA and FVA were the full models including the variables New-Class (regrouped cutting classes), distance to roads, slope, elevation and aspect (Fig. 3). The cows highly preferred stands logged less than 15 years ago (i.e., New-Class 2.1). These stands covered 17.5% and 14.3% of the forested areas and hosted 46.1% and 44.5% of all cow positions in SRA and FVA, respectively (Table 2). We also found a strong preference for forest of cutting class 2 older than 15 years (i.e., New-Class 2.2) for cows at high stocking density in FVA, with 18.7% of the positions located in stands that covered 15.5% of the area. In SRA however, all stands other than New-Class 2.1 were used less than expected (Table 2). Similar to the vegetation models, the forest models showed decreasing probability of use with increasing elevation in both study areas. Cows preferred forested areas close to roads in SRA, and slightly avoided

#### Table 3

Model selection results of four a-priori models of habitat selection for free-ranging cattle in areas of low (SRA) and, high stocking density (FVA) in southeastern Norway. The models include the covariates vegetation class, direction of aspect and the standardized values of distance to roads, slope and elevation. The table shows the ranking of candidate models, the number of parameters in the model (K), Bayesian information criterion (BIC) estimates, differences in the BIC (ABIC) and Brier Score. Cow ID and herd was nested as a random intercept for all models.

	Veg class	Dist road sd	Slope sd	Elev sd	Aspect dir	К	BIC	ΔBIC	Brier score
mod_SRA1	x	x	x	x	x	14	2,165,136	0	0.085
mod_SRA4	x	x				9	2,209,934	44,797	0.088
mod_SRA3	x	x	x			11	2,203,605	38,469	0.091
mod_SRA2	x	x	x	x		12	2,197,356	32,219	0.107
mod_FVA1	x	x	x	x	x	14	1,417,636	0	0.102
mod_FVA4	x	x				8	1,455,899	38,263	0.103
mod_FVA3	x	x	x			9	1,455,788	38,153	0.136
mod_FVA2	x	x	x	x		10	1,422,633	4997	0.139

#### Table 4

Model selection results of four a-proiri models of habitat selection for free-ranging cattle in areas of low (SRA) and, high stocking density (FVA) in southeastern Norway. The models include the covariates New forest class (regrouped cutting classes), direction of aspect and the standardized values of distance to roads, slope and elevation. The table shows the ranking of candidate models, the number of parameters in the model (K), Bayesian information criterion (BIC) estimates, differences in the BIC (ABIC) and Brier Score. Cow ID and herd was nested as a random intercept for all models.

	N. forest class	Dist road sd	Slope sd	Elev sd	Aspect dir	K	BIC	ΔΒΙC	Brier score
mod_SRA1	х	x	x	x	x	13	1,822,341	0	0.153
mod SRA4	x	x				7	1,852,532	30,191	0.154
mod_SRA3	x	x	x			8	1,851,374	29,034	0.159
mod_SRA2	x	x	x	x		9	1,843,462	21,121	0.170
mod_FVA1	x	x	x	x	x	13	1,193,075	0	0.140
mod FVA2	x	x				7	1,226,813	33,738	0.144
mod FVA3	x	x	x			8	1,222,918	29,843	0.166
mod_FVA4	x	x	x	x		9	1,199,316	6241	0.170

#### Table 5

Model selection results of four a-priory models of habitat selection for free-ranging cattle while performing resting (Rest), grazing (Graz) and walking (Walk) in SRA and, FVA in southeastern Norway. The models include the covariates New forest class (regrouped cutting classes), direction of aspect and the standardized values of distance to roads, slope and elevation. The table shows the ranking of candidate models, the number of parameters in the model (K), Bayesian information criterion (BIC) estimates, differences in the BIC (ABIC) and Brier Score. Cow ID and herd was nested as a random intercept for all models.

	N. forest class	Dist road sd	Slope sd	Elev sd	Aspect dir	К	BIC	ΔΒΙC	Brier score
Rest_mod1	x	x	x	x	x	13	1,444,133	0	0.111
Rest_mod4	x	x				6	1,470,842	26,709	0.113
Rest_mod3	x	x	x			7	1,469,155	25,022	0.123
Rest_mod2	x	x	x	x		8	1,456,082	11,950	0.132
Graz_mod1	x	x	x	x	x	13	718,423	0	0.216
Graz_mod4	x	x				6	731,814	13,391	0.216
Graz_mod3	x	x	х			8	731,824	13,400	0.230
Graz_mod2	x	x	x	x		7	721,834	3411	0.234
Walk_mod1	x	x	x	x	x	13	83,717	0	0.101
Walk_mod2	x	x	x	x		9	83,886	169	0.104
Walk_mod3	x	x	x			8	84,241	524	0.109
Walk_mod4	x	x				7	84,509	792	0.111

those areas in FVA (Fig. 3). The most preferred aspects were west in SRA and south in FVA, while the least preferred aspects were east in SRA and north in FVA (Fig. 3). The cross-validated Brier score for the forest models of RSA (BS = 0.153) and FVA (BS = 0.140) indicates a relatively good predictive ability (Table 4).

#### 3.3. Habitat selection of cattle at different behavioural states

In total, monitoring of 52 cows fitted with Medium plus GPS collars resulted in 1 229 493 observations of cow activity. All positions were located in areas of productive forest and classified as Resting (62.1%), Grazing (34.1%) and Walking (3.8%). The best-ranked models included the same fixed effects as the forest models (Table 5). Cows selected strongest for clearcuts younger than 15 years (New-Class 2.1) in all behavioural states, but their selection for these forests stands was 1.6 and 2.5 times stronger while grazing than while resting or walking, respectively (Fig. 4). They preferred young forest stands < 15 years while Grazing, less so while walking and least while Resting. Stands in the thinning stage (New-Class 3) were selected more than mature forest stands (New-Class 4.5) while Grazing and Walking, but less while Resting (Fig. 4). The cows were more likely to stay closer to roads while Walking rather than Grazing and Resting, and the distribution of positions located closer than 5 m to roads was 4.9%, 6.0% and 25.4% for Resting, Grazing and Walking, respectively. Probability of use was slightly positively related with slope while Grazing, but negatively while Resting or Walking (Fig. 4). Selection for south-facing slopes was strongest during Resting, while avoidance of north-facing slopes was strongest during Grazing (Fig. 4). The cross-validated Brier score of the behavioural states models, resting (BS = 0.111), grazing (BS = 0.216) and walking (BS = 0.111) indicates a relatively good predictive ability



Fig. 2. Parameter estimates (log-odds) from vegetation models of free ranging cows during summer in boreal forest of southeastern Norway, at low (SRA) and high (FVA) stocking density. The log-odds of the vegetation types and aspects refer to bogs/non-productive and flat areas, respectively. The log-odds of the continuous scaled covariates slope, elevation and distance to road indicate the importance and direction of the relationship between selection and the covariate. The 95% confidence intervals of the log-odds were small and therefore only partly visible.

#### (Table 5).

#### 4. Discussion

The free-ranging cows preferred the summer farm meadows and young forest stands ( $\leq 15$  years old) (Fig. 3) of primarily the bilberry spruce forest (Fig. 2). Although we did not measure the biomass of the different vegetation types, the classification system based on vegetation mapping (Rekdal, 2010, 2017), pointed out summer farm meadows as the most productive vegetation type, followed by bilberry spruce forest, and pine and swamp forests as well as bogs as the areas with lowest forage production for livestock. We consider the summer farm meadows and young forest stands as crucial for maximizing food intake of livestock in coniferous forests which are characterized by a ground floor dominated by heather or bare ground as a result of nutrient-poor soils and tree shading (Larsson and Rekdal, 2000). In a previous Norwegian study, Bjor and Graffer (1963) found that grazing cattle preferred open grasslands, although the use of this habitat decreased throughout the grazing season. Correspondingly, the cattle increased their time spent in areas dominated by Vaccinium myrtillus (bilberry heather) and Avenella flexuosa (wavy hair grass) during the summer.

Assuming appropriate stocking densities, grazing herbivores have the potential to maintain the nutritive value of forage plants by grazing the young regrowth on earlier grazed sites (Wallis De Vries, 1996), and they therefore maintain a strong preference for grazing in forest openings and clearcuts (Bjor and Graffer, 1963). However, if stocking density is high, competition for resources on those habitat patches may lead to an increased use of suboptimal habitats, according to the ideal free distribution hypothesis (Fretwell and Lucas, 1969). Our study design with only two study areas that differ not only in stocking density, but also in elevation, cattle release dates and other factors, does not allow for testing the impact of stocking density on cattle habitat selection. We can only speculate that the observed stronger selection for the nutrient poor pine and swamp forests and young forest stands older than 15 years in the high stocking density area FVA as compared to the low stocking density area SRA may be a result of increased resource competition. Wet areas are often dominated by plant species of low nutritional value like *Cyperaceae* spp. (sedges and rushes) and *Deschampsia caespitosa* (tufted hairgrass) (Garmo, 1986), which are avoided by free-ranging cattle as long as the dry areas offer the cows sufficient forage (Hessle et al., 2008).

In a study performed in the boreal forest of southeastern Norway, Herfindal et al. (2017) found low levels of interspecific interactions between cattle and moose. The dietary overlap between moose and livestock is considered low (Dorn, 1970), as moose are browsers (Mysterud, 2000) while cattle prefer grass and herbs (Gordon, 1989). Nevertheless, livestock has shown to reduce the foraging potential of the moose caused by changes in the amount and composition of forage, or by avoidance of areas grazed by domestic herbivores (Wam and Herfindal, 2018). In our study, cattle grazing in the area with high stocking density showed an increased use of habitats with higher tree densities and swamp forests in addition to the clearcuts. High densities of grazing cattle may therefore result in higher levels of interactions between cattle and moose, thus affecting moose fitness and an increased risk of disease transmission (Martin et al., 2011).

The forest industry is dependent on a network of forest roads and



Fig. 3. Parameter estimates (log-odds) from forest models of free ranging cows in productive forests stands, at low (SRA) and high (FVA) stocking density. The logodds of the forest classes and aspects refer to forest class 4.5 (mature and old growth forest) and flat areas, respectively. The log-odds of the continuous scaled covariates slope, elevation and distance to road indicate the importance and direction of the relationship between selection and the covariate. The 95% confidence intervals of the log-odds were small and therefore only partly visible.

trails for timber harvesters. The cows in our study used these trails as important travel routes between clearcuts. We assume that this is the most energy-saving way of travelling in the rough terrain with dense understory vegetation. Travelling made up only 3% of the cows' daily time budget, whereas resting made up approximately two third and grazing one third of their time (Tofastrud et al., 2018). When analysing habitat selection independently from the behaviour, we saw that cows in the low stocking density area SRA kept close to roads at all times, whereas they instead selected for areas further away from roads in the high stocking density area FVA. We assume that this difference may also be explained by the Ideal free distribution hypothesis: cows at high density must travel further away from the easy travelled forest roads to find optimal grazing sites. Roath and Krueger (1982) found logging roads to be an important factor for cattle distribution. In a study performed in the foothills of the Rocky Mountains, Kaufmann et al. (2013b) found cattle to avoid forest roads.

Animals react to heat stress by reducing their activity and seeking shelter in cooler habitats. Hahn (1999) observed that cattle reduced their activity when air temperatures exceeded 25 °C. Other studies showed that cattle preferred canopy cover in dense forest as shelter in warm periods (Miller and Krueger, 1976; Putfarken et al., 2008; Larson-Praplan et al., 2015). In Norway, Bjor and Graffer (1963) reported that cows stayed inside dense coniferous forest and performed less grazing activity during periods of heavy rain, heat and insect swarming. Although more than half of the forested areas in our study consisted of grown-up forest stands of cutting class  $\geq 3$ , only 29.4% of all positions were located within these stands. This proportion was similar for Resting, Walking and Grazing. Cows rather preferred open areas for

resting in our study. Heat stress may not have been an important factor here. On only 19 days during the three study summers, the maximum temperature exceeded 25 °C (Norwegian Meteorological Institute, 2018).

Previous studies have reported topography to be of importance for cattle distribution (Kaufmann et al., 2017). Inclined stands of bilberry forest have been suggested as good pastures as a result of high levels of leaching water in the upper soil layers (Rekdal and Angelhoff, 2016). Kaufmann et al. (2013b) reported slope to be the main abiotic factor of cattle habitat use. Bailey et al. (1996) stated that steep slopes were less used by cattle, and Ganskopp and Vavra (1987) showed that cattle preferred grazing in flat areas and avoided slopes exceeding 20%. In our study, slope had low importance for cattle habitat selection. Cows however preferred areas of low elevation, and they preferred slopes with the greatest access to light facing south- and west, over north- and emicroclimate for plant productivity.

Distance to water is considered as important for determining vegetation utilization by cattle (Pinchak et al., 1991; Putfarken et al., 2008; Kaufmann et al., 2017) but was not taken into account in our study since water was readily available in small ponds, streams and bogs in both study areas.

#### 5. Conclusion

The strong preference of cattle for the small patches of summer farm meadows and young forest regeneration stands of the bilberry spruce forest indicates that these human-made habitat patches strongly



Fig. 4. Parameter estimates (log-odds) from activity models of cows in productive forests stands, during Resting, Grazing and Walking. The log-odds of the forest classes and aspects refer to forest class 4.5 (mature and old-growth forest) and flat areas, respectively. The log-odds of the continuous scaled covariates slope, elevation and distance to road indicate the importance and direction of the relationship between selection and the covariate. The 95% confidence intervals of the logodds were small and therefore only partly visible.

improved grazing opportunities for cattle. While the summer farm meadows were originally established for livestock grazing in the previous centuries, the clearcuts are a mere result of timber harvesting. Food provision to domestic and wild ungulates is therefore a side effect on these young forest stands, with potential negative (e.g. trampling) and positive (e.g. weeding) impacts on forest regeneration. To trade-off potential impacts of livestock grazing on forest regeneration and maintain foraging opportunities of wild herbivores, managers of communal forests, farmers and wildlife managers should cooperate in order to adapt stocking densities and the distribution of cows in the communal areas based on vegetation and forestry maps. To provide more quality forage for livestock and reduce potential negative impacts on young forest stands, we propose to improve the feeding capacity of existing summer farm meadows by weeding, drainage and fertilization.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors want to thank Yngve Rekdal and Michael Angeloff at NIBIO, Øystein Nerby at Mjøsen skog, the cattle owners and the managers of Furnes, Vang and Stange/Romedal almeninger for their goodwill and cooperation in the implementation of this study.

## Fundings

The study was funded by grants of the county governor of Hedmark and the Norwegian Agriculture Agency.

#### Appendix A. Supplementary material

Supplementary data to this article can be found online at https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2019.01.014.

#### References

- Aasetre, J., Bele, B., 2009. History of forestry in a central Norwegian boreal forest landscape: examples from Nordli, Nord-Trøndelag. Norsk Geografisk Tidsskrift-Norwegian J. Geogr. 63, 233–245.
- ms, S.N., 1975. Sheep and cattle grazing in forests: a review. J. Appl. Ecol. 12, 143–152. Ada
- Aho, K., Derryberry, D., Peterson, T., 2014. Model selection for ecologists: the worldviews of AIC and BIC. Ecology 95, 631–636.
   Allma Allskog Mjøsen Skog og AT Plan, 2017. Planlegging av skogbruk, jakt og eien-
- Bailey, D.W., Gross, J.E., Laca, E.A., Rittenhouse, L.R., Coughenour, M.B., Swift, D.M., Sims, P.L., 1996. Mechanisms that result in large herbivore grazing distribution
- Balley, D.W., Lunt, S., Lipka, A., Thomas, M.G., Medrano, J.F., Cánovas, A., Rincon, G., Stephenson, M.B., Jensen, D., 2015. Genetic influences on cattle grazing distribution: association of genetic markers with terrain use in cattle. Rangeland Ecol. Manage. 68, 142-149.
- Bates, D., Mächler, M., Bolker, B., Walker, S., 2015. Fitting linear mixed-effects models using lme4. J. Statist. Software 67, 1–48.
  Bjor, K., Graffer, H., 1963. Beiteundersøkelser på skogsmark., Forskning og forsøk i
- landbruket, Oslo. Bjørneraas, K., Van Moorter, B., Rolandsen, C.M., Herfindal, I., 2010. Screening global

- Djørneraas, N., Van Moorter, D., Kolandsen, C.M., Hermidal, L. 2010. Screening giobal positioning system location data for errors using animal movement characteristics. J. Wildlife Manage. 74, 1361–1366.
  Burnham, K.P., Anderson, D.R., 1998. Model Selection and Multimodel Inference: a Practical Information-Theoretic Approach, second ed. Springer-Verlag, New York.
  Cornelissen, P., Vulink, J.T., 2015. Density-dependent diet selection and body condition of cattle and horses in heterogeneous landscapes. Appl. Animal Behav. Sci. 163, 20 202 28-38.

- Dorn, R.D., 1970. Moose and cattle food habits in southwest Montana. J. Wildlife Manage 34, 559-564.
- Edenius, L., Bergman, M., Ericsson, G., Danell, K., 2002. The role of moose as a dis-turbance factor in managed boreal forests. Silva Fennica 36, 57–67. Esri, 2017. Create and Share Maps, Analytics, and Data.
- Fenlon, C., O'Grady, L., Doherty, M.L., Dunnion, J., 2018. A discussion of calibration techniques for evaluating binary and categorical predictive models. Preventive Veterinary Med. 149, 107–114.
- Fretwell, S.D., Lucas, H.L.J., 1969. On territorial behavior and other factors influencing habitat distribution in birds. Acta Biotheoretica 19, 16–36.
- Ganskopp, D., Vavra, M., 1987. Slope use by cattle, feral horses, deer and bighorn sheep.
- Northwest Science 61, 74–81. Ganskopp, D.C., Bohnert, D.W., 2009. Landscape nutritional patterns and cattle distribution in rangeland pastures. Appl. Animal Behav. Sci. 116, 110-119. Garmo, T.H., 1986. Chemical composition and in vitro digestibility of indigenous pasture
- plants in different plant groups (Preliminary report). Rangifer 6, 14-22.
- Gillies, C.S., Hebblewhite, M., Nielsen, S.E., Krawchuk, M.A., Aldridge, C.L., Frair, J.L., Saher, D.J., Stevens, C.E., Jerde, C.L., 2006. Application of random effects to the study of resource selection by animals. J. Animal Ecol. 75, 887–898.
- Gordon, I.J., 1989. Vegetation community selection by ungulates on the isle of rhum. II. Vegetation community selection. J. Appl. Ecol. 26, 53–64.
- Hahn, G.L., 1999. Dynamic responses of cattle to thermal heat loads. J. Animal Sci. 77 (Suppl 2), 10-20. Hansen, H.S., Bøe, U.B., Okkenhaug, H., 2009. Herbage production and live weight gain
- in dairy heifers grazing forest habitats in Norway. Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section A — Animal Sci. 59, 161-166. Hart, R.H., Hepworth, K.W., Smith, M.A., Waggoner, J.W.J., 1991. Cattle grazing beha-
- vior on a foothill elk winter range in southeastern Wyoming. J. Range Manage. 44,
- Henkin, Z., Ungar, E.D., Dolev, A., 2012. Foraging behaviour of beef cattle in the hilly terrain of a Mediterranean grassland. Rangeland J. 34, 163–172. Herfindal, I., Lande, U.S., Solberg, E.J., Rolandsen, C.M., Roer, O., Wam, H.K., 2017.
- Weather affects temporal niche partitioning between moose and livestock. Wildlife Biol wib 00275
- Hessle, A., Rutter, M., Wallin, K., 2008. Effect of breed, season and pasture moisture gradient on foraging behaviour in cattle on semi-natural grasslands. Appl. Animal Behav. Sci. 111, 108–119. Hjeljord, O., Histøl, T., Wam, H.K., 2014. Forest pasturing of livestock in Norway: effects
- on spruce regeneration. J. Forest. Res. 5, 941-945.
- Johnson, D.H., 1980. The comparison of usage and availability measurements for eval-uating resource preference. Ecology 61, 65–71.
- Kaufmann, J., Bork, E.W., Alexander, M.J., Blenis, P.V., 2013a. Habitat selection by cattle in Foothill landscapes following variable harvest of aspen forest. Forest Ecol. Manage. 306, 15-22.
- Kaufmann, J., Bork, E.W., Blenis, P.V., Alexander, M.J., 2013b. Cattle habitat selection Innam, J., Bork, E.W., Biehn, F.V., Rickatter, M.S. (2015). Cattle habitat electron and associated habitat characteristics under free-range grazing within heterogeneous Montane rangelands of Alberta. Appl. Animal Behav. Sci. 146, 1–10.
- Kaufmann, J., Bork, E.W., Alexander, M.J., Blenis, P.V., 2017. Cattle utilization of con-iferous cut blocks under open range grazing and associated impact on tree seedlings.
- Agroforestry Syst. 91, 623–635.
  Kie, J.G., Boroski, B.B., 1996. Cattle Distribution, Habitats, and Diets in the Sierra Nevada of California. J. Range Manage. 49, 482–488.
- Larson-Fraplan, S., George, M.R., Buckhouse, J.C., Laca, E.A., 2015. Spatial and temporal domains of scale of grazing cattle. Animal Production Sci. 55, 284–297.
  Larsson, J.Y., Rekdal, Y., 2000. Husdyrbeite i barskog Vegetasjonstyper og beiteverdi,
- Larsson, J.Y., Kekdal, Y., 2000. Husdyrbeite i barskog vegetasjonstyper og beiteverdi, NIJOS-rapport, Norsk institutt for jord- og skogkartlegging, Ås. Launchbaugh, K.L., Howery, L.D., 2005. Understanding landscape use patterns of live-stock as a consequence of foraging behavior. Rangeland Ecol. Manage. 58, 99–108. Lavsund, S., Nygrén, T., Solberg, E.J., 2003. Status of moose populations and challenges to moose management in Fennoscandia. Alces 39, 109–130.
- Lewis, C.E., 1980. Simulated cattle injury to planted slash pine: girdling. J. Range
- Manage. 33, 337-340. Manly, B.F., McDonald, L., Thomas, D., McDonald, T.L., Erickson, W.P., 2002. Resource
- Marty, B.C., McDonard, E., Homas, D., McDonard, E.L., Erickson, W.F., 2002. Resource Selection by Animals Statistical Design and Analysis for Field Studies, nd ed. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht. Martin, C., Pastoret, P.-P., Brochier, B., Humblet, M.-F., Saegerman, C., 2011. A survey of

- Forest Ecology and Management 437 (2019) 1-9
- the transmission of infectious diseases/infections between wild and domestic ungulates in Europe. Veterinary Res. 42 70 70.
  McLean, A., Clark, M.B., 1980. Grass, trees, and cattle on clearcut-logged areas. J. Range Manage. 33, 213–217.
  Miller, P. K. Furgers, W.G. (2026) contribution of the second statement of the second statement of the second statement.
- Miller, R.F., Krueger, W.C., 1976. cattle use on summer foothill rangelands in north-
- eastern Oregon, J. Range Manage, 29, 367-371 Ministry of Agriculture and Food, 1975. Lov om utnytting av rettar og lunnende m.m. i
- statsallmenningane (fjellova). Lovdata, lovdata.no.
- statsalmenningane (ijeliova). Lovdata, lovdata.no. Ministry of Agriculture and Food, 1993. Lov on bygdeallmenninger. Lovdata, lovdata.no. Mitchell, J.E., Eissenstat, D.M., Irby, A.J., 1982. Forest grazing an opportunity for di-plomacy rangelands 4, pp. 172–174. Mobaek, R., Mysteruid, A., Loe, E.I., Holand, Ø., Austrheim, G., 2009. Density dependent and temporal variability in habitat selection by a large herbivore; an experimental content and temporal variability in habitat selection by a large herbivore; an experimental
- approach. Oikos 118, 209-218.
- sterud, A., 2000. Diet overlap among ruminants in Fennoscandia. Oecologia 124, 130–137. Mys
- Norwegian Meteorological Institute, 2018. eKlima, Meterologisk institutt.Pinchak, W.E., Smith, M.A., Hart, R.H., Waggoner Jr, J.W., 1991. Beef cattle distribution patterns on foothill range. J. Range Manage. 4, 267–275.
- Popay, I., Field, R., 1996. Grazing animals as weed control agents. Weed Technol. 10, 217-231.
- Putfarken, D., Dengler, J., Lehmann, S., Härdtle, W., 2008. Site use of grazing cattle and Scheptin Jargescale pasture landscape: a GPS/GIS assessment. Appl. Animal Behav. Sci. 111, 54-67.
- Core Team, R., 2018. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. Rekdal, Y., 2010. Vegetasjon og beite i Furnes, Vang og Løten almenninger, Rapport fra

- Rexcai, Y., 2010. Vegetasjon og beite i rumes, vang og Løten almenninger, kapport na Skog og landskap, Norsk institutt for skog og landskap, Ås. 1-82. Rekdal, Y., 2017. Vegetasjon og beite i deler av Romedal og Stange almenninger, NIBIO RAPPORT, NIBIO, Ås, pp. 1-60. Rekdal, Y., Angelhoff, M., 2016. Beiteressursar i Hedmark, ressursgrunnlag i utmark og areal av innmarksbeite i kommunar og fylke. NIBIO, Ås, pp. 1-103. Roath, I.R., Krueger, W.C., 1982. Cattle grazing and behavior on a forested range. J.
- Range Manage. 35, 332-338. Schneider, T.C., Kowalczyk, R., Köhler, M., 2013. Resting site selection by large herbi-
- vores the case of European bison (Bison bonasus) in Białowieża Primeval Forest. Mammalian Biol. 78, 438–445. Schoenbaum, I., Kigel, J., Ungar, E.D., Dolev, A., Henkin, Z., 2017. Spatial and temporal
- activity of cattle grazing in Mediterranean oak woodland. Appl. Animal Behav. Sci. 187, 45-53.
- Senft, R.L., Coughenour, M.B., Bailey, D.W., Rittenhouse, L.R., Sala, O.E., Swift, D.M., 1987. Large herbivore foraging and ecological hierarchies. Bioscience 37, 789–799. Strand, L, 1997. Monitoring the environmental quality of Nordic forests. NORD. Nordic
- Council of Ministers, Copenhagen, pp. 1-78.
- Toshira G. Minister, Operating In pp. 1 70. Toshirani, R., 1996. Regression shrinkage and selection via the Lasso. J. Royal Statistical Soc. Series B (Methodological) 58, 267–288. Tofastrud, M., Hegnes, H., Devineau, O., Zimmermann, B., 2018. Activity patterns of free-
- ranging beef cattle in Norway. Acta Agric. Scand., Section A Animal Sci. 1–9. Ungar, E.D., Henkin, Z., Gutman, M., Dolev, A., Genizi, A., Ganskopp, D., 2005. Inference
- of animal activity from GPS collar data on free-ranging cattle. Rangeland Ecol.
- of animal activity from GPS collar data on free-ranging cattle. Rangeland Ecol. Manage. 58, 256–266.
  van Beest, F.M., Uzal, A., Vander Wal, E., Laforge, M.P., Contasti, A.L., Colville, D., McLoughlin, P.D., 2014. Increasing density leads to generalization in both coarse grained habitat selection and fine-grained resource selection in a large mammal. *Journel* 10, 2014, 1156. Animal Ecol. 83, 147-156.
- Animal Ecol. 83, 147–156.
   Wallis De Vries, M.F., 1996. Effects of resource distribution patterns on ungulate foraging behaviour: a modelling approach. Forest Ecol. Manage. 88, 167–177.
   Wam, H.K., Herfindal, I., 2018. Subtle foodscape displacement of a native ungulate by free-ranging livestock in a forest agroecosystem. Ecosphere 9, 1–14.
   Williams, R.E., 1954. Modern methods of getting uniform use of ranges. J. Range Manage. 7, 77-81.
- Workman, J.P., Hooper, J.F., 1968. Preliminary economic evaluation of cattle distribution practices on mountain rangelands. J. Range Manage. 21, 301–304.
   Östlund, L., Zackrisson, O., Axelsson, A.L., 1997. The history and transformation of a Scandinavian boreal forest landscape since the 19th century. Can. J. Forest Res. 27, 1108. 1206 1198-1206.

# Applied Animal Behaviour Science 213 (2019) 33-39



#### Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

**Applied Animal Behaviour Science** 

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/applanim



# Microhabitat selection of free-ranging beef cattle in south-boreal forest



# Mélanie Spedener<sup>a,\*</sup>, Morten Tofastrud<sup>b</sup>, Olivier Devineau<sup>a</sup>, Barbara Zimmermann<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Faculty of Applied Ecology, Agricultural Sciences and Biotechnology, Department of Forestry and Wildlife Management, Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences, Koppang, Norway

<sup>b</sup> Faculty of Applied Ecology, Agricultural Sciences and Biotechnology, Department of Agricultural Sciences, Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences, Hamar, Norway

ARTICLE INFO	A B S T R A C T
Keywords: Bos taurus Grazing Resting Matched case-control design GLMM	Cattle released for summer grazing in south-boreal forest are free to select among a broad range of habitats. The goal of this study was to identify the factors influencing the microhabitat selection of such free-ranging beef cattle, for grazing and resting. We equipped sixteen female adult cows with GPS collars and activity sensors in southeastern Norway during the summer grazing season in 2017. We identified grazing and resting positions based on positioning and activity data. At these positions, we recorded habitat variables following a matched case-control sampling design. We analysed the data using generalized linear mixed models. We found differences in the cattle's microhabitat selection for grazing and resting. Within a given habitat patch, cattle selected for the most grass-rich site for grazing, whereas they selected for the most grass-rich, the flattest and the most covered site for resting.
	particles according to the annual forestal lands in Norway.

#### 1. Introduction

Cattle husbandry is an old and important part of agriculture worldwide (Womack, 2012; Smil, 2014) and takes different forms throughout the world. In Norway, with only a low percentage of land suitable for agriculture, the utilization of non-agricultural land, such as forest and mountain areas, as summer rangeland has a long tradition (Austrheim et al., 2008; Landbruksdirektoratet, 2018). In Southeastern Norway, where this study was conducted, cattle roam freely in large areas of south-boreal forest during the summer. Since little is known about cattles' natural habitat (Van Vuure, 2002), we do not know if this diverse forest ecosystem full of obstacles, slopes and a patchy distribution of food resources comes closer to their natural habitat than the open, flat grasslands they usually are kept on. But at least, in a forest ecosystem, they have the possibility to select from a broad range of habitats. Their selection pattern may indicate some of their basic needs that may not be covered when released on open grasslands and allow us to design cattle pastures in a more appropriate way. Moreover, predicting the cattle's space use within these forested areas could help mitigate interest conflicts between livestock husbandry, forestry, nature conservation and recreation.

Animal's habitat selection depends on the species, sex, age, perception of the environment, experience, social status, physical condition and behavioural activity as well as on the study's temporal and spatial scale (Johnson, 1980; Manly et al., 2002; Mayor et al., 2009; Morrison et al., 2006; Prima et al., 2017). Habitat selection of cattle in boreal forest has been studied in Canada, California (U.S.), Oregon (U.S.) and Sweden, at different temporal and spatial scales, focusing either on herds or on groups of individuals, specific or not to certain behavioural activities (Roath and Krueger, 1982; Gillen et al., 1984; Kie and Boroski, 1996; Walburger et al., 2009; Stevaert et al., 2011; Kaufmann et al., 2013, 2017). Little is known about cattle's habitat selection on a microhabitat scale, which can be directly linked to specific activities in a cow's day and provide understanding of the patterns and the underlying mecanisms of habitat selection on larger scales. According to Kilgour (2012), cattle spend 90-95 % of their time grazing or resting, with ruminating included in resting. Therefore, the goal of this study was to determine the factors influencing cattle's microhabitat selection while grazing and resting.

We expected that: (1) The cattle would select for a different ground cover composition for grazing (i.e. select for food resources) than for resting (i.e. select for comfort). (2) Given their size and weight, cattle would always select for a low incline terrain. (3) & (4) Given cattle are subject to cold stress when exposed to precipitations or to temperatures well below 0 °C (Van laer et al., 2014), and to heat stress when temperatures rise above 25 °C (Berman et al., 1985; Hahn, 1999; Ominski

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.applanim.2019.02.006

Available online 12 February 2019

0168-1591/ © 2019 The Authors. Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/BY-NC-ND/4.0/).

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author.

E-mail address: melanie.spedener@inn.no (M. Spedener).

Received 11 October 2018; Received in revised form 1 February 2019; Accepted 6 February 2019
M. Spedener, et al.



Fig. 1. Map of the areas (FVA and SRA, shaded in grey) where our study on microhabitat selection of free ranging beef cattle at grazing and resting sites in south-boreal forest was conducted in summer 2017. Grazing sites (white points), resting sites (black points) and installed weather stations (crossing of the lines). Created in ArcGIS 10.2.2 (ESRI, 2011) (For interpretation of the references to colour in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article).

et al., 2002), we expected canopy cover and rainfall, sun exposure and temperature to influence habitat selection for both grazing and resting cattle. (5) Finally, because bears and wolfs, which are predators likely to attack cattle (Pimenta et al., 2017; Rovbase, 2018; Steyaert et al., 2011), are present in the study area (Rovbase, 2018), we expected the cattle to select for either low or high horizontal visibility habitat as a predator-avoidance behaviour.

#### 2. Material and methods

## 2.1. Study area and period

The study area was located in Hedmark county in south-eastern Norway at 61 °East and 11 °North and consisted of the two geographically distinct communal forested lands Furnes/Vang (FVA) and Stange/Romedal (SRA) (Fig. 1). The climate in the study area is continental with cold winters, warm summers and a short growing season. FVA is about 120 km<sup>2</sup> with the altitude ranging from 600 to 700 m.a.s.l. Around 40% of this area is covered by spruce (*Picea abies*) forest, 20% by pine (*Pinus sylvestris*) forest and 40% by wetland (Rekdal, 2010). SRA is about 150 km<sup>2</sup> with the altitude ranging from 300 to 450 m.a.s.l. Around 60% of this area is covered by spruce forest, 30% by pine forest and 10% by wetland (Rekdal, 2017). Around 740 cows and 1 700 sheep were released in the study area for summer grazing from late June til beginning of September in 2017 (number of grazing days, mean = 99, sd = 13). Water is no limiting factor in these surroundings full of lakes, ponds, streams and wetlands and no extra water was provided to the livestock. We conducted our fieldwork between the 28<sup>th</sup> of June and the

#### 24th of August 2017.

## 2.2. Weather stations

Since the closest weather stations of the Norwegian Meteorological Institute are situated at lower altitudes, collecting data irrepresentative for the weather in our study area, we installed two weather stations with-in the study area (Fig. 1). These WH-1080 weather stations (Clas Ohlson AB, Insjön, Sweden, 2010) recorded and stored air temperature (°C) and rainfall (nm/hour) at five minutes intervals. In SRA, during the study period, the temperature ranged from 2.6 °C to 25.4 °C, with an average of 13.4 °C and the hourly rainfall ranged from 0 mm to 11.1 mm, with an average of 0.11 mm. In FVA, during the study period, the temperature ranged from 0 mm to 25.2 mm, with an average of 0.11 mm.

### 2.3. Study animals, GPS collars and activity sensors

In the study area 740 cattle (Bos taurus) from nine farms (four in FVA and five in SVA) were released in 2017. The cattle from one farm tended to move together as one herd, but, similar to the findings by Lazo (1994), they have been observed to split up and/or merge with herds from other farms. We collared 16 adult female cows (eight in FVA and eight in SRA), representing all nine farms and five different breeds, namely Charolais, Hereford, Simmental, Limousin and cross-breeds, Our study animals had been ranging freely previously and were used to wearing cow bells. They were equipped with Followit Tellus Medium Plus (Followit Lindesberg Sweden AB, 2013) GPS collars with integrated dual-axis accelerometer, recording the back-forth (x-axis) and left-right (y-axis) neck movements in pulses/sec. The GPS collars included a Global System for Mobile communications (GSM) download option and positioning and activity data were available in real-time through an internet based positioning portal, called Followit  $\operatorname{Geo}^{\texttt{m}}$  and located at http:://geo.followit.se/. The GPS were programmed and the data was validated as described by Tofastrud et al. (2018), using the same material on the same animals.

## 2.4. Sampling design

As typically done for habitat selection studies (Manly et al., 2002), and following Arthur et al. (1996), we compared used to available habitat by defining availability separately for each observation of use. At a given habitat patch, we defined five plots: A plot used at a given time by a given animal and four control plots not used at that given moment by that given animal. The control plots were10  $m^2$  in size (i.e. 1.78 m radius) and at 50 m to each cardinal direction from the used plot. We considered the distance of 50 m short enough to represent availability on the microhabitat scale and large enough to account for inaccuracy in the GPS positions.

A former study conducted in the same project (Tofastrud et al., 2018) allowed us to determine the cattle's activity based on positioning and activity data. Following Tofastrud et al. (2018), grazing sessions were defined as a series of positions with an activity of above 0.3 pulses/sec on both X and Y axis and distances below 100 m travelled between positions, whereas resting sessions were defined as a series of positions with an activity of 0 pulses/sec on both X and Y axis and no distance travelled over a period of several positions. The accurany of activity classification reported by Tofastrud et al. (2018) was 86.1% for resting and 74.8% for grazing.

Every morning, we chose a cow we had not encountered the previous day, with data available for the last 24 h and identified clear grazing and resting sessions in the data set. By this we made sure not to influence the observed patterns by our own presence. Once we had identified such sessions, we chose one position per session to visit in the field for data collection that day. By visiting the chosen positions no

#### Table 1

Variables recorded to study the microhabitat selection of free ranging beef cattle at grazing and resting sites in south-boreal forest in summer 2017 and their definitions.

Variable	Definition	
Ground cover composition	Composition of the obstacles dead material lichens and mosses herbs shrubs	ground cover according to the following categories, adding up to 100 % at each plot: rocks, trees, water surfaces, etc., preveting a cow from standing or lying on this plot, in % of the plot area bare ground, gravel, dead plant material, etc, in % of the plot area all lichen and moss species, in % of the plot area all herbaccous plant species as well as ferns, in % of the plot area woody species, including heather ( <i>Erica</i> spec. and <i>Calluna</i> spec.), berries ( <i>Rubus idaea</i> and <i>Vaccinium</i> spec.) and tree seedlings under 30 cm height, in % of the plot area
Incline Canopy cover Sun exposure Visibility	mean of the absolu area (in %) above t absence (1) or pres mean of the distance four cardinal direct	an granulous species, including the ramines Foaceae, cyperaceae and Suncaceae, in % of the plot area to the plot area to include in % of the plot area to include in % of the plot area to help by the canopy. he plot covered by the canopy. ence (0) of any cover between cow and sun (e.g. trees or hills), not taking into account cloud cover. es (in m) to the first obstacle at cattle eye level (i.e. 0.5 m for resting cattle and 1.5 m for grazing cattle) parallel to the ground in the ions.

later than one day after the cow had been there, field conditions were similar to those the cow had the day before (especially with regard to the vegetation). We managed to visit up to three of these positions for data collection per day. We aimed for a balanced sample by using three grazing and three resting positions per cow for data collection in the field during the study period. Out in the field, we checked for signs of recent grazing (i.e. freshly grazed vegetation) or resting (i.e. flattened vegetation in the shape of a "cow bed") at the chosen location and we discarded locations without such signs. Plots inaccessible to cattle (e.g. because of a fence) were discarded from the sample. The experimental unit in the final analyses is the plot. In the end, the sample for grazing cattle included in total 178 plots and the sample for resting cattle in total 223 plots.

#### 2.5. Recorded variables

At each plot we recorded the variables as shown and defined in Table 1. Incline and ground cover composition were recorded on the plot area, while canopy cover, sun exposure and visibility were recorded at the plot center. Incline was measured in percentage with a 1.78 m long stick and a clinometer. Ground cover composition was recorded by visual judgement. Canopy cover was recorded using the application HabitApp on a Samsung Galaxy Tab 10.1 TM (Samsung Electronics, 2016) tablet. This application turns mobile phone photos into black and white images and then calculates the percentage shade value e.g. black pixels as a percentage of total pixels. Sun exposure was recorded by visual judgement, based on the position of the sun at the time the cow had been at the central plot of a given position, determined with the application CalcSun on a Samsung Galaxy Tab 10.1 T M tablet. We set the value 0 for night time or presence of trees and hills shading the cow and the value 1 for day time and absence of any such trees and hills. Sun exposure does not take into account cloud cover. Visibility was measured in meters with a measure tape

## 2.6. Data analyses

We modelled the probability of use for each plot according to habitat characteristics using logistic regression (i.e., resource selection probability functions RSPF, as per Manly et al. (2002) separately for grazing and resting. We analysed our data in R (R Core Team, 2017), with the RStudio interface (RStudio Team, 2016), following two protocols by Zuur et al. (Zuur et al., 2010; Zuur and Jeno, 2016). We used the isometric logratio (ilr) transformation (Hron et al., 2012) to alleviate the collinearity between the categories of ground cover composition. We first analysed ground cover composition on its own to identify the important categories, which we then used in the main model. For the ilr-transformation, we used the R package compositions (van den Boogaart et al., 2014). The categories for which the 90% confidence

interval of the parameter estimate did not include the value 0 were included in the global models later on. Because there were too few occurrences of rainfall or of temperature exceeding 20°C in our data, we excluded the variables *rainfall* and *temperature* from our analyses. We used generalized linear mixed models (GLMMs) of the binomial family. In order to account for the dependency structure in our data, for changing availability between positions and for unbalanced sampling among cows, we included habitat patch ID nested within cow ID nested within herd ID as random intercepts. Besides these random effects, the global model included the fixed effects *incline* (continuous), *canopy cover* (continuous), *sun exposure* (binary), *visibility* (continuous) and its squared effect, and, based on the composition analyses, *grasses* (continuous), that is the percentage of grasses in the *ground cover* (Equation 1). The global model was the same for grazing and resting.

 $Y \sim Bin(1; \pi)$ 

$$logit(\pi) \sim \alpha + \beta_1 * grasses + \beta_2 * incline + \beta_3 * canopycove$$

+ 
$$\beta_4$$
 \* sunexposure +  $\beta_5$  \* visibility +  $\beta_6$  \* visibility<sup>2</sup> +  $b_{herd}$  +  $b_{cow}$   
+  $b_{habitathatch}$  (1)

where Y is the probability of use.

To improve the interpretability of the regression parameters, we standardized the explanatory variables (Schielzeth, 2010), using the R package standardize (Eager, 2017). We fitted the model using the glmer function in the R package lme4 (Bates et al., 2015). Since the random effects resulted from the study design, we only selected on the fixed effects. We selected for the model with the lowest second order Akaike Information Criterion (AICc) value using the R package MuMIn (Barton, 2017) and considered models with a difference in AICc value below 2 as equivalent. Among equivalent models, we chose the simplest one following the principle of parsimony. We checked the model assumptions using the R package DHARMA (Hartig, 2017).

#### 3. Results

#### 3.1. Positioning success

Two out of the 18 collars failed and were discarded from this study. For the remaining 16 collars, 94.1% of the targeted positions were obtained. The dilution of precision (DOP) had a mean value of 1.1 and a standard deviation of 0.51. The number of satellites had a mean value of 7.94 and a standard deviation of 2.1.

## 3.2. Recorded variables

Mean and standard error of the recorded variables are shown in Table 2.

#### Table 2

Mean and standard error of the variables recorded to analyse the microhabitat selection of free ranging beef cattle at grazing and resting sites in south-boreal forest in summer 2017.

Activity	Variable	at plots use cow	d by the	at control	. plots
		mean	SE	mean	SE
Grazing		$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	)		
	Percentage of grass in the ground cover (%)	44.00	4.30	28.40	2.27
	Incline (%)	5.80	0.73	7.44	0.47
	Canopy cover (%)	9.00	3.74	21.10	2.33
	Sun exposure (0 - 1)	0.44	0.08	0.34	0.04
	Visibility (m)	15.9	1.70	14.90	0.88
Resting	× 1000 to	(n = 45)		(n = 178)	i i
	Percentage of grass in the ground cover (%)	35.60	4.97	21.00	1.74
	Incline (%)	4.50	0.38	6.30	0.33
	Canopy cover (%)	26.80	5.00	26.80	2.23
	Sun exposure (0 - 1)	0.33	0.07	0.24	0.03
	Visibility (m)	11.20	1.19	9.90	0.53

## 3.3. Preliminary ground cover composition analyses

The results of the ground cover composition analyses are presented in Fig. 2. For both grazing and resting, only the 90% confidence interval of the parameter estimate for the category grasses did not include the value 0. This means that, for both grazing and resting cattle, only the category grasses is correlated with probability of use by cattle. Therefore we decided to include only this ground cover category in the global models later on.

#### 3.4. Probability of use by grazing cattle

The best models are shown in Table 3. Our best model for explaining the variation in probability of use by grazing cattle, included the fixed effect grasses. The relative variable importance of grasses was 0.79. The estimated variance for all random effects was very close to 0. Model validation indicated no violations of the underlying assumptions. The model output and predictions are presented in Fig. 3. Within a given habitat patch, cattle selected for the most grass-rich site for grazing.



Table 3

The best models ( $\Delta$ AICc < 2) for predicting probability of use by free ranging beef cattle at (a) grazing and (b) grazing sites in south-boreal forest in summer 2017. All the models include an intercept and the random effects *habitat patch ID* nested within *cow ID* nested within *herd ID*.

Fixed effects included in the model	Df	AICc	$\Delta$ (AICc)	AICc weight
a) grazing				
grasses	4	178.6	0.00	0.093
grasses + canopy cover	5	178.9	0.31	0.080
grasses + incline	5	179.1	0.54	0.071
canopy cover + grasses + incline	6	179.3	0.70	0.066
canopy cover + incline	5	180.3	1.70	0.040
grasses + sun exposure	5	180.3	1.74	0.039
b) resting				
canopy cover + grasses + incline	6	215.2	0.00	0.195
canopy cover + grasses + incline + visibility	7	215.9	0.68	0.139
canopy cover + grasses + incline + sun exposure	7	216.6	1.37	0.098

#### 3.5. Probability of use by resting cattle

The best models are shown in Table 3. Our best model for explaining the variation in probability of use by resting cattle, included the fixed effects grasses, incline and canopy cover. The relative variable importance of grasses, incline and canopy cover were 0.99, 0.88 and 0.80, respectively. The estimated variance for all random effects was very close to 0. Model validation indicated no violations of the underlying assumptions. The model output and predictions are presented in Fig. 4. Within a given habitat patch, cattle selected fot the most grass-rich, the flattest and the most covered site for resting.

#### 4. Discussion

In this study, we expected the factors (1) ground cover composition, (2) incline, (3) canopy cover in combination with rainfall, (4) sun exposure in combination with temperature and (5) visibility to influence the microhabitat selection of cattle. We found differences in the cattle's habitat selection for different activities: while grazing cattle were influenced by the amount of grass in the ground cover only, resting cattle were influenced by the amount of grass, incline and canopy cover. Cattle selected for both grazing and resting sites with a high amount of grass. Cattle are grazers, that have been shown to forage on herbs, shrubs and trees as well (Holechek et al., 1982; Kie and Boroski, 1996; Rutter, 2006; Mandaluniz et al., 2011; Bele et al., 2015). Our findings



Fig. 2. Results, that is mean and 90% confidence interval of the parameter estimates from regression of probability of use by A) grazing cattle and B) resting cattle on the ilr-transformed ground cover categories in a study on microhabitat selecion of free ranging beef cattle in south-boreal forest in summer 2017.



Fig. 3. Results of a study on microhabitat selection of free ranging beef cattle in south-boreal forest in summer 2017: model output and predictions for the best grazing model: A) mean and 95% confidence interval of the parameter estimates and B) predicted probability of use (line) with 95% confidence interval (ribbon) and observed presence/absence (points) by grazing cattle against the standardized variable grass, with the remaining variables set at their mean.



Fig. 4. Results of a study on microhabitat selection of free ranging beef cattle in south-boreal forest in summer 2017: model output and predictions for the best resting model: A) mean and 95% confidence interval of the parameter estimates. Predicted probability of use (line) with 95% confidence interval (ribbon) and observed presence/absence (points) by resting cattle against the standardized variables B) *incline, C*) *canopy cover* and D) *grass*, with the remaining variables set at their mean.

underline the importance of grass as food resource for cattle. Resting cattle might select for grass in the ground cover because of its bedding layer qualities or because they rested at the same spot that they had been grazing on before. Cattle selected for resting sites with low incline. This could be due to the fact that getting up from lying to standing position requires more ground support than moving around (Dalgaard and Giødesen, 2010). The selection for low incline of free-ranging cattle in boreal forest, on various spatial scales and independent on their activity, has been shown in several other studies as well (Gillen et al., 1984; Walburger et al., 2009; Kaufmann et al., 2013).

Cattle selected for resting sites with high canopy cover. Even though Bjor and Graffer (1963) and Vandenheede et al. (1995) found that cattle seek shelter when it is raining, the use of canopy cover as shelter from rain can be excluded as possible explanation for our findings since it rained for very few of our observations. Our study animals could have been seeking shelter from potential rainfall, to avoid moving in case it would start raining during their rest. They could also have been seeking shelter from harassing insects, which have been shown to influence habitat selection of cattle (Bjor and Graffer, 1963) and, further up in the mountains, the habitat selection of reindeer (Rangifer tarandus) (Skarin et al., 2004; Vistnes et al., 2008).

Cattle were not affected by sun exposure when choosing grazing and resting sites. Given we only had a few observations with temperatures above 20 °C, we can not exclude some confounding effect between sun exposure and temperature. Cows have indeed been shown to spend more time in shade on days with high ambient temperature and solar radiation in other studies (Bjor and Graffer, 1963; Bennett et al., 1985; Schütz et al., 2009).

Cattle were not affected by visibility when choosing grazing and resting sites. Visibilty might not be the best measure for cattle's antipredator behaviour, as both cattle and their predators might not rely on the sense of vision alone. Moreover, being gregarious animals (Lazo, 1994), cattle's anti-predator behaviour might be dependent on herd size (Fortin et al., 2009; Kie, 1999). Kie (1999) also showed evidence for ungulates to modify their behaviour in the actual presence of predators. Our study animals might not have encountered any predator during the study period.

With our cattle herds showing some fusion-fission behaviour, as defined by Lazo (1994), we can not be sure of the herd compositions at every moment. It would be interessting to put GPS collars on all the animals released in a certain area to closely look at their fusion-fission behaviour. With more individuals, one could also account for differences between different breeds. Moreover, it would be interesting to record and include distance to roads and forage quality/quantity attributes in the analyses, factors that have been shown to influence habitat selection of cattle in other studies (Kaufmann et al., 2013; Ganskopp et Bohnert, 2009).

Usually, habitat selection studies do not take into account the activity status of the animals (but see e.g. Moe et al., 2007; Zimmermann et al., 2014). Our study is accounting for different activities, in this case grazing and resting, when analysing habitat selection of cattle. Based on direct field observations and continuous variables, it relies on fewer assumptions than studies based on maps and categorical variables.

Ensuring animal welfare is dependent on knowledge on a species' natural behaviour, which is hard to study on domesticated cattle (Kilgour, 2012). The findings of our study on temporally feral cattle, providing insight into their natural habitat selection, can be used to design pastures according to the animals' needs.

One challenge faced by the management of communal lands in Norwegian south-boreal forests are the conflicting interests between cattle husbandry and forestry: cattle tend to damage young trees of commercial interest (Norway spruce, Picea abies) (Hjeljord et al., 2014). Tofastrud et al. (2019) studied the habitat selection of the same cattle in the same study area on a larger scale and found that they select for summer farm meadows and clearcuts under 15 years. It is exactly on these clearcuts that cattle cause most damage. Now we know that on a

Applied Animal Behaviour Science 213 (2019) 33-39

smaller scale, they are selecting for grass, low incline and horizontal cover. Fencing vulnerable young forest and offering alternative grassy, flat sites with some horizontal cover to the cattle could be on way to mitigate this conflict.

## **Disclosure statement**

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the authors.

## Funding

The study was funded by grants of the County governor of Hedmark (2015/3581 and 2015/2595) and the Norwegian Agricultural Agency (15/18102-3).

#### Acknowledgements

The authors want to thank the cattle owners and the managers of Furnes, Vang and Stange/Romedal almeninger for their goodwill and cooperation in the implementation of this study, the students Steve Ehlen and Jack Räisänen for carrying out fieldwork and everybody contributing to the manuscript with their comments and suggestions.

## References

- Arthur, S.M., Manly, Bryan F.J., McDonald, L.L., Garner, G.W., 1996. Assessing habitat selection when availability changes. Ecology 77, 215–227. Austrheim, G., Solberg, E.J., Mysterud, A., Daverdin, M., Andersen, R., 2008. Hjortedyr
- og husdyr på beite i norsk utmark i perioden 1949-1999 (in Norwegian). Rapport zoologisk serie 2 2008. Barton, K., 2017. MuMIn: Multi-Model Inference.
- Bates, D., Maechler, M., Bolker, B., Walker, S., 2015. Fitting linear mixed-effects models using {lme4}. J. Stat. Softw. 67, 1–48.
- Bele, B., Johansen, L., Norderhaug, A., 2015. Resource use by old and modern dairy cattle berg in, Johnberg, L., Horderhaug, R., 2019. Resource Learner of the and intermediate and breeds on semi-natural mountain pastures, Central Norway. Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section A—Animal Science 65, 73–84.
  Bennett, I.I., Finch, V.A., Holmes, C.R., 1985. Time spent in shade and its relationship
- with physiological factors of thermoregulation in three breeds of cattle. Appl. Anim Behav. Sci. 13, 227-236.
- Berman, A., Folman, Y., Kaim, M., Mamen, M., Herz, Z., Wolfenson, D., Arieli, A., Graber, Y., 1985. Upper critical temperatures and forced ventilation effects for high-yielding dairy cows in a subtropical climate. J. Dairy Sci. 68, 1488–1495.
- Bjor, K., Graffer, H., 1963. ) Beiteundersøkelser På Skogsmark. The Office for Agricultural Research, Oslo. Dalgaard, I., Gjødesen, M.U., 2010. Indretning Af Stalde Til Kvæg: Danske Anbefalinger:
- Tværjegtig Rapport (in Danish), (5.ed.) Århus: Dansk Landbrugsrådgivning. Videncenteret for landbrug, Århus. Eager, C.D., 2017. Standardize: Tools for Standardizing Variables for Regression in R.

- ESRI, 2011. ArcGIS. Redlands, CA. Fortin, D., Fortin, M.-E., Beyer, H.L., Duchesne, T., Courant, S., Dancose, K., 2009. Groupsize-Mediated habitat selection and group fusion-fission dynamics of Bison under
- size-Mediated habitat selection and group rusion-insion dynamics of bison under predation risk. Ecology 90, 2480–2490.
  Ganskopp, D.C., Bohnert, D.W., 2009. Landscape nutritional patterns and cattle dis-tribution in rangeland pastures. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 116 (2-4), 110–119.
  Gillen, R.L., Krueger, W.C., Miller, R.F., 1984. Cattle distribution on mountain rangeland in northeastern Oregon. J. Range Manage. 37, 549–553.
- Hahn, G.L., 1999. Dynamic responses of cattle to thermal heat loads. J. Anim. Sci. 77,
- Hartig, F., 2017. DHARMa: Residual Diagnostics for Hierarchical (Multi-Level / Mixed)
- Hartig, P., 2017. DirAkMa, Kestular Diagnostics for Herarchical (Multi-Level / Mickey Regression Models. Hjeljord, O., Histøl, T., Wam, H.K., 2014. Forest pasturing of livestock in Norway: effects on spruce regeneration. J. For. Res. 25 (4), 941–945.
  Holechek, J.L., Vavra, M., Skovlin, J., Krueger, W.C., 1982. Cattle diets in the blue mountains of Oregon II. Forests. J. Range Manage. 35, 239–242.
- Hron, K., Filzmoser, P., Thompson, K., 2012. Linear regression with compositional ex-planatory variables. J. Appl. Stat. 39, 1115–1128. Johnson, D.H., 1980. The comparison of usage and availability measurements for eval-
- Johnson, J.H., 1960. The Comparison of usage and availability measurements for eval-uating resource preference. Ecology 61, 65–71.Kaufmann, J., Bork, E.W., Blenis, P.V., Alexander, M.J., 2013. Cattle habitat selection and
- associated habitat characteristics under free-range grazing within heterogeneous Montane rangelands of Alberta. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 146, 1–10. Kaufmann, J., Bork, E.W., Alexander, M.J., Blenis, P.V., 2017. Cattle utilization of con-
- iferous cut blocks under open range grazing and associated impact on tree seedlings Agrofor. Syst. 91, 623-635. Kie, J.G., 1999. Optimal foraging and risk of predation: effects on behavior and social
- structure in ungulates, J. Mammal, 80 (4), 1114-1129.
- Kie, J.G., Boroski, B.B., 1996. Cattle distribution, habitats, and diets in the Sierra Nevada of California. J. Range Manag. 49, 482–488.

- Kilgour, R.J., 2012. In pursuit of "normal": a review of the behaviour of cattle at pasture.
- Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 138, 1–11. Landbruksdirektoratet, 2018. Retrieved From https://www.landbruksdirektoratet.no/ filserver/pt900/1620/1620/1962.hTm (in Norwegian), on the 25.04.2018.
- Lazo, A., 1994. Social segregation and the maintenance of social stability in a feral cattle population. Anim. Behav. 48, 1133-1141. Mandaluniz, N., Aldezabal, A., Oregui, L.M., 2011. Diet selection of beef cattle on Atlantic
- grassland-heathland mosaic: are heathers more preferred than expected? Livest. Sci. 138 49-55 Manly, B.F.J., McDonald, L.L., Thomas, D.L., McDonald, T.L., Erickson, W.P., 2002.
- Resource Selection of Animals: Statistical Design and Analysis for Field Studies, 2nd ed. Dordrecht: Kluwe
- Mayor, S.J., Schneider, D.C., Schaefer, J.A., Mahoney, S.P., 2009. Habitat selection at
- multiple scales. Ecoscience 16, 238–247.
   Moe, T.F., Kindberg, J., Jansson, I., Swenson, J.E., 2007. Importance of diel behaviour when studying habitat selection: examples from female Scandinavian brown bears
- when studying habitat selection: examples from remain scantinavian prown oracle (Ursus acrosh, Can, J. Zool, 85 (4), 518–525.
  Morrison, M., Marcot, Bruce G., William Mannan, R., 2006. Wildlife-Habitat Relationships: Concepts and Applications. Island Press, Washington.
  Ominski, K.H., Kennedy, A.D., Wittenberg, K.M., Moshtaghi Nia, S.A., 2002. Physiological and production responses to feeding schedule in lactating dairy cows exposed to the production based merge. J. Datas Cell. 720.
- and production responses to recurring schedule in lactating dairy clows exposed to short-term, moderate heat stress. J. Dairy Sci. 85, 730.
   Pimenta, V., Barroso, I., Boitani, L., Beja, P., 2017. Wolf predation on cattle in Portugal: assessing the effects of husbandry systems. Biol. Conserv. 207, 17–26.
   Prima, M.-C., Duchesne, T., Fortin, D., 2017. Robust inference from conditional logistic regression applied to movement and habitat selection analysis. PLoS One 12, 1–13.
- R Core Team, 2017. R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. Rekdal, Y., 2010. Vegetasjon Og Beite I Furnes, Vang Og Løten Almenninger. Rapport Fra
- Vegetasjonskartlegging I Kommunene Ringsaker. Hamar og Løten (in Norwegian). Norsk institutt for skog og landskap. Rekdal, Y., 2017. Vegetasjon Og Beite I Deler Av Romedal-og Stange Almennninger (in
- Norwegian). NIBIO Rappo
- Roath, L.R., Krueger, W.C., 1982. Cattle grazing and behaviour on a forested range. J. Range Manage. 35, 332–338.
- Rovbase, 2018. Retrieved From http://rovbase.nO (in Norwegian) on the 25.04.18. RStudio Team, 2016. RStudio: Integrated Development Environment for R. RStudio. Inc., Boston, MA.
- Rutter, S.M., 2006. Diet preference for grass and legumes in free-ranging domestic sheep and cattle: current theory and future application. Int. Soc. Appl. Ethol. (ISAE) Special Issue 2004 (97), 17-35.

#### Applied Animal Behaviour Science 213 (2019) 33–39

- Schielzeth, H., 2010. Simple means to improve the interpretability of regression coeffi-
- cients. Methods Ecol. Evol. 1, 103–113.
  Schütz, K.E., Rogers, A.R., Cox, N.R., Tucker, C.B., 2009. Dairy cows prefer shade that offers greater protection against solar radiation in summer: Shade use, behaviour, and body temperature. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 116, 28–34.
- Skarin, A., Danell, Ö., Bergström, R., Moen, J., 2004. Insect avoidance may human disturbances in reindeer habitat selection. Rangifer 24, 95–103.
- Smil, V., 2014. Harvesting the Biosphere: What We Have Taken From Nature. MIT Press,
- Cambridge. Steyaert, S.M., Støen, O.-G., Elfström, M., Karlsson, J., Van Lammeren, R., Bokdam, J
- Zedrosser, A., Brunberg, S., Swenson, J.E., 2011. Resource selection of sympatric free-ranging dairy cattle and brown bears Ursus arctos. Wildlife Biol. 17, 389–403. Tofastrud, M., Hegnes, H., Devineau, O., Zimmermann, B., 2018. Activity patterns of free-
- ranging beef cattle in Norway. Acta Agric. Scand. A 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 09064702.2018.1524928. Tofastrud, M., Devineau, O., Zimmermann, B., 2019. Habitat selection of free-ranging
- cattle in productive conferous forests of south-castern Norway. For. Ecol. Manage. 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2019.01.014.
- Analysis. Van laer, E., Moons, C.P.H., Sonck, B., Tuyttens, F.A.M., 2014. Importance of outdoor
- shelter for cattle in temperate climates. Livest. Sci. 159, 87-101. Van Vuure, C.T., 2002. History, morphology and ecology of the aurochs (Bos taurus
- primigenius). Lutra 1-16.
- Vandenheede, M., Nicks, B., Shehi, R., Canart, B., Dufrasne, I., Biston, R., Lecomte, P., 1995. Use of a shelter by grazing fattening bulls: effect of climatic factors. Anim. Sci. 60, 81-85,
- 60, 81–85. Vistnes, I.I., Nellemann, C., Jordhøy, P., Støen, O.-G., 2008. Summer distribution of wild reindeer in relation to human activity and insect stress. Polar Biol. 31, 1307. Walburger, K.J., Wells, M., Vavra, M., DelCurto, T., Johnson, B., Coe, P., 2009. Influence of row age on grazing distribution in a mixed-conifer forest. Rangel. Ecol. Manag. 62, 200.206
- 290-296.
- Womack, J., 2012. Bovine Genomics. Oxford, UK. Wiley-Blackwell. Zimmermann, B., Nelson, L., Wabakken, P., Sand, H., Liberg, O., 2014. Behavioral re-sponses of wolves to roads: scale-dependent ambivalence. Behav. Ecol. 25 (6),
- sponses of wolves to roads: scale-dependent ambivalence. Benav. Ecol. 25 (6), 1353–1364.
  Zuur, A.F., Ieno, E.N., 2016. A protocol for conducting and presenting results of re-gression-type analyses. Methods Ecol. Evol. 7, 636–645.
  Zuur, A.F., Ieno, E.N., Elphick, C.S., 2010. A protocol for data exploration to avoid common statistical problems. Methods Ecol. Evol. 1, 3–14.

0	Weight gain	of free-ranging b	eef cattle	grazing in th	ie boreal <sup>.</sup>	forest of	south-eastern
---	-------------	-------------------	------------	---------------	------------------------	-----------	---------------

1 Norway

2 Morten Tofastrud<sup>a</sup>, Anna Hessle<sup>b</sup>, Yngve Rekdal<sup>c</sup>, Barbara Zimmermann<sup>d</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences, Faculty of Applied Ecology, Agricultural

4 Sciences and Biotechnology, Department of Agricultural Sciences, Campus Blæstad, N-2322

5 Hamar, Norway

- 6 <sup>b</sup> Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Department of Animal Environment and
- 7 Health, 532 23 Skara, Sweden

8 <sup>c</sup> Norwegian Institute of Bioeconomy Research, Division of Survey and Statistics, Land

9 Resource Surveys, N-1431 Ås, Norway

10 <sup>d</sup> Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences, Faculty of Applied Ecology, Agricultural

11 Sciences and Biotechnology, Department of Forestry and Wildlife Management, Campus

- 12 Evenstad, N-2480 Koppang, Norway
- 13 Corresponding author: <u>morten.tofastrud@inn.no</u> Tel: +47 900 91 358
- 14 Postal address: Morten Tofastrud, Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences, Postboks
- 15 400, N- 2418 Elverum, Norway
- 16 Abstract
- 17 Young forest stands and clearcuts in the boreal forest created by modern forestry practices
- 18 along with meadows of abandoned summer farms may contribute as feeding areas for beef
- 19 cattle. The patchy distribution and varying quality and diversity of forage on such unimproved
- 20 lands may affect cattle productivity. We monitored weight gain of 336 beef cows and 270
- 21 calves free-ranging during three summer grazing seasons in boreal forests of south-eastern

Norway, in areas of high (0.16 cows ha<sup>-1</sup>) and low (0.04 cows ha<sup>-1</sup>) stocking density. We used
linear mixed effect models for assessing intrinsic correlates of weight gain in cows and calves
in the two areas. Habitat use and home range size of a subsample of 53 cows were monitored
by using GPS collars programmed to take locations at 5-minute intervals during the grazing
season. We then tested for these additional extrinsic correlates of weight gain for the
subsampled cows using a linear mixed model.

28 Average weight gain of beef cows grazing in the low stocking density area was positive among cows of early maturing breeds (represented by Hereford cows) which gained  $24 \pm 2.8$ 29 30 kg ( $\pm$  SE), while cows of late maturing breeds (mainly represented by Charolais cows) had an average weight loss of  $9 \pm 8.4$  kg. In the high stocking density area, average weight gain was 31 32 negative for beef cows of both early (Herefords) and late maturing breeds (mainly represented 33 by Charolais but also Limousin and Simmental cows). Within both breed groups, there was a negative relationship between breed-specific average weight of cows at turnout and weight 34 35 gain during the grazing period, while a prolonged grazing period was slightly positively related to weight gain. We could not find any relationship between weight gain and the 36 37 extrinsic factors home range size and proportion of grazing habitat for the 53 cows fitted with GPS collars. 38

We found higher weight gain in calves of the low compared to the high stocking density area. There was no breed effect on weight gain in calves. Across study areas, spring-born suckler calves gained more weight than autumn-born calves  $(92 \pm 1.7 \text{ kg vs. } 65 \pm 4.4 \text{ kg})$ .

Furthermore, we found higher weight gain of spring-born bull-calves rather than spring-born
heifers (100 ± 2.4 kg vs. 94 ± 2.2 kg).

44 Overall, the results indicate that it is possible to achieve acceptable weight gains in cattle
45 grazing in coniferous forest by finding breeds suitable for these extensive areas and stocking
46 at moderate densities.

*Highlights:* 

48	• Beef cows of early-maturing breeds gained more weight than late-maturing breeds on
49	summer pastures in the boreal forest
50	• Beef cows and calves grazing in low stocking density area gained more weight than
51	those in high stocking density area
52	• Weight gain in beef cows was negatively related to the deviation from the average
53	breed-specific weight
54	• Suckling spring-born calves had higher weight gain than suckling autumn-born calves
55	Keywords: Growth, extensive grazing, boreal forest, beef cows, suckling calves
56	1. Introduction
57	Human population growth is causing an increase in demand for food that is not expected to be
58	met by maximizing agricultural productivity on arable land alone (Godfray et al. 2010).
59	Sustainable food production should be increased by utilizing natural environments at
60	individual sites and managing resources in a way that benefits biodiversity, ecosystems
61	services, agricultural production and other multiple purposes (Broom, Galindo & Murgueitio
62	2013). Cattle grazing in forests are utilizing resources that otherwise could not be used as
63	food and are a valuable contribution to global meat and milk production while decreasing the
64	pressure on arable land (Schader et al. 2015b). The boreal forests, the second largest biome on
65	the Earth, are mainly managed for the production of timber (Gauthier et al. 2015), but also
66	provide multiple ecosystem services as well as grazing for domestic livestock (Bele &
67	Norderhaug 2013; Kaufmann et al. 2013b; Gauthier et al. 2015). However, forestry and

68 livestock farming are not totally compatible. On the one hand, cattle grazing has been 69 associated with damage to young trees by trampling and bedding in areas of regeneration (Hjeljord, Histøl & Wam 2014; Kaufmann et al. 2017) and on the other, cattle productivity 70 71 may be impacted by the forest's heterogeneous environment with a patchy distribution of herbage and quickly declining quality and quantity of forage plants through the grazing 72 73 season (Garmo 1986). To assess the sustainability of such grazing regimes in this semi-natural 74 environment, it is important to measure the productivity of cattle in relation to breed and 75 stocking density.

76 In Norway, forests and alpine areas are abundant whereas only 3-4% of the land area is 77 cultivated. Therefore, livestock grazing in forests and alpine areas (referred to here as 78 "unimproved land") during the summer has been of great importance for agricultural production in Norway over the past 2000 years (Austrheim et al. 2008). However, during the 79 80 last part of the 20th century, intensification of dairy production caused a decline in the 81 number of cattle turned out onto Norwegian unimproved land. Today, a growing interest in 82 suckler-based beef production has led to a resurgence in the number of beef cattle grazing on 83 unimproved land during summer (Norwegian Agriculture Agency 2017). The cattle are a mix of early and late maturing beef breeds. The continental breeds Charolais, Limousin and 84 85 Simmental are all late-maturing beef breeds bred for intensive meat production and hence 86 adapted to high feed intensities with a demand for energy-dense feed rations (Webster 1989). 87 British beef breeds are Hereford and Aberdeen Angus, which are early-maturing breeds 88 adapted to more extensive production methods based on lower feed intensities and less 89 energy-dense rations (Webster 1989). In Norway, Charolais and Hereford are the most 90 common breeds and compromise 21% and 14% of the beef cow population, respectively (Animalia AS 2018). 91

92 In general, the weight performance of beef cows and their suckling calves depends on the 93 interactions between intrinsic factors, e.g. cattle breeds (Niemelä et al. 2008), time of calving (Casasús et al. 2002b), body size (Demment & Van Soest 1985) productivity (lactation) 94 95 (Ferrell & Jenkins 1985; Montaño-Bermudez & Nielsen 1990) and extrinsic factors e.g. pasture nutritional quality (Fraser et al. 2009a) and availability of the foraging plants 96 97 (Lowman et al. 1996). The availability of preferred feeding plants and sward heights is 98 dependent on stocking density, and high densities have shown to affect body condition and 99 weight gain of cattle negatively (Wright & Russel 1987; Senft 1989; Cornelissen & Vulink 100 2015). In addition, the feeding regime during the preceding winter can affect the growth 101 recovery period after turn-out to pasture (Hessle, Dahlström & Wallin 2011). Some studies 102 have reported that weight gain of young weaned cattle on Nordic unimproved land is similar 103 to that on cultivated pastures (Bjor & Graffer 1963; Niemelä et al. 2008; Hansen, Bøe & 104 Okkenhaug 2009; Steinshamn et al. 2010). However, the feeding regime of suckling calves 105 differs from that of older cattle as their main nutritional intake is provided by milk, and hence 106 the weight gain of these calves depends mainly on the cows' ability to uphold milk production 107 (Wright & Russel 1987; Casasús et al. 2002b).

108 Since the 1950s, forestry in Scandinavia has intensified, becoming dominated by rotational 109 management and clearcutting which creates patches of uniformly-aged forest stands (Aasetre 110 & Bele 2009). Primarily, the meadows of abandoned summer farms, young forest stands (< 111 15 years since clearcutting) and clearcuts offer sufficient densities of herbage for foraging 112 cattle (Tofastrud, Devineau & Zimmermann 2019), as these areas are suitable for light-113 demanding grass species and herbaceous plants (Strand 1997). Consequently, at a landscape 114 scale, the herbage has a patchy distribution very unlike open grassland pastures. The clearcuts 115 may be in rugged terrain and are often full of obstacles, e.g. stones, tree stumps and logging 116 waste. Such conditions and the need for cattle to move between grazing patches affect energy

117 expenditure and consequently most likely the performance of the animals. The young forest 118 stands are also considered of great importance for as feeding resource of the Scandinavian 119 moose (Alces alces) population (Edenius et al. 2002). However, interspecific interactions 120 (Herfindal et al. 2017) and dietary overlap between moose and livestock are considered as 121 low (Dorn 1970). Despite the widespread practice of grazing cattle in boreal forests around 122 the northern hemisphere, relevant studies of the performance of improved beef cattle breeds in 123 the extensive conditions of the boreal forest are scarce. The last major research on cattle 124 grazing in boreal forests was performed in the 1950s and focused on cows and heifers of dairy 125 breeds (Bjor & Graffer 1963).

126 To fill this knowledge gap, we studied the performance of cows and calves of different beef 127 cattle breeds in free-ranging herds in the boreal forests of south-eastern Norway during 128 summer. We were interested in intrinsic factors, such as breed, age and reproductive status, as 129 well as extrinsic factors, such as stocking density, length of the grazing season, habitat use 130 and home range size. Based on the compiled studies above, we expected higher weight gain in 131 beef cows of early-maturing breeds, dry cows and cows with lower initial breed-specific body 132 weights due to the winter-feeding intensity. Finally, we expected higher live weight gain in 133 spring-born calves based on the importance of milk as a source of energy, in calves of the 134 early-maturing breeds and in bull calves based on their greater ability for energy utilization 135 into weight gain (Turton 1969; Fraser et al. 2009a).

We expected weight gain in beef cows to be negatively related to the overall stocking density and, at a smaller scale, to the herd size due to intra-herd competition for herbage. Based on studies from other types of uncultivated land, we expected to find some interactions between breed and pasture type (Wright *et al.* 1994; Fraser *et al.* 2009a). Cattle of early-maturing breeds are more efficient at utilizing energy of poorer quality herbage and therefore probably best suited to grazing these areas (Webster 1989). Herbivores are foraging in hierarchies of

142 spatial and temporal scales in daily, seasonal or annual home ranges (Senft et al. 1987; Bailey 143 et al. 1996). Home range sizes of large herbivores vary with habitat and resource distribution 144 (Lazo 1995; Kie & Boroski 1996; van Beest et al. 2011), stocking density (Vander Wal, 145 Laforge & McLoughlin 2014) and reproductive status (Saïd et al. 2005; van Beest et al. 146 2011). Knowledge about the home range size of cattle is important for managing grazing 147 resources and conservation of ecosystems (Ofstad et al. 2016). Little is known about the 148 relationship between weight gain in domestic cattle and home range size but we assumed 149 home range size to be negatively related to the amount and quality of the available herbage. 150 We therefore expected that cows with large home ranges would have less weight gain then 151 cows with small home ranges.

## 152 2. Material and methods

153 2.1 Study sites

154 This study was carried out in two forested areas in south-eastern Norway (60° N, 11° E) (WGS-1984) in Stange - Romedal Almenning (SRA, 150 km<sup>2</sup>) and Furnes - Vang Almenning 155 156 (FVA, 100 km<sup>2</sup>) in the summers of 2015 (SRA only) to 2017. The elevation ranged 300 - 600 157 and 600 - 700 m above sea level (a.s.l.) in SRA and FVA, respectively. The average ambient air temperature for the study period June-September in the three study years was 13.2°, 14.6° 158 and 13.2° C, and precipitation was 75, 48 and 88 mm in 2015, 2016 and 2017, respectively. 159 160 The summer of 2016 was warmer and drier, while 2015 and 2017 were slightly colder than 161 normal (Norwegian Meteorological Institute 2018). The bedrock of SRA and southern FVA is 162 dominated by nutrient-poor acidic rocks such as gneiss and granites, while northern FVA 163 consists of dark sandstone (The Geological Survey of Norway (NGU) 2018).

164 Typical boreal tree species in Norway include the Norway spruce (*Picea abies*) and Scots

165 pine (*Pinus sylvestris*). Bilberry spruce forest was the dominant vegetation type, covering

166 58.0% and 44.4% of the area in SRA and FVA, respectively (Rekdal 2010; Rekdal 2017). The 167 vegetation types of each study area were mapped by the Norwegian Institute of Bioeconomy 168 Research (NIBIO) in 2010 and 2017 for FVA and SRA, respectively (Rekdal 2010; Rekdal 169 2017). The grazing value of the dominant vegetation types was then estimated by species 170 composition, plant production and the nutrient content of the most important ground layer 171 species of each vegetation type. Consequently, the vegetation types were roughly classified into three foraging classes with differing grazing capacity: Less Good (LG, 0.05 - 0.08 beef 172 173 cows ha<sup>-1</sup>), Good (G, 0.08 - 0.12 beef cows ha<sup>-1</sup>) and Very Good (VG, 0.12-0.17 beef cows 174 ha<sup>-1</sup>) (Rekdal, Garmo & Steinheim 2000). The assessments concluded that both study areas had a grazing capacity for about 0.11 cows ha<sup>-1</sup>. However, the stocking densities during our 175 study were 0.04 (SRA) and 0.16 cows ha<sup>-1</sup> (FVA). The utilization of the grazing capacity was 176 177 therefore estimated to be 38% and 148% in SRA and FVA, respectively (Rekdal 2010; Rekdal 178 2017).

179 The proportion of young forest stands and clearcuts (0 -15 years after clearcutting) in the 180 study areas was 16% and 14% in SRA and FVA, respectively (Tofastrud, Devineau & 181 Zimmermann 2019). The study areas were interspersed by bogs and small summer farm 182 meadows. The meadows made up less than 1 % of the area in both SRA and FVA (Rekdal 183 2010; Rekdal 2017). In general, the grazing value of the coniferous forest was extremely low 184 compared with cultivated pastures (Larsson & Rekdal 2000). The herbage production of 185 spruce forest on nutritious and moderately nutritious soils have previously been estimated as 2000 kg dry matter (DM) ha<sup>-1</sup> and 670 kg DM ha<sup>-1</sup>, respectively (Hansen, Bøe & Okkenhaug 186 187 2009). However, measurement of herbage yield in these areas is associated with high 188 uncertainty, caused mainly by their patchy distribution and varying re-growth of the forage 189 plants, dependent on the density of grazing herbivores.

190

## 191 2.2 Study animals and intrinsic factors

We recruited cattle from five and four local commercial farms in SRA in FVA, respectively. 192 193 Cattle from the same farm were considered as one herd. The number of animals varied greatly 194 among the herds, from seven up to 98 beef cows of various age and reproductive status. 195 Farmers weighed their cattle at turnout and at re-housing and weight gain was calculated 196 (Tables 1 & 2). The weighed animals made up about 40% and 30% of all cattle turned out to 197 SRA and FVA, respectively. During the three study years, 336 cows (Table 1) and 270 calves 198 (Table 2) were monitored. Eighty-one and eleven cows were studied repeatedly for two and 199 three summers, respectively, whereas 136 cows were studied for one summer only. The 200 studied cattle were purebred Hereford, Charolais, Limousin, Simmental and crossbreds of 201 these breeds (34.4% of calves and 23.5% of cows). Hereford and Charolais were the dominant 202 breeds in SRA and FVA, respectively. Simmental and Limousin were only present in FVA, 203 with the exception of one Simmental cow in SRA. Thirteen calves of Aberdeen Angus were 204 grazing in SRA. Calves were born either in spring or in autumn. Typical of calves in this part 205 of Norway, spring-born calves were born in February – March and autumn-born calves in 206 October – November. All autumn-born calves were suckling heifer calves, as national 207 legislation prohibits turning out bulls older than six months on pastures of communal lands 208 (Ministry of Agriculture and Food, 1970). We divided all animals into categories referred to 209 as 'main breed', based on the breed representing the highest proportion of the animal's 210 genotype or, the maternal breed in the case of 50/50 crosses. Furthermore, the breeds were 211 grouped as early and late maturing breeds.

The cattle were continuously grazing and the grazing period varied between herds from 80 to

213 120 days, from late May to early September. The average number of grazing days ( $\pm$ SE)

varied between the two study areas, with 122 (1.37) and 96 days (0.87) in SRA and FVA,

215 respectively.

For cows, we used the individual deviation from the average weight at turnout of animals of
the same breed to take into account variation in both body size and weight caused by the
winter-feeding period. The average weight (± SE) of the at turnout was 602 ± 8.9 kg and 702
± 6.8 kg for early and late maturing breeds, respectively.

220

- **Table 1:** Number of studied beef cows grazing in boreal forests of south-eastern Norway,
- grouped by study year (2015-2017) and study area (Stange Romedal Almenning (SRA) and
- 223 Furnes Vang Almenning (FVA)). The total number of cows and number of cows fitted with
- 224 *GPS* collars are shown, as well as the breakdown by breed group and reproductive status.

Study area		SRA	F١	FVA		
Year	2015	2016	2017	2016	2017	Total
Total number of	42	58	52	75	109	336
weighed cows						
Collared cows	9	12	7	11	14	53
Early maturing breeds <sup>1</sup> :	39	39	29	2	4	113
Late maturing breeds <sup>2</sup> :	3	19	23	73	105	223
Reproductive status:						
Lactating cows	24	35	38	30	20	147
Dry cows	18	23	14	45	89	189

225 <sup>1</sup> Hereford; <sup>2</sup> Charolais, Limousin and Simmental

- 227 Table 2: Number of suckling calves studied in boreal forests of south-eastern Norway by
- study year (2015-2017), study area (Stange Romedal Almenning (SRA) and Furnes Vang
- 229 Almenning (FVA)), breed group and period of birth.

Study area		SRA		F	FVA		
Year	2015	2016	2017	2016	2017	Total	
Number of calves	60	65	90	30	25	270	
Breed group:							
Early-maturing breeds <sup>1</sup>	24	24	32	1	6	87	
Late-maturing breeds <sup>2</sup>	36	41	58	29	19	183	
Period of birth:							
Spring-born calves	54	59	60	15	22	210	
Autumn-born calves	6	6	30	15	3	60	

<sup>1</sup> Hereford and Aberdeen Angus; <sup>2</sup> Charolais, Limousin and Simmental

# 231 2.3 Data collection for extrinsic factors

We monitored habitat use of 53 weighed adult beef cows with GPS-collars (Tellus Medium 232 233 plus and Tellus Basic, Followit International AB, Lindesberg, Sweden) (Tofastrud, Devineau 234 & Zimmermann 2019). Among those, 37.7 % were dry cows and 62.3 % lactating. The 235 number of GPS collared cows varied between years and study areas due to technical failures 236 or collars that fell off during the grazing season (Table 1). We programmed the GPS collars to 237 record positions at 5-minutes intervals, with the exception of night hours in 2016, when 238 collars were scheduled for 10-minutes intervals to save battery power. We defined the individual home ranges by creating 100% minimum convex polygons (MCP) which included 239

all positions per animal and year. We defined herd size as the total number of cattle turned outfrom a given farm.

We used ArcGIS 10.6 (Esri 2017) to find the proportion of GPS positions per cow in different
vegetation types (Rekdal 2010; Rekdal 2017) and forest stands within the home range of each
individual. The age of forest stands related to the year of last timber harvesting and was
provided by the regional forestry plan service (Allma - Allskog Mjøsen Skog og AT Plan
2017). We quantified the proportion of cow positions located on summer farm meadows and
young forest stands < 15 years of age.</li>

248 2.4 Statistical analysis

249 We tested the impact of different variables on weight gain during the summer grazing period 250 in all cows, cows with GPS collars and calves by fitting linear mixed models with maximum 251 likelihood (ML) procedure in the nlme package (Pinheiro et al. 2018) in R version 3.5.1 (R 252 Core Team 2018). Since the experimental design was unbalanced between the study years and 253 areas (Table 1 and 2), we included year (2015 - 2016 - 2017) as a random factor in the 254 models of all three animal groups. We tested the effect of the following fixed covariates on 255 weight gain in all cows: deviation from the average breed-specific weight (continuous), 256 reproductive status (dry - lactating), breed (early- and late-maturing), and number of grazing 257 days (continuous). We investigated the effect of breed groups in low and high stocking 258 density areas by testing the interaction between breed group and study area. 259 We investigated the individual variation in weight gain of beef cows fitted with GPS collars 260 by using the following fixed covariates: home range size (continuous), grazing days

- 261 (continuous), size of the herd (continuous), and the proportion of cow positions in meadows
- 262 (continuous) and forested stands younger than 15 years (continuous). We standardized all

263 continuous covariates from 0 to 1 in order to compare the strength of selection among these264 covariates and achieve a better model performance.

The individual variation in weight gain of the calves was investigated by the following fixed
covariates: sex and birth period (spring-born bulls – spring-born heifers – autumn-born
heifers), number of grazing days and the interaction between breed groups (early - latematuring breeds) and study area (SRA – FVA).
We used Akaike's information system criteria (AIC) to select the most plausible models with
the optimal structure of fixed effects (Burnham & Anderson 1998). We generated a full model
set by using the dredge function in the *MuMin* package in R for the interpretation of all

models with ΔAIC < 2, thereafter; we used the conditional model averaging approach to</li>
construct model-averaged estimates of the parameters (Grueber *et al.* 2011). We used 95%
confidence intervals to identify uninformative parameters (CIs which included zero) and
evaluate the relative importance of potential predictor variables (Tables 4, 6 & 8) (Arnold
2010). We checked the fixed predictors for collinearity using a Pearson correlation coefficient

 $\label{eq:rs} {\bf 277} \qquad r_s < 0.6 \mbox{ and plots of factorial variables}.$ 

278 *3. Results* 

279 On average, beef cows of early maturing breeds in the low stocking density area (SRA) were

280 the only group of cattle that gained weight during the grazing season ( $24 \pm 2.8$  kg (SE), n =

281 107) (Figure 1). Beef cows of early maturing breeds in FVA and of late maturing breeds in

SRA and FVA were housed with an average weight loss of -58 kg  $\pm$  16.6 (n = 6), - 6  $\pm$  8.5 (n

283 = 45), and  $-22 \pm 3.7$  kg (n = 178), respectively. We found average weight gain of dry cows

- of early and late maturing breeds as  $29 \pm 4.6$  and  $-13 \pm 4.6$  kg, respectively. On average,
- lactating cows of both early and late maturing breeds lost weight during the grazing season,

286 respectively,  $-14 \pm 4.4$  (n = 69) and  $-30 \pm 4.3$  (n = 78) kg.



Figure 1: Boxplots showing average weight gain (horizontal middle line inside boxes),
standard error (upper and lower lines of the boxes) and the distribution of observations
(purple dots and vertical lines), in beef cows grazing in boreal forests in south-eastern
Norway in 2015 -2017. The cows were divided into late (LM) and early maturing (EM) breeds
and dry (D) and lactating (L) cows (left), and in areas of low (SRA) and high stocking density
(FVA) (right).

294 The best-ranked models explaining weight gain in all studied beef cows included the 295 coefficients individual deviation from mean breed-specific turnout weight, number of grazing 296 days, reproductive status and the interaction between breed groups and study areas (Tables 3 297 & 4). Weight gain of cows was positively correlated to number of grazing days and negatively 298 correlated to deviation from breed-specific average turnout weight (Table 4). In general, 299 weight gain was lower for lactating than dry cows. The interaction between breed group and 300 study area indicated that early maturing breeds in SRA (low stocking density) had highest 301 weight gain, and that weight gain was lower in FVA (high stocking density), with a less

- 302 pronounced difference between breed groups (Figure 1, Table 4). The confidence interval of
- interaction term overlapped 0 marginally, while the single terms did so strongly, indicating a
- 304 weak relationship only between weight gain and breed/study area.

- **Table 3**: Coefficients, Akaike information criterion (AIC) values: degrees of freedom (d.f.), Log-Likelihood, AICc, ΔAIC and AIC weights, of
- best-fitting ( $\Delta AIC < 2$ ) linear mixed models for investigation of weight gain of beef cows in in boreal forests of Stange and Romedal almenninger
- 308 (SRA) and Furnes and Vang almenninger (FVA) in south-eastern Norway in 2015 2017.

Model	Intercept	Grazing	Dev. Turnout	Reproductiv	Breed	Study area	Breed * Study	d.f.	Loglik	AICc	ΔΑΙϹ	Weight
		days	weight/breed	e status			area					
1	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	9	-1698.49	3415.54	0.00	0.54
2	+	+	+	+	+	+		8	-1700.28	3416.99	1.45	0.26
3	+	+	+		+	+	+	8	-1700.54	3417.52	1.98	0.20

**Table 4:** Model-averaged coefficients, 95% confidence intervals (CI), standard errors and relative importance of the variables included in three models with  $\Delta$  AIC (Akaike information criterion) < 2 of independent variables explaining the variation in individual weight gain of beef cows grazing at low and high stocking density in boreal forests of Stange and Romedal almenninger (SRA) and Furnes and Vang almenninger (FVA) in south-eastern Norway in 2015 - 2017. References are for late maturing breeds, dry cows for reproductive status, and

316 *FVA for study area.* 

Model coefficients	Estimate	CI	S.E	Relative
		(2.5% – 97.5%)		importance
Intercept	-106.46	(-142.37, -	18.26	
		70.54)		
Grazing days	0.93	(0.58, 1.27)	0.18	1.00
Dev. turnout weight of the breed	-0.18	(-0.22, -0.13)	0.02	1.00
Reproductive status (Lactating)	-10.55	(-20.35, -0.75)	4.98	0.84
Breed (Early maturing)	-7.80	(-45.67, 30.07)	19.28	1.00
Study area (SRA)	7.96	(-6.86, 22.78)	7.54	1.00
Breed (Early maturing) * Study area	35.00	(-0.20, 70.19)	17.89	0.74
(SRA)				

<sup>317</sup> 

The best-ranked models used to explain weight gain in the subsample of 53 cows equipped with GPS included the covariates grazing days, home range size and the use of summer farm meadows (Table 6). As in the models above, we found weight gain to increase with the length of the grazing period. Average weight gain was negatively related to home range size and the proportion of time spent on summer farm meadows, but these relationships were weak (95%

323 CI including 0). The average (SE) home range size of GPS collared cows was  $39.7 \pm 3.7 \text{ km}^2$ 

and  $23.7 \pm 2.4$  km<sup>2</sup> in SRA and FVA, respectively. The average (SE) proportion of time spent

on summer farm meadows was  $13 \pm 0.01\%$  and  $9.4 \pm 0.01\%$  for cows in SRA and FVA,

326 respectively. Size of the herd (number of cattle turned out per farm) and the use of forested

327 stands younger than 15 years were not retained in the three best-ranked models.

**328** *Table 5*: *Coefficients (standardized values), Akaike information criterion (AIC) values:* 

329 *degrees of freedom (d.f.), Log-Likelihood, AICc,*  $\Delta AIC$  *and AIC weights, of best-fitting (\Delta AIC* 

330 < 2) linear mixed models for investigation of weight gain of beef cows fitted with GPS collars

in boreal forests of Stange and Romedal almenninger (SRA) and Furnes and Vang

almenninger (FVA) in south-eastern Norway in 2015 – 2017.

Model	Intercept	Grazing	Loc.	Home	d.f.	Loglik	AICc	ΔAIC	Weight
		days	meadows	range					
				size					
1	+	+			4	-278.40	565.62	0.00	0.55
2	+	+	+		5	-277.99	567.25	1.62	0.24
3	+	+		+	5	-278.12	567.52	1.89	0.21

333

**Table 6**: *Model-averaged coefficients*, 95% confident intervals (CI), standard errors and

relative importance of the variables included in three models with  $\Delta$  AIC (Akaike information

337 *criterion*) < 2 *on the effects affecting weight gain variation in beef cows grazing boreal* 

338 forests in south-eastern Norway in 2015 -2017 in areas of low stocking density in Stange and

339 *Romedal almenninger (SRA) and high stocking density in Furnes and Vang almenninger* 

340 (*FVA*).

Model coefficients	Estimates	CI	S.E	Relative
		(2.5% – 97.5%)		importance
Intercept	-21.96	(-39.47, -4.45)	8.73	
Grazing days	35.97	(21.03, 50.92)	7.46	0.55
Home range size	-1.80	(-21.01, 6.15)	4.60	0.24
Summer farm meadows	-1.13	(-20.18, 9.53)	4.04	0.21

341

342 The two best-ranked models (AIC < 2) used to explain variation in weight gain in suckling 343 calves contained the combination of sex and birth period and study area as the strongest 344 predictors (Tables 7 and 8). Across all three study years, average weight gain of spring-born 345 calves was  $96 \pm 1.6$  kg (SE) in the low stocking density area (SRA) and  $73 \pm 4.2$  kg in high 346 stocking density (FVA) (Figure 3). The average (SE) weight gain of autumn-born heifer 347 calves was lower and varied more across study areas, with  $78 \pm 3.4$  and  $32 \pm 8.4$  kg in SRA 348 and FVA, respectively. The number of grazing days showed less importance for weight gain 349 in suckling calves (confidence interval is slightly overlapping zero). The average (SE) number 350 of grazing days in SRA and FVA were  $108 \pm 1.0$  and  $90 \pm 1.5$  days, respectively.

Spring-born bull calves showed the highest weight gain  $(99 \pm 2.3 \text{ kg})$  during the summer grazing period followed by spring-born heifers  $(88 \pm 2.2 \text{ kg})$  over autumn-born heifers  $(64 \pm 4.4 \text{ kg})$ . Calves of the early maturing breeds  $(102 \pm 2.1 \text{ kg})$  tended to gain more weight than those of late maturing breeds  $(78 \pm 2.6 \text{ kg})$  (confidence interval is slightly overlapping zero). The interaction between breed group and study area was included in the averaged models but not found significant to explain weight gain in suckling calves as the confidence interval was overlapping zero and the relative variable importance was very low (Table 8).



359

Figure 2: Boxplots showing average weight gain (horizontal middle line inside boxes),
standard error (upper and lower lines of the boxes) and the distribution of observations
(purple dots and vertical lines), in beef suckler calves grazing in boreal forests in southeastern Norway in 2015 -2017. The calves were divided into late (LM) and early maturing
breeds (EM) and autumn-born (AB) and spring-born (SB) calves and, female (F) and male
(M) calves (left), and in an area of low (SRA) and high stocking density (FVA) (right).

- **Table 7:** Coefficients (standardized values), Akaike information criterion (AIC) values: degrees of freedom (d.f.), Log-Likelihood, AICc, ΔAIC
- 368 and AIC weights of best-fitting ( $\Delta AIC < 2$ ) linear mixed models for investigation of weight gain of suckling calves in boreal forests of Stange and
- 369 *Romedal almenninger (SRA) and Furnes and Vang almenninger (FVA) in south-eastern Norway in 2015 2017.*

	•	Grazing days	Sex/birth period	Breed	Study area	Breed *	d.f.	Loglik	AICc	ΔΑΙϹ	Weight
						Study area					
L	+	+	+	+	+		8	-1211.70	2439.96	0.00	0.62
2	+	+	+	+	+	+	9	-1211.14	2440.97	1.01	0.38

**Table 8**: Average effects of parameters, 95% confident intervals (CI), standard errors and

- 373 relative importance of the variables included in two models with  $\Delta$  AIC (Akaike information
- 374 *criterion*) < 2 *on the effects affecting weight gain variation in suckling calves in boreal forests*
- 375 of Stange and Romedal almenninger (SRA) in south-eastern Norway in 2015 -2017.
- 376 *References are autumn-born heifers for sex and birth period, late-maturing breeds for breed,*
- *and FVA for study area.*

Model coefficients	Estimates	CI	S.E	Relative
		(2.5% – 97.5%)		importance
Intercept	17.40	(-6.91, 41.71)	12.34	
Grazing days	0.25	(-0.01, 0.49)	0.12	1.00
Sex and birth period				1.00
Spring-born heifers	25.87	(18.74, 33.00)	3.62	
Spring-born bulls	32.56	(24.33, 40.78)	4.18	
Breed (Early-maturing)	12.87	(-1.75, 27.47)	7.43	1.00
Study area (SRA)	19.17	(11.13, 27.20)	4.08	1.00
Breed (Early maturing) *	10.20	(-8.95, 29.35)	4.08	0.38
Study area (SRA)				

378 *4. Discussion* 

379 In this study, we compared weight gain in beef cows and their calves on forest pastures across

two study areas with differing stocking densities, breeds, reproductive status of cows, age of

381 calves, and years. Generally, cows grazing in the low stocking density area (SRA) gained 382 more weight than those of the high stocking density area (FVA; Figure 1), where a majority 383 of both dry and lactating cows lost weight in both study years. As predicted from the Ideal 384 free distribution theory (Fretwell & Lucas 1969a), we have previously found an increased use 385 of sub-optimal habitats by the cows in FVA (Tofastrud, Devineau & Zimmermann 2019), 386 eventually combined with uptake of less nutritious herbage. We assume that the high stocking 387 density influenced the sward heights and availability of preferred feeding plants in the area 388 and thus further influenced weight gain in cows negatively (Cornelissen & Vulink 2015). 389 However, no such measurements on herbage availability were done in this study. Although 390 cattle have the opportunity to increase the time spent grazing to compensate for the smaller 391 bites that shorter swards provide, they may still be unable to fulfil their nutritional 392 requirements (Chacon, Stobbs & Dale 1978). Hence, sward height and stocking density can 393 have a strong effect on feed intake and performance of both grazing beef cows and their 394 suckling calves (Wright & Russel 1987; Wright et al. 1994). Since breed composition and 395 number of grazing days differed between the two study areas, direct comparisons of weight 396 gain between the two study areas are however limited and need to be interpreted with caution. 397 Previous studies of beef cows kept on unimproved land have shown factors such as size of 398 cows, milk yield potential and variation in maintenance requirements to be important for weight gain (Wright et al. 1994; Casasús et al. 2002b). In general, large herbivores are better 399 400 adapted to low quality forage than smaller ones due to the relationship between the body size 401 and the digestive tract, which in turn enables extended microbial activity and thus more 402 energy obtained from the plant material (Demment & Van Soest 1985). On the other hand, 403 early maturing beef breeds, mainly represented by Hereford in this study, were originally bred 404 for lower-quality nutritional environments than those of late maturing breeds, resulting in 405 differences in maintenance and growth requirements (Webster 1989). The Norwegian

406 Hereford breeding goal of today is emphasizing a more extensive production rather than those 407 of late maturing breeds (TYR 2016). As a result, cattle of early-maturing breeds are more 408 efficient in utilizing energy in low quality forage, whereas late-maturing breeds are more 409 efficient when fed rations with a high energy density (Webster 1989). Hence, early-maturing 410 breeds, often with a smaller body size, are believed to be better suited to nutrient-poor pastures (Osoro et al. 1999), whereas animals with a genetic potential for high productivity 411 412 may be less suitable for grazing such nutrient-poor environments (Ferrell & Jenkins 1985). In 413 accordance, Fraser et al. (2009a) found higher weight gain of steers of an early-maturing 414 native beef cattle breed over Charolais/Limousin crosses on semi-natural grassland, whereas 415 the crosses gained more weight on improved pastures. Contrary, Hessle, Rutter and Wallin 416 (2008) could not find any significant effect of breed when comparing weight gain in heifers of 417 a native breed and Charolais. Also, Hansen, Bøe and Okkenhaug (2009) reported no 418 difference in daily weight gain of heifers of different breeds grazing in boreal forests of 419 Norway. The number of animals was low in both studies. Overall, we assume that the early 420 maturing breeds are better adapted to meet their nutritional needs for maintenance and growth 421 on unimproved pastures than those of late maturing breeds. In accordance with the results of 422 previous studies (Braghieri et al. 2011; McCabe et al. 2018), we could not find any 423 differences in time spent on grazing between GPS-collared cows of early and late maturing 424 breeds (Tofastrud et al. 2018).

Lactating cows had a higher average weight loss than dry cows of the same breed group.
Previous studies have shown lactating cows to both lose (Montaño-Bermudez & Nielsen
1990) and gain weight (Wright *et al.* 1994; Casasús *et al.* 2002b) on unimproved land. These
contrasting results are most likely due to variations in cattle breeds and pasture quality. A
comparison of the time budget of GPS-collared lactating and dry cows showed that lactating
cows spent on average 30 minutes more per day grazing (Tofastrud et al. 2018) and therefore

truly compensated for the higher energy demands of raising a calf. Including information
about the sex and birth date of their calf would had been useful, but this data is unfortunately
not available, as these factors affect the amount of milk produced by the cow (Espasandin *et al.* 2016).

435 When cattle are turned out to pasture, their feed type changes dramatically, associated with 436 changes in diet digestibility and intake and accompanied by losses in intestinal fill, which 437 constitutes a considerable part of live weight (Spörndly, Olsson & Burstedt 2000; Hessle, 438 Nadeau & Johnsson 2007). The feeding regime before the grazing period affects weight loss 439 during the recovery period, measured as live weight. Weight loss of up to 30-40 kg has been 440 reported during the first weeks on pasture and, in general, a reduction in weight is greater for 441 cattle having had higher levels of indoor feeding (Hinks et al. 1999; Hessle, Dahlström & Wallin 2011). In our study, the winter-feeding regimen was not recorded but instead we used 442 443 individual deviation from the mean breed-specific weight to measure individual weight 444 variation at turnout date. In our study, cows that were heavier than the average at turnout 445 gained less weight than those being below average. This is in accordance with previous 446 studies where weight gain in cattle grazing on unimproved areas was found to be negatively 447 correlated with body weight at turnout date (Bjor & Graffer 1963; Hessle, Dahlström & 448 Wallin 2011). We therefore argue that farmers should maintain a moderate feeding regime 449 during the winter in order to enable an effective grazing summer. In addition to differences in 450 winter-feeding intensity, deviation from the mean breed-specific weight might be caused by 451 both individual variation in body size or feed intake capacity of the individual cow caused by 452 genetic variations (Herd, Oddy & Richardson 2004).

453 Several studies (Casasús *et al.* 2002b; Hansen, Bøe & Okkenhaug 2009; Steinshamn *et al.* 

454 2010) report year as a source of variation in weight gain for cattle. Studies have shown a

455 relationship between weather conditions in the grazing season and the feeding value of forage

456 plants (e.g.; (Sæther 1985; Steinheim et al. 2004)). Low summer temperatures appear to have 457 a positive effect on quantity and quality of the herbage and subsequently the weights of 458 northern ungulates. During our three-year study period, the summer of 2016 was remarkably 459 warmer and drier than the summers of 2015 and 2017. In this study, we used the effect of year 460 as a random effect to correct for unbalanced numbers of study years between the two areas, 461 but also to correct for annual differences in temperature and precipitation (Table 1 & 2). The 462 effect of year may also be due to the fact that the individual animals were not exactly the same between years and there were differences in winter feeding regime between the years. 463 464 The number of grazing days varied both between individual cows and between farms, and in 465 general the length of the grazing period was positively correlated with weight gain in cows 466 (Tables 4 & 6). As the time for re-housing cattle in September is strictly regulated due to the start of hunting season, variations were mainly caused by a delayed turnout date. Some cows 467 468 gave birth in late spring, which delayed their turnout, as the farmers wanted to check the next 469 gestation before turnout to the forest. Pasture herbage grows very rapidly in early spring with 470 a subsequent decline in growth rate in the late season (Nams and Martin (2007). At the end of 471 the grazing period, night frost may occur in September, which causes stagnation in plant 472 growth and reduces the cow's rumen and intestinal fill. As in our study, Nams and Martin 473 (2007) found lower weight gain of Canadian beef cattle turned out to pastures later in the 474 season and explained this as a loss of grazing time in the period of maximum growth 475 potential. As stated above, cattle lose weight during their first weeks on pasture and need a 476 recovery period for adapting to the new regime before reaching a net gain in weight (Nams & 477 Martin 2007). Cows with a short grazing period will therefore lose weight over a greater 478 proportion of their grazing period and, hence, have fewer days available for positive weight 479 gain before housing.

480 Home range size in our study were much larger than reported in previous studies of free-481 ranging cattle on unimproved lands (Lazo 1995; Howery et al. 1996; Kie & Boroski 1996). 482 As in the studies of Roath and Krueger (1982a), home range size of individuals and herds 483 were stable from year to year (Tofastrud, unpublished data). A possible explanation may be 484 that the size of the home range depends on the availability of resources (van Beest *et al.* 2011) 485 and the phenology of foraging plants (Lazo 1995; Ofstad et al. 2016), but may also result 486 from social learning in young calves from following their mother (Howery et al. 1998) and 487 spatial memory of foraging sites (Launchbaugh & Howery 2005). Bjor and Graffer (1963) 488 observed intense use of summer farm meadows early in the season, followed by a decreasing 489 use through the summer. In contrast, we observed cattle gathering in large herds on the 490 meadows of abandoned summer farms throughout the season. This may be explained by 491 antipredator behaviour related to disturbances by human activity or the presence of large 492 carnivores which were frequently observed in these areas. We found no effect of the use of 493 forest stands younger than 15 years or herd size on weight gain in beef cows. We assume that 494 several factors might have influenced this result; there was a relatively low number of 495 collared cows in this study, the variation in weight gain was relatively high and there was low 496 prevalence of preferred foraging habitats in the coniferous forest.

497 Weight gains of suckling calves in the present study (Figure 2) was similar to results from 498 Niemelä et al. (2008) and Steinshamn et al. (2010) who found daily weight gain of suckling 499 calves grazing coastal meadows and mountains pastures at 1000 and 900 gram, respectively. 500 Weight gain of young calves has been shown to be dependent on the milk yield of the cow 501 (Wright et al. 1994), where 60% of the variance of the gain in suckling calves can be 502 attributed directly to the effect of the cow's milk yield (Rutledge et al. 1971). Overall, our 503 spring-born calves gained more weight than autumn-born calves (Table 7), which were all 504 heifers. A possible explanation is that the autumn-born suckling calves needed a higher

505 proportion of nutrient intake from the herbage as their mothers were at the end of their 506 lactation period and their milk production was low (McDonald et al. 2011). Previous studies 507 have shown that high feed intake from pasture may be demanding for young cattle even on 508 cultivated pastures (Wright & Russel 1987; Spörndly, Olsson & Burstedt 2000; Blanco et al. 509 2014). Wright and Russel (1987) showed that suckling beef calves compensated for reduced 510 access to milk by increasing their grass intake, thus this compensation is again dependent on 511 the availability of nutritious herbage. On average, the weight gain in autumn-born calves was 512 notably lower in the high compare to the low stocking density area. We assume that the high 513 stocking density may have led to reduced sward heights in these nutrient poor pastures and 514 consequently increased the risk of not meeting the feeding requirements for growth in young 515 calves.

516 As a result of early maturing breeds' superior ability to utilize the feed resources in the area of 517 low stocking density (SRA), the weight gain of calves of early-maturing breeds was higher 518 than those of the late-maturing breeds (Table 7). Obviously, this capability surpassed the fact 519 that Hereford cows, which represent all early maturing cows in this study, are known as a 520 breed with low milk production potential (Montaño-Bermudez, Nielsen & Deutscher 1990). 521 As expected, bull calves grew more than heifers due to their higher feed efficiency caused by 522 growth of muscle mass rather than fat (Turton 1969) (Table 7). The growth potential of bull 523 calves is effectively realized as long as the mother's milk production meets their needs, which 524 seemed to be the case especially for the Hereford cows. However, some farmers claimed 525 weight gain of bull calves was not satisfactory and kept them at the farm on higher feed 526 intensities.

527 5. Conclusion
528 We found forest habitats in Northern Scandinavia to be valuable grazing resources for free-529 ranging beef cattle, with acceptable weight gain of spring-born calves in accordance with previous studies. Weight gain in beef cows varied widely among individuals and breeds, but 530 531 the relatively small weight reduction found in adult cows of this study is likely to be quickly 532 recovered after housing. Weight gain differed between the study sites, and our results indicate 533 a potential negative relationship between weight gain and stocking density. To reach 534 economic and ecological sustainability, stakeholders should cooperate to find the optimal 535 stocking density based on the grazing value of the area.

We found higher weight gain in both calves and cows of early compared to late maturing beef
breeds. Although the interest of using late-maturing beef breeds, suitable for intensive
production, is growing among Norwegian farmers, our results show that cattle production
based on early-maturing beef breeds is likely to be more suitable for unimproved land and in
particular, in systems with spring calving.

## 541 *6. Management implications*

All in all, our results show that farm operation management, including calving period, winterfeeding regime and cattle breed, are crucial factors for an efficient utilization of unimproved land and should be considered in the context of grazing low-quality pastures in the boreal forest. Our study is based on a limited number of animals, but indicates opportunities for identifying various factors related to operational management and relevant genotypes of cattle related to effective grazing.

Because the length of the study period is positively related to cattle growth and defined by the
turn-out date rather than the date of housing (onset of moose hunting season), we suggest
early turn-out to optimize access to energy-rich plant shoots in the spring. Turn out and

- bousing involves a lot of work for the farmers, an extended grazing will be an advantage
- period and also lead to less use of the farm's winter fodder.
- 553 This study shows that autumn-born calves have limited opportunities to realize their growth
- potential. This is also known by the farmers who rely on the potential for compensatory
- growth and turnout such heifer calves for practising important social learning, for the day they
- 556 will graze the forest as adult cows.
- 557 *Disclosure statement*
- 558 No potential conflict of interest was reported by the authors.

559 Acknowledgements

- 560 The authors want to thank the cattle owners and the managers of Furnes, Vang and
- 561 Stange/Romedal almeninger for their goodwill and cooperation in the implementation of this

562 study.

563 *References* 

- Aasetre, J. & Bele, B. (2009) History of forestry in a central Norwegian boreal forest landscape:
- Examples from Nordli, Nord-Trøndelag. Norsk Geografisk Tidsskrift Norwegian Journal of
  Geography, 63, 233-245.
- Adams, S.N. (1975) Sheep and Cattle Grazing in Forests: A Review. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 12, 143-152.
- Allison, C.D. (1985) Factors Affecting Forage Intake by Range Ruminants: A Review. *Journal of Range Management*, 38, 305-311.
- Allma Allskog Mjøsen Skog og AT Plan (2017) Planlegging av skogbruk, jakt og
  eiendomsforvaltning.
- 573 Animalia AS (2018) Årsmelding 2017. Oslo.
- 574 Animalia AS (2019) Årsmelding 2018. Oslo.
- Arnold, T.W. (2010) Uninformative Parameters and Model Selection Using Akaike's Information
  Criterion. *The Journal of Wildlife Management*, **74**, 1175-1178.
- Augustine, D.J. & Derner, J.D. (2013) Assessing herbivore foraging behavior with GPS collars in a
  semiarid grassland. *Sensors*, 13, 3711-3723.
- 579 Austrheim, G., Solberg, E.J., Mysterud, A., Daverdin, M. & Andersen, A. (2008) Hjortedyr og husdyr
- 580 på beite i norsk utmark i perioden 1949–1999. *Rapport zoologisk serie*, pp. 1-123. Norges
- 581 teknisk-naturvitenskapelige universitet, Trondheim.
- 582 Austrheim, G., Speed, J.D.M., Evju, M., Hester, A., Holand, Ø., Loe, L.E., Martinsen, V., Mobæk, R.,
- 583 Mulder, J., Steen, H., Thompson, D.B.A. & Mysterud, A. (2016) Synergies and trade-offs
- between ecosystem services in an alpine ecosystem grazed by sheep An experimental
  approach. *Basic and Applied Ecology*, **17**, 596-608.
- 586 Bailey, D.W., Gross, J.E., Laca, E.A., Rittenhouse, L.R., Coughenour, M.B., Swift, D.M. & Sims, P.L.
- 587 (1996) Mechanisms that result in large herbivore grazing distribution patterns. *Journal of*588 *Range Management*, 49, 386-400.

- Bailey, D.W., Kress, D.D., Anderson, D.C., Boss, D.L. & Miller, E.T. (2001) Relationship between
  terrain use and performance of beef cows grazing foothill rangeland. *Journal of Animal Science*, 79, 1883-1891.
- 592 Bailey, D.W., Lunt, S., Lipka, A., Thomas, M.G., Medrano, J.F., Cánovas, A., Rincon, G.,
- 593 Stephenson, M.B. & Jensen, D. (2015) Genetic Influences on Cattle Grazing Distribution:
- 594Association of Genetic Markers with Terrain Use in Cattle. Rangeland Ecology &
- **595** *Management*, **68**, 142-149.
- Bailey, D.W., Stephenson, M.B. & Pittarello, M. (2015) Effect of terrain heterogeneity on feeding site
  selection and livestock movement patterns. *Animal Production Science*, 55, 298-308.
- 598 Bailey, D.W., Trotter, M.G., Knight, C.W. & Thomas, M.G. (2018) Use of GPS tracking collars and
- accelerometers for rangeland livestock production research1. *Translational Animal Science*, 2,
  81-88.
- 601 Barton, K. (2017) Package 'MuMIn'.
- Bates, D., Mächler, M., Bolker, B. & Walker, S. (2015) Fitting Linear Mixed-Effects Models Using
  lme4. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 67, 1-48.
- Beekman, J.H. & Prins, H.H.T. (1989) Feeding strategies of sedentary large herbivores in East Africa,
  with emphasis on the African buffalo, *Syncerus coffer. African Journal of Ecology*, 27, 129147.
- Beier, P. & McCullough, D.R. (1990) Factors Influencing White-Tailed Deer Activity Patterns and
  Habitat Use. *Wildlife Monographs*, 3-51.
- Bele, B. & Norderhaug, A. (2013) Traditional land use of the boreal forest landscape: Examples from
  Lierne, Nord-Trøndelag, Norway. *Norsk Geografisk Tidsskrift Norwegian Journal of*
- **611** *Geography*, **67**, 12-23.
- Belovsky, G.E. & Slade, J.B. (1986) Time budgets of grassland herbivores: body size similarities. *Oecologia*, **70**, 53-62.
- Bennett, I.L., Finch, V.A. & Holmes, C.R. (1985) Time spent in shade and its relationship with
  physiological factors of thermoregulation in three breeds of cattle. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 13, 227-236.

- Bjor, K. & Graffer, H. (1963) Beiteundersøkelser på skogsmark. *Forskning og forsøk i landbruket*.
  Oslo.
- Bjørneraas, K., Herfindal, I., Solberg, E.J., Sæther, B.-E., van Moorter, B. & Rolandsen, C.M. (2012)
  Habitat quality influences population distribution, individual space use and functional
  responses in habitat selection by a large herbivore. *Oecologia*, 168, 231-243.
- 622 Blanco, M., Joy, M., Albertí, P., Ripoll, G. & Casasús, I. (2014) Performance and Carcass Quality of
- Forage-Fed Steers as an Alternative to Concentrate-Based Beef Production. *Italian Journal of Animal Science*, 13, 864-872.
- 625 Boonstra, R., Andreassen, H.P., Boutin, S., Hušek, J., Ims, R.A., Krebs, C.J., Skarpe, C. & Wabakken,
- 626 P. (2016) Why Do the Boreal Forest Ecosystems of Northwestern Europe Differ from Those
  627 of Western North America? *BioScience*, 66, 722-734.
- Borger, L., Franconi, N., Ferretti, F., Meschi, F., De Michele, G., Gantz, A. & Coulson, T. (2006) An
  integrated approach to identify spatiotemporal and individual-level determinants of animal
  home range size. *The American Naturalist*, **168**, 471-485.
- Boyland, N.K., Mlynski, D.T., James, R., Brent, L.J.N. & Croft, D.P. (2016) The social network
  structure of a dynamic group of dairy cows: From individual to group level patterns. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **174**, 1-10.
- Braghieri, A., Pacelli, C., Girolami, A. & Napolitano, F. (2011) Time budget, social and ingestive
  behaviours expressed by native beef cows in Mediterranean conditions. *Livestock Science*,
  141, 47-52.
- Broad, K.D., Curley, J.P. & Keverne, E.B. (2006) Mother–infant bonding and the evolution of
  mammalian social relationships. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B:*
- 639 *Biological Sciences*, **361**, 2199-2214.
- Broom, D.M., Galindo, F.A. & Murgueitio, E. (2013) Sustainable, efficient livestock production with
  high biodiversity and good welfare for animals. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B:*
- 642 *Biological Sciences*, **280**, 1-9.

- 643 Brosh, A., Henkin, Z., Ungar, E.D., Dolev, A., Orlov, A., Yehuda, Y. & Aharoni, Y. (2006) Energy
- 644 cost of cows' grazing activity: Use of the heart rate method and the Global Positioning System
  645 for direct field estimation1. *Journal of Animal Science*, 84, 1951-1967.
- 646 Bruteig, I.E., Austrheim, G. & Norderhaug, A. (2003) Utgreiingar i samband med ny rovviltmelding -

Beiting, biologisk mangfold og rovviltforvaltning. NINA Fagrapport. NINA, Trondheim.

- 648 Burnham, K.P. & Anderson, D.R. (1998) Model Selection and Multimodel Inference: a practical
- 649 *information-theoretic approach*, 2 nd edn. Springer-Verlag, New York.

- 650 Casasús, I., Sanz, A., Villalba, D., Ferrer, R. & Revilla, R. (2002a) Factors affecting animal
- 651 performance during the grazing season in a mountain cattle production system. *Journal of*652 *Animal Science*, **80**, 1638-1651.
- 653 Casasús, I., Sanz, A., Villalba, D., Ferrer, R. & Revilla, R. (2002b) Factors affecting animal
- 654 performance during the grazing season in a mountain cattle production system1. *Journal of*655 *Animal Science*, **80**, 1638-1651.
- 656 Cazcarra, R.F. & Petit, M. (1995a) The effect of winter feeding level on subsequent grazing behaviour
  657 and herbage intake of Charolais heifers. *Animal Science*, 61, 211-217.
- 658 Cazcarra, R.F. & Petit, M. (1995b) The influence of animal age and sward height on the herbage
  659 intake and grazing behaviour of Charolais cattle. *Animal Science*, 61, 497-506.
- 660 Cederlund, G. & Sand, H. (1994) Home-Range Size in Relation to Age and Sex in Moose. *Journal of*661 *Mammalogy*, **75**, 1005-1012.
- 662 Chacon, E., Stobbs, T. & Dale, M. (1978) Influence of sward characteristics on grazing behaviour and
  663 growth of Hereford steers grazing tropical grass pastures. *Australian Journal of Agricultural*664 *Research*, 29, 89-102.
- 665 Christie, K.S., Jensen, W.F. & Boyce, M.S. (2017) Pronghorn resource selection and habitat
  666 fragmentation in North Dakota. *The Journal of Wildlife Management*, **81**, 154-162.
- 667 Clark, P.E. & Johnson, D.E. (2009) Wolf-cattle interactions in the northern Rocky Mountains. *Range*668 *Field Day 2009 Progress Report*, 1.

- 669 Clauss, M., Steuer, P., Müller, D.W.H., Codron, D. & Hummel, J. (2013) Herbivory and body size:
- allometries of diet quality and gastrointestinal physiology, and implications for herbivore
  ecology and dinosaur gigantism. *PloS one*, **8**, e68714-e68714.
- 672 Cornelissen, P. & Vulink, J.T. (2015) Density-dependent diet selection and body condition of cattle
  673 and horses in heterogeneous landscapes. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 163, 28-38.
- 674 Crimmins, S.M., Edwards, J.W., Campbell, T.A., Ford, W.M., Keyser, P.D., Miller, B.F. & Miller,
- K.V. (2015) Responses of Female White-tailed Deer Home-Ranges to Increased Resource
  Availability. *Northeastern Naturalist*, 22, 403-412.
- Dahlström, F., Hessle, A. & Kumm, K.-I. (2018) Forest grazing as a feed resource. *Institutionsrapport*,
  pp. 1-43. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Skara, Sweden
- 679 Demment, M.W. & Van Soest, P.J. (1985) A Nutritional Explanation for Body-Size Patterns of
  680 Ruminant and Nonruminant Herbivores. *The American Naturalist*, **125**, 641-672.
- Di Marco, O.N. & Aello, M.S. (2001) Energy expenditure due to forage intake and walking of grazing
  cattle. *Arquivo Brasileiro de Medicina Veterinária e Zootecnia*, 53, 105-110.
- 683 Distel, R.A., Laca, E.A., Griggs, T.C. & Demment, M.W. (1995) Patch selection by cattle:
- 684 maximization of intake rate in horizontally heterogeneous pastures. *Applied Animal Behaviour*685 *Science*, 45, 11-21.
- Dorn, R.D. (1970) Moose and Cattle Food Habits in Southwest Montana. *The Journal of Wildlife Management*, 34, 559-564.
- Dumont, B., D'Hour, P. & Petit, M. (1995) The usefulness of grazing tests for studying the ability of
  sheep and cattle to exploit reproductive patches of pastures. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 45, 79-88.
- 691 Eager, C.D. (2017) standardize: Tools for Standardizing Variables for Regression in R. .
- Edenius, L., Bergman, M., Ericsson, G. & Danell, K. (2002) The role of moose as a disturbance factor
  in managed boreal forests. *Silva Fennica*, 36, 57-67.
- Efford, M.G., Dawson, D.K., Jhala, Y.V. & Qureshi, Q. (2016) Density-dependent home-range size
  revealed by spatially explicit capture–recapture. *Ecography*, **39**, 676-688.

- Ericsson, S., Östlund, L. & Axelsson, A.-L. (2000) A forest of grazing and logging: Deforestation and
  reforestation history of a boreal landscape in central Sweden. *New Forests*, 19, 227-240.
- 698 Espasandin, A.C., Gutierrez, V., Casal, A., Graña, A., Bentancur, O. & Carriquiry, M. (2016)
- Modeling Lactation Curve in Primiparous Beef Cattle. *Journal of Agricultural Science*, 8,
  116-125.
- 701 Esri (2017) Create and Share Maps, Analytics, and Data.
- Farnsworth, K.D. & Illius, A.W. (1998) Optimal diet choice for large herbivores: an extended
  contingency model. *Functional Ecology*, **12**, 74-81.
- Ferrell, C.L. & Jenkins, T.G. (1985) Cow Type and the Nutritional Environment: Nutritional Aspects. *Journal of Animal Science*, 61, 725-741.
- Fortin, D., Beyer HL., Boyce MS, Smith DW, Duchesne T & Mao JS (2005) Wolves influence elk
  movements: Behavior shapes a trophic cascade in Yellowstone National Park. *Ecology*, 86,
  1320-1330.
- 709 Fraser, M.D., Davies, D.A., Vale, J.E., Nute, G.R., Hallett, K.G., Richardson, R.I. & Wright, I.A.
- (2009a) Performance and meat quality of native and continental cross steers grazing improved
  upland pasture or semi-natural rough grazing. *Livestock Science*, **123**, 70-82.
- 712 Fraser, M.D., Theobald, V.J., Griffiths, J.B., Morris, S.M. & Moorby, J.M. (2009b) Comparative diet
- r13 selection by cattle and sheep grazing two contrasting heathland communities. *Agriculture*,
  r14 *Ecosystems & Environment*, 129, 182-192.
- Fretwell, S.D. & Lucas, H.L.J. (1969a) On territorial behavior and other factor sinfluencing habitat
  distribution in birds. *Acta Biotheoretica*, 19, 16–36.
- Fretwell, S.D. & Lucas, H.L.J. (1969b) On territorial behavior and other factors influencing habitat
  distribution in birds. *Acta Biotheoretica*, 19, 16–36.
- Fryxell, J.M. (1991) Forage Quality and Aggregation by Large Herbivores. *The American Naturalist*, **138**, 478-498.
- Funston, R.N., Kress, D., Havstad, K. & Doornbos, D. (1991) Grazing behavior of rangeland beef
  cattle differing in biological type. *Journal of Animal Science*, 69, 1435-1442.

723 Galleguillos, N., Keeley, K. & Ventura, S. (2018) Assessment of woodland grazing in southwest

- Ganskopp, D. (2001) Manipulating cattle distribution with salt and water in large arid-land pastures: a
   GPS/GIS assessment. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **73**, 251-262.
- Ganskopp, D. & Vavra, M. (1987) Slope use by cattle, feral horses, deer and bighorn sheep. *Northwest Science*, 61, 74-81.
- Ganskopp, D.C. & Bohnert, D.W. (2009) Landscape nutritional patterns and cattle distribution in
  rangeland pastures. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **116**, 110-119.
- Garmo, T.H. (1986) Chemical composition and in vitro digestibility of indigenous pasture plants in
  different plant groups (Preliminary report). *Rangifer*, 6, 14-22.
- Gauthier, S., Bernier, P., Kuuluvainen, T., Shvidenko, A.Z. & Schepaschenko, D.G. (2015) Boreal
  forest health and global change. *Science*, 349, 819-822.
- 735 Geist, V. (1974) On the Relationship of Social Evolution and Ecology in Ungulates. *American*736 *Zoologist*, 14, 205-220.
- 737 Godfray, H.C.J., Beddington, J.R., Crute, I.R., Haddad, L., Lawrence, D., Muir, J.F., Pretty, J.,
- Robinson, S., Thomas, S.M. & Toulmin, C. (2010) Food Security: The Challenge of Feeding 9
  Billion People. *Science*, 327, 812-818.
- Gommes , R. (2002) Mountain climates. *Climpaq Climate impact on agriculture*. The Food and
  Agriculture Organization (FAO).
- 742 Gompper, M.E. & Gittleman, J.L. (1991) Home range scaling: intraspecific and comparative trends.
  743 *Oecologia*, 87, 343-348.
- Goodman, L.E., Cibils, A.F., Wesley, R.L., Mulliniks, J.T., Petersen, M.K., Scholljegerdes, E.J. &
- 745 Cox, S.H. (2016) Temperament Affects Rangeland Use Patterns and Reproductive
- 746 Performance of Beef Cows. *Rangelands*, **38**, 292-296.
- Gordon, I.J. (1989) Vegetation Community Selection by Ungulates on the Isle of Rhum. II. Vegetation
  Community Selection. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 26, 53-64.

<sup>724</sup> wisconsin. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 260, 1-10.

- 749 Grant, S.A., Suckling, D.E., Smith, H.K., Torvell, L., Forbes, T.D.A. & Hodgson, J. (1985)
- 750 Comparative Studies of Diet Selection by Sheep and Cattle: The Hill Grasslands. *Journal of*751 *Ecology*, 73, 987-1004.
- Green, R.E., Cornell, S.J., Scharlemann, J.P.W. & Balmford, A. (2005) Farming and the Fate of Wild
  Nature. *Science*, 307, 550-555.
- 754 Gregorini, P. (2012) Diurnal grazing pattern: its physiological basis and strategic management. *Animal*755 *Production Science*, **52**, 416-430.
- Gregorini, P., Soder, K.J., Sanderson, M.A. & Ziegler, G.R. (2009) Toughness, particle size and
  chemical composition of meadow fescue (Festuca pratensis Hud.) herbage as affected by time

758 of day. *Animal Feed Science and Technology*, **151**, 330-336.

- Grubinger, T., Zeileis, A. & Pfeiffer, K.-P. (2014) evtree: Evolutionary Learning of Globally Optimal
  Classification and Regression Trees in R. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 61, 29.
- Grueber, C.E., Nakagawa, S., Laws, R.J. & Jamieson, I.G. (2011) Multimodel inference in ecology
  and evolution: challenges and solutions. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 24, 699-711.
- Hall, S.J.G. (1986) Chillingham Cattle: Dominance and Affinities and Access to Supplementary Food. *Ethology*, **71**, 201-215.
- Hall, S.J.G. (1988) Chillingham Park and its Herd of White Cattle: Relationships Between Vegetation
  Classes and Patterns of Range Use. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 25, 777-789.
- Hansen, H.S., Bøe, U.B. & Okkenhaug, H. (2009) Herbage production and live weight gain in dairy
  heifers grazing forest habitats in Norway. *Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section A* —
- 769 *Animal Science*, **59**, 161-166.
- Harris, N., R., Johnson, D., E., McDougald, N., K. & George, M., R. (2007) Social Associations and
  Dominance of Individuals in Small Herds of Cattle. *Rangeland Ecology & Management*, 60,
  339-349.
- Hart, R.H. & Ashby, M.M. (1998) Grazing Intensities, Vegetation, and Heifer Gains: 55 Years on
  Shortgrass. *Journal of Range Management*, 51, 392-398.

- Hart, R.H., Hepworth, K.W., Smith, M.A. & Waggoner, J.W.J. (1991) Cattle grazing behavior on a
  foothill elk winter range in southeastern Wyoming. *Journal of Range Management*, 44, 262266.
- 778 Hejcmanová, P., Stejskalová, M., Pavlů, V. & Hejcman, M. (2009) Behavioural patterns of heifers
- under intensive and extensive continuous grazing on species-rich pasture in the Czech
  Republic. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **117**, 137-143.
- Henkin, Z., Ungar, E.D. & Dolev, A. (2012) Foraging behaviour of beef cattle in the hilly terrain of a
  Mediterranean grassland. *The Rangeland Journal*, 34, 163-172.
- Hepworth, K.W., Test, P.S., Hart, R.H., Waggoner, J.W.J. & Smith, M.A. (1991) Grazing Systems,

784 Stocking Rates, and Cattle Behavior in Southeastern Wyoming. *Journal of Range*785 *Management*, 44, 259-262.

- Herd, R.M., Oddy, V.H. & Richardson, E.C. (2004) Biological basis for variation in residual feed
  intake in beef cattle. 1. Review of potential mechanisms. *Australian Journal of Experimental Agriculture*, 44, 423-430.
- Herfindal, I., Lande, U.S., Solberg, E.J., Rolandsen, C.M., Roer, O. & Wam, H.K. (2017) Weather
  affects temporal niche partitioning between moose and livestock. *Wildlife Biology*, 2017,
  wlb.00275.
- Hessle, A., Dahlström, F., Bele, B., Norderhaug, A. & Söderström, M. (2014) Effects of breed on
  foraging sites and diets in dairy cows on mountain pasture. *International Journal of Biodiversity Science, Ecosystem Services & Management*, 10, 334-342.
- Hessle, A., Dahlström, F. & Wallin, K. (2011) Alternative production systems for male Charolais
  cross-bred cattle using semi-natural grasslands. *Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section A Animal Science*, 61, 21-33.
- Hessle, A., Nadeau, E. & Johnsson, S. (2007) Beef heifer production as affected by indoor feed
  intensity and slaughter age when grazing semi-natural grasslands in summer. *Livestock Science*, 111, 124-135.

- Hessle, A., Rutter, M. & Wallin, K. (2008) Effect of breed, season and pasture moisture gradient on
  foraging behaviour in cattle on semi-natural grasslands. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*,
  111, 108-119.
- Hinks, C.E., Hunter, E.A., Lowman, B.G. & Scott, N.A. (1999) Effect of breed type, sex, method of

805 rearing, winter nutrition and subsequent grazing treatment on lifetime performance and

- 806 carcass composition in a 20-month beef system: carcass characteristics. *Animal Science*, 69,
  807 465-472.
- Hjeljord, O., Histøl, T. & Wam, H.K. (2014) Forest pasturing of livestock in Norway: effects on
  spruce regeneration. *Journal of Forestry Research*, 5, 941–945.
- 810 Hofsten, J., Rekdal, Y. & Strand, G.-H. (2014) Arealregnskap for utmark, Arealstatistikk for
- 811 Hedmark. *Ressursoversikt fra Skog og landskap* Norsk institutt for skog og landskap, Ås,
  812 Norway.
- Holechek, J.L., Vavra, M., Jon, S. & Krueger, W.C. (1982) Cattle Diets in the Blue Mountains of
  Oregon II. Forests. *Journal of Range Management*, 35, 239-242.
- 815 Homburger, H., Lüscher, A., Scherer-Lorenzen, M. & Schneider, M.K. (2015) Patterns of livestock

activity on heterogeneous subalpine pastures reveal distinct responses to spatial
autocorrelation, environment and management. *Movement Ecology*, 3, 35-35.

- Homburger, H., Schneider, M.K., Hilfiker, S. & Lüscher, A. (2014) Inferring Behavioral States of
  Grazing Livestock from High-Frequency Position Data Alone. *PloS one*, 9, e114522.
- Howery, L.D. & DeLiberto, T.J. (2004) Indirect effects of carnivores on livestock foraging behavior
  and production. *Sheep & goat research journal*, **19**, 53-57.
- Howery, L.D., Provenza, F.D., Banner, R.E. & Scott, C.B. (1996) Differences in home range and
- habitat use among individuals in a cattle herd. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 49, 305320.
- Howery, L.D., Provenza, F.D., Banner, R.E. & Scott, C.B. (1998) Social and environmental factors
  influence cattle distribution on rangeland. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 55, 231-244.
- Hron, K., Filzmoser, P. & Thompson, K. (2012) Linear regression with compositional explanatory
  variables. *Journal of Applied Statistics*, **39**, 1115-1128.

- Huhtanen, P., Ahvenjärvi, S., Weisbjerg, M.R. & Nørgaard, P. (2006) Digestion and passage of fibre
- 830 in ruminants. *Ruminant physiology Digestion, metabolism and impact of nutrition on gene*
- 831 *expression, immunology and stress* (eds K. Sejrsen, Hvelplund, T., & M.O. Nielsen), pp. 87 -

**832** 135. Wageningen Academic Publishers Wageningen, The Netherlands.

- Jáuregui, B.M., García, U., Osoro, K. & Celaya, R. (2009) Sheep and Goat Grazing Effects on Three
  Atlantic Heathland Types. *Rangeland Ecology & Management*, 62, 119-126.
- Johnson, D.H. (1980) The Comparison of Usage and Availability Measurements for Evaluating
  Resource Preference. *Ecology*, 61, 65-71.
- Jørgensen, N.H., Steinheim, G. & Holand, Ø. (2016) Area use of two sheep breeds in contrasting
- summer alpine grazing environments in southern Norway. *Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica*, *Section A Animal Science*, 66, 99-105.
- 840 Jørgensen, N.H., Steinheim, G. & Holand, Ø. (2018) Does Scale Matter? Variation in Area Use
- Across Spatiotemporal Scales of Two Sheep Breeds in Two Contrasting Alpine Environments. *Rangeland Ecology & Management*, **71**, 189-195.
- Kamler, J.F., Jędrzejewski, W. & Jędrzejewska, B. (2007) Activity Patterns of Red Deer in Białowieża
  National Park, Poland. *Journal of Mammalogy*, 88, 508-514.
- 845 Kartverket (2017) Maps and nautical charts. Kartverket, kartverket.no.
- 846 Kaufmann, J., Bork, E.W., Alexander, M.J. & Blenis, P.V. (2013a) Habitat selection by cattle in
- 847 Foothill landscapes following variable harvest of aspen forest. *Forest Ecology and*848 *Management*, 306, 15-22.
- Kaufmann, J., Bork, E.W., Alexander, M.J. & Blenis, P.V. (2017) Cattle utilization of coniferous cut
  blocks under open range grazing and associated impact on tree seedlings. *Agroforestry*
- 851 *Systems*, **91**, 623-635.
- Kaufmann, J., Bork, E.W., Blenis, P.V. & Alexander, M.J. (2013b) Cattle habitat selection and
  associated habitat characteristics under free-range grazing within heterogeneous Montane
  rangelands of Alberta. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, **146**, 1-10.
- Kie, J.G. & Boroski, B.B. (1996) Cattle Distribution, Habitats, and Diets in the Sierra Nevada of
  California. *Journal of Range Management*, 49, 482-488.

- Kilgour, R.J. (2012) In pursuit of "normal": A review of the behaviour of cattle at pasture. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 138, 1-11.
- Kilgour, R.J., Uetake, K., Ishiwata, T. & Melville, G.J. (2012) The behaviour of beef cattle at pasture. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 138, 12-17.
- Kimura, D. & Ihobe, H. (1985) Feral cattle (Bos taurus) on Kuchinoshima Island, southwestern Japan:
  Their stable ranging and unstable grouping. *Journal of Ethology*, **3**, 39-47.
- Klemen, J. (2012) Roads and supplemental feeding affect home-range size of Slovenian red deer more
  than natural factors. *Journal of Mammalogy*, 93, 1139-1148.
- 865 Krasińska, M., Krasiński, Z.A. & Bunevich, A.N. (2000) Factors affecting the variability in home
- range size and distribution in European bison in the Polish and Belarussian parts of the
  Białowieża Forest. *Acta Theriologica*, 45, 321- 334.
- Laca, E.A., Ungar, E.D., Seligman, N. & Demment, M.W. (1992) Effects of sward height and bulk
  density on bite dimensions of cattle grazing homogeneous swards. *Grass and Forage Science*,
  47, 91-102.
- Laporte, I., Muhly, T.B., Pitt, J.A., Alexander, M. & Musiani, M. (2010) Effects of wolves on elk and
  cattle behaviors: implications for livestock production and wolf conservation. *PloS one*, 5,
  e11954.
- 874 Larson-Praplan, S., George, M.R., Buckhouse, J.C. & Laca, E.A. (2015) Spatial and temporal domains
  875 of scale of grazing cattle. *Animal Production Science*, 55, 284-297.
- 876 Larsson, J.Y. & Rekdal, Y. (2000) Husdyrbeite i barskog Vegetasjonstyper og beiteverdi. *NIJOS-*877 *rapport*, pp. 1-43. Norsk institutt for jord- og skogkartlegging, Ås.
- Launchbaugh, K.L. & Howery, L.D. (2005) Understanding Landscape Use Patterns of Livestock as a
  Consequence of Foraging Behavior. *Rangeland Ecology & Management*, 58, 99-108.
- Lavsund, S., Nygrén, T. & Solberg, E.J. (2003) Status of moose populations and challenges to moose
  management in Fennoscandia. *Alces*, **39**, 109-130.
- Lawrence, A.B. & Wood-Gush, D.G.M. (1988) Home-Range Behaviour and Social Organization of
  Scottish Blackface Sheep. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 25, 25-40.

- Lazo, A. (1994) Social segregation and the maintenance of social stability in a feral cattle population.
   *Animal Behaviour*, 48, 1133-1141.
- Lazo, A. (1995) Ranging behaviour of feral cattle (Bos taurus) in Doñana National Park, S.W. Spain. *Journal of Zoology*, 236, 359-369.
- Lazo, A. & Soriguer, R.C. (1993) Size-biased foraging behaviour in feral cattle. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 36, 99-110.
- Le Neindre, P. (1989) Influence of rearing conditions and breed on social behaviour and activity of
  cattle in novel environments. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 23, 129-140.
- Licoppe, A.M. & De Crombrugghe, S.A. (2003) Assessment of spring habitat selection of red deer
  (Cervus elaphus L.) based on census data. *Zeitschrift fur Jagdwissenschaft*, 49, 1-13.
- Lovari, S., Serrao, G. & Mori, E. (2017) Woodland features determining home range size of roe deer. *Behavioural Processes*, 140, 115-120.
- Lowman, B.G., Hinks, C.E., Hunter, E.A. & Scott, N.A. (1996) Effect of breed type, sex, method of
  rearing and winter nutrition on lifetime performance and carcass composition in a 20-month
  beef system: grazing performance. *Animal Science*, 63, 215-222.
- Lunnan, T. & Todnem, J. (2011) Forage quality of native grasses in mountain pastures of southern
  Norway *Grassland Science in Europe*, pp. 568-570. The Norwegian Institute of Agricultural
  and Environmental Research, Gumpenstein, Austria.
- 902 Mandaluniz, N., Aldezabal, A. & Oregui, L.M. (2011) Diet selection of beef cattle on Atlantic
  903 grassland-heathland mosaic: Are heathers more preferred than expected? *Livestock Science*,
  904 138, 49-55.
- 905 Manly, B.F., McDonald, L., Thomas, D., McDonald, T.L. & Erickson, W.P. (2002) *Resource*906 *Selection by Animals Statistical Design and Analysis for Field Studies*, 2nd edn. Kluwer
- 907Academic Publishers, Dordrecht.
- Manning, J., Cronin, G., González, L., Hall, E., Merchant, A. & Ingram, L. (2017a) The Behavioural
   Responses of Beef Cattle (Bos taurus) to Declining Pasture Availability and the Use of GNSS
- 910 Technology to Determine Grazing Preference. *Agriculture*, 7, 45.

- 911 Manning, J.K., Cronin, G.M., González, L.A., Hall, E.J.S., Merchant, A. & Ingram, L.J. (2017b) The
  912 effects of global navigation satellite system (GNSS) collars on cattle (Bos taurus) behaviour.
  913 *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 187, 54-59.
- Massei, G., Genov, P.V., Staines, B.W. & Gorman, M.L. (1997) Factors influencing home range and
  activity of wild boar (Sus scrofa) in a Mediterranean coastal area. *Journal of Zoology*, 242,
  411-423.
- 917 Mayer, A.C., Stöckli, V., Konold, W. & Kreuzer, M. (2006) Influence of Cattle Stocking Rate on
  918 Browsing of Norway Spruce in Subalpine Wood Pastures. *Agroforestry Systems*, 66, 143-149.
- 919 McCabe, S., McHugh, N., O'Connell, N.E. & Prendiville, R. (2018) Comparative grazing behaviour of
  920 lactating suckler cows of contrasting genetic merit and genotype. *Livestock Science*.
- McCollum, F.T.I., Gillen, R.L., Karges, B.R. & Hodges, M.E. (1999) Stocker Cattle Response to
  Grazing Management in Tallgrass Prairie. *Journal of Range Management*, 52, 120-126.
- 923 McDonald, P., Edwards, R.A., Greenhalgh, J.F.D., Sinclair, L.A. & Wilkinson, R.G. (2011) *Animal*924 *nutrition*, 7 th edn. Pearson Education Unlimited, Essex.
- 925 McLoughlin, P.D. & Ferguson, S.H. (2000) A hierarchical pattern of limiting factors helps explain
  926 variation in home range size. *Écoscience*, 7, 123-130.
- 927 McNab, B.K. (1963) Bioenergetics and the Determination of Home Range Size. *The American*928 *Naturalist*, 97, 133-140.
- 929 Merkle, J.A., Potts, J.R. & Fortin, D. (2017) Energy benefits and emergent space use patterns of an
  930 empirically parameterized model of memory-based patch selection. *Oikos*, 126.
- 931 Ministry of Agriculture and Food (2011) Velkommen til bords, Meld. St. 9. Regjeringen Stoltenberg
  932 II, Oslo.
- 933 Ministry of Agriculture and Food (2018) Soil conservation. Ministry of Agriculture and Food,934 Government.no.
- 935 Minta, S.C. (1992) Tests of Spatial and Temporal Interaction Among Animals. *Ecological*
- **936** *Applications*, **2**, 178-188.

- Mobæk, R., Mysterud, A., Loe, E.L., Holand, Ø. & Austrheim, G. (2009) Density dependent and
  temporal variability in habitat selection by a large herbivore; an experimental approach. *Oikos*,
  118, 209-218.
- 940 Molinuevo, H.A. (1997) Individual performance and production per unit area of grazing steers of
  941 different potential growth rates. *Animal Science*, 65, 373-381.
- 942 Montaño-Bermudez, M. & Nielsen, M.K. (1990) Reproductive performance and variation in body
- 943 weight during annual cycles for crossbred beef cows with different genetic potential for milk.
  944 *Journal of Animal Science*, 68, 2289-2296.
- 945 Montaño-Bermudez, M., Nielsen, M.K. & Deutscher, G.H. (1990) Energy requirements for
- 946 maintenance of crossbred beef cattle with different genetic potential for milk. *Journal of*947 *Animal Science*, 68, 2279-2288.
- 948 Murray, M.G. & Illius, A.W. (2000) Vegetation modification and resource competition in grazing
  949 ungulates. *Oikos*, 89, 501-508.
- 950 Müller, D.W.H., Codron, D., Meloro, C., Munn, A., Schwarm, A., Hummel, J. & Clauss, M. (2013)
- 951 Assessing the Jarman–Bell Principle: Scaling of intake, digestibility, retention time and gut fill
  952 with body mass in mammalian herbivores. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part A:*953 *Molecular & Integrative Physiology*, 164, 129-140.
- 954 Naidoo, R., Preez, P.D., Stuart-Hill, G., Weaver, C., L., Jago, M. & Wegmann, M. (2012) Factors
  955 affecting intraspecific variation in home range size of a large African herbivore. *Landscape*956 *Ecology*, 27, 1523-1534.
- 957 Nams, V.O. & Martin, R.C. (2007) The effects of turnout date to pasture on cattle weight gain.
  958 *Canadian Journal of Animal Science*, 87, 527-534.
- 959 Niemelä, M., Huuskonen, A., Jaakola, S., Joki-Tokola, E. & Hyvärinen, M. (2008) Coastal meadows
  960 as pastures for beef cattle. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, **124**, 179-186.
- 961 Norwegian Agriculture Agency (2016) Utredning av harmonisering av tilskudd til melke- og
  962 ammekyr. pp. 1-58. Oslo.
- 963 Norwegian Agriculture Agency (2017) Beite. Norwegian Agriculture Agency, Oslo.
- 964 Norwegian Meteorological Institute (2018) Weather and Climate. Oslo.

- 965 Ofstad, E.G., Herfindal, I., Solberg, E.J. & Sæther, B.-E. (2016) Home ranges, habitat and body mass:
  966 simple correlates of home range size in ungulates. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B:*967 *Biological Sciences*, 283, 1-8.
- 968 Olson, K.C. (2005) Range management for efficient reproduction. *Journal of Animal Science*, 83,
  969 E107-E116.
- 970 Orr, R.J., Penning, P.D., Harvey, A. & Champion, R.A. (1997) Diurnal patterns of intake rate by sheep
  971 grazing monocultures of ryegrass or white clover. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 52, 65972 77.
- 973 Osoro, K., Oliván, M., Celaya, R. & Martínez, A. (1999) Effects of genotype on the performance and
  974 intake characteristics of sheep grazing contrasting hill vegetation communities. *Animal*975 *Science*, 69, 419-426.
- 976 Owen-Smith, N., Fryxell, J.M. & Merrill, E.H. (2010) Foraging theory upscaled: the behavioural
  977 ecology of herbivore movement. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London*978 *B: Biological Sciences*, 365, 2267-2278.
- 979 Owen-Smith, N. & Goodall, V. (2014) Coping with savanna seasonality: comparative daily activity
  980 patterns of African ungulates as revealed by GPS telemetry. *Journal of Zoology*, 293, 181981 191.
- 982 Owen-Smith, R.N. (2002) Resource abundance : intake response and time frames. *Adaptive Herbivore* 983 *Ecology: From Resources to Populations in Variable Environments* (ed. R.N. Owen-Smith),
   984 pp. 38-60. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Pakeman, R.J. & Nolan, A.J. (2009) Setting sustainable grazing levels for heather moorland: a multisite analysis. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 46, 363-368.
- 987 Parker, G.A. & Smith, J.M. (1990) Optimality theory in evolutionary biology. *Nature*, **348**, 27-33.
- 988 Parsons, C., T., Momont, P., A., Delcurto, T., McInnis, M. & Porath, M., L. (2003) Cattle
- 989 Distribution Patterns and Vegetation Use in Mountain Riparian Areas. *Journal of Range*990 *Management*, 56, 334-341.
- 991 Pinchak, W.E., Smith, M.A., Hart, R.H. & Waggoner Jr, J.W. (1991) Beef cattle distribution patterns
- 992 on foothill range. *Journal of Range Management*, 44, 267-275.

- 993 Pinheiro, J., Bates, D., DebRoy, S., Sarkar, D. & Team, a.R.C. (2018) Linear and Nonlinear Mixed
  994 Effects Models.
- 995 Powell, R.A. & Mitchell, M.S. (2012) What is a home range? *Journal of Mammalogy*, 93, 948-958.
- Pratt, R.M., Putman, R.J., Ekins, J.R. & Edwards, P.J. (1986) Use of Habitat by Free-Ranging Cattle
  and Ponies in the New Forest, Southern England. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 23, 539-557.
- 998 Putfarken, D., Dengler, J., Lehmann, S. & Härdtle, W. (2008) Site use of grazing cattle and sheep in a
  999 large-scale pasture landscape: A GPS/GIS assessment. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*,
- **1000 111,** 54-67.
- 1001 Pykälä, J. (2005) Plant species responses to cattle grazing in mesic semi-natural grassland.
   1002 Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 108, 109-117.
- 1003 R Core Team (2018) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for
  1004 Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- 1005 Raynor, E.J., Beyer, H.L., Briggs, J.M. & Joern, A. (2017) Complex variation in habitat selection
  1006 strategies among individuals driven by extrinsic factors. *Ecology and evolution*, 7, 1802-1822.
- 1007 Rekdal, Y. (2010) Vegetasjon og beite i Furnes, Vang og Løten almenninger. *Rapport fra Skog og*1008 *landskap*, pp. 1-82. Ås.
- 1009 Rekdal, Y. (2017) Vegetasjon og beite i deler av Romedal og Stange almenninger. *NIBIO RAPPORT*,
  1010 pp. 1-62. NIBIO, Ås.
- 1011 Rekdal, Y. & Angelhoff, M. (2016) Beiteressursar i Hedmark , ressursgrunnlag i utmark og areal av
  1012 innmarksbeite i kommunar og fylke. pp. 1-103. NIBIO, Ås.
- 1013 Rekdal, Y., Garmo, T.H. & Steinheim, G. (2000) Vurdering av beitekapasitet i utmark 1.
   1014 *Husdyrforsøksmøtet 2000*. Norges landbrukshøgskole.
- 1015 Roath, L.R. & Krueger, W.C. (1982a) Cattle Grazing and Behavior on a Forested Range. *Journal of*1016 *Range Management*, 35, 332-338.
- 1017 Roath, L.R. & Krueger, W.C. (1982b) Cattle Grazing Influence on a Mountain Riparian Zone. *Journal*1018 *of Range Management*, 35, 100-103.
- 1019 Roberts, C.P., Cain, J.W. & Cox, R.D. (2016) Application of activity sensors for estimating behavioral
  1020 patterns. *Wildlife Society Bulletin*, 40, 764-771.

- 1021 Roguet, C., Dumont, B. & Prache, S. (1998) Selection and use of feeding sites and feeding stations by
  1022 herbivores: A review. *Annales De Zootechnie*, 47, 225-244.
- 1023 Rook, A.J., Dumont, B., Isselstein, J., Osoro, K., WallisDeVries, M.F., Parente, G. & Mills, J. (2004)
  1024 Matching type of livestock to desired biodiversity outcomes in pastures a review. *Biological*1025 *Conservation*, 119, 137-150.
- 1026 Rosa García, R., Fraser, M.D., Celaya, R., Ferreira, L.M.M., García, U. & Osoro, K. (2013) Grazing
- 1027 land management and biodiversity in the Atlantic European heathlands: a review. *Agroforestry*1028 *Systems*, 87, 19-43.
- 1029 Rutledge, J.J., Robison, O.W., Ahlschwede, W.T. & Legates, J.E. (1971) Milk Yield and its Influence
  1030 on 205-Day Weight of Beef Calves. *Journal of Animal Science*, 33, 563-567.
- 1031 Saïd, S., Gaillard, J.-M., Duncan, P., Guillon, N., Guillon, N., Servanty, S., Pellerin, M., Lefeuvre, K.,

1032 Martin, C. & Van Laere, G. (2005) Ecological correlates of home-range size in spring-

- summer for female roe deer (Capreolus capreolus) in a deciduous woodland. *Journal of Zoology*, 267, 301-308.
- Saïd, S., Gaillard, J.-M., Widmer, O., Débias, F., Bourgoin, G., Delorme, D. & Roux, C. (2009) What
  shapes intra-specific variation in home range size? A case study of female roe deer. *Oikos*,
  1037 118, 1299-1306.
- 1038 Sawalhah, M.N., Cibils, A.F., Maladi, A., Cao, H., Vanleeuwen, D.M., Holechek, J.L., Black Rubio,
- 1039 C.M., Wesley, R.L., Endecott, R.L., Mulliniks, T.J. & Petersen, M.K. (2016) Forage and
- Weather Influence Day versus Nighttime Cow Behavior and Calf Weaning Weights on
  Rangeland. *Rangeland Ecology & Management*, 69, 134-143.
- Scarnecchia, D., L., Nastis, A., S. & Malechek, J., C. (1985) Effects of Forage Availability on
  Grazing Behavior of Heifers. *Journal of Range Management*, 38, 177 180.
- 1044 Schader, C., Muller, A., Scialabba, N.E.-H., Hecht, J., Isensee, A., Erb, K.-H., Smith, P., Makkar,
- 1045 H.P.S., Klocke, P., Leiber, F., Schwegler, P., Stolze, M. & Niggli, U. (2015a) Impacts of
- 1046 feeding less food-competing feedstuffs to livestock on global food system sustainability.
- 1047 *Journal of The Royal Society Interface*, **12**, 20150891.

- 1048 Schader, C., Muller, A., Scialabba, N.E.-H., Hecht, J., Isensee, A., Erb, K.-H., Smith, P., Makkar,
- H.P.S., Klocke, P., Leiber, F., Schwegler, P., Stolze, M. & Niggli, U. (2015b) Impacts of
  feeding less food-competing feedstuffs to livestock on global food system sustainability.
- 1051 *Journal of The Royal Society Interface*, 12.
- Schneider, T.C., Kowalczyk, R. & Köhler, M. (2013) Resting site selection by large herbivores The
  case of European bison (Bison bonasus) in Białowieża Primeval Forest. *Mammalian Biology*, **78**, 438-445.
- Schoenbaum, I., Kigel, J., Ungar, E.D., Dolev, A. & Henkin, Z. (2017) Spatial and temporal activity of
  cattle grazing in Mediterranean oak woodland. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 187, 4553.
- Schoepf, I., Schmohl, G., König, B., Pillay, N. & Schradin, C. (2015) Manipulation of population
  density and food availability affects home range sizes of African striped mouse females. *Animal Behaviour*, 99, 53-60.
- 1061 Schärer, J. (2016) Norge et utmarksland. NIBIO, Ås.
- Scott, C.B., Provenza, F.D. & Banner, R.E. (1995) Dietary habits and social interactions affect choice
  of feeding location by sheep. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 45, 225-237.
- Searle, K.R., Thompson Hobbs, N. & Shipley, L.A. (2005) Should I stay or should I go? Patch
  departure decisions by herbivores at multiple scales. *Oikos*, 111, 417-424.
- 1066 Seidel, D.P. & Boyce, M.S. (2015) Patch-use dynamics by a large herbivore. *Movement Ecology*, **3**, 7.
- Seidel, D.P. & Boyce, M.S. (2016) Varied tastes: home range implications of foraging-patch selection. *Oikos*, 125, 39-49.
- 1069 Selemani, I.S., Eik, L.O., Holand, Ø., Ådnøy, T., Mtengeti, E. & Mushi, D. (2013) Variation in
- quantity and quality of native forages and grazing behavior of cattle and goats in Tanzania. *Livestock Science*, 157, 173-183.
- Senft, R.L. (1989) Hierarchical foraging models: Effects of stocking and landscape composition on
   simulated resource use by cattle. *Ecological Modelling*, 46, 283-303.
- 1074 Senft, R.L., Coughenour, M.B., Bailey, D.W., Rittenhouse, L.R., Sala, O.E. & Swift, D.M. (1987)
- 1075 Large Herbivore Foraging and Ecological Hierarchies. *BioScience*, **37**, 789-799.

- Senft, R.L., Rittenhouse, L.R. & Woodmansee, R.G. (1985) Factors Influencing Patterns of Cattle
  Grazing Behavior on Shortgrass Steppe. *Journal of Range Management*, 38, 82-87.
- Sevatdal, H. (2006) Institutions and innovations: Property and land use in Norwegian outfields. *Norsk Geografisk Tidsskrift Norwegian Journal of Geography*, 60, 77-88.
- Simard, A.M., Côté, S.D., Weladji, R.B. & Huot, J. (2008) Feedback effects of chronic browsing on
  life-history traits of a large herbivore. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, 77, 678-686.
- Sims, P.L. & Gillen, R.L. (1999) Rangeland and Steer Responses to Grazing in the Southern Plains.
   *Journal of Range Management*, 52, 651-660.
- 1084 Skonhoft, A., Austrheim, G. & Mysterud, A. (2010) A bioeconomic sheep–vegetation trade-off model:
  1085 An analysis of the nordic sheep farming system. *Natural Resource Modeling*, 23, 354-380.
- 1086 Spörndly, E., Olsson, I. & Burstedt, E. (2000) Grazing by Steers at Different Sward Surface Heights
- 1087 on Extensive Pastures: A Study of Weight Gain and Fat Deposition. *Acta Agriculturae* 1088 *Scandinavica, Section A Animal Science*, 50, 184-192.
- **1089** Statistics Norway (2018) Land use and land cover.
- 1090 Steine, T., Gudding, R., Reksen, O., Næss, G., Hegrenes, A., Våge, D.I. & Gjefsen, T. (2012)
- 1091 Utredning kunnskapsgrunnlag for forskning på husdyrproduksjon. Norges forskningsråd ÅS.
- 1092 Steinheim, G., Weladji, R.B., Skogan, T., Ådnøy, T., Skjelvåg, A.O. & Holand, Ø. (2004) Climatic
- variability and effects on ungulate body weight: the case of domestic sheep. *Annales Zoologici Fennici*, 41, 525-538.
- 1095 Steinshamn, H., Höglind, M., Havrevoll, Ø., Saarem, K., Lombnæs, I.H., Steinheim, G. & Svendsen,
- A. (2010) Performance and meat quality of suckling calves grazing cultivated pasture or free
  range in mountain. *Livestock Science*, 132, 87-97.
- 1098 Stephens, D.W. & Krebs, J.R. (1986) *Foraging Theory*. Princeton University Press, Princeton.
- Stephenson, M.B. & Bailey, D.W. (2017) Do Movement Patterns of GPS-Tracked Cattle on Extensive
   Rangelands Suggest Independence among Individuals? *Agriculture*, 7.
- 1101 Steyaert, S.M.J.G., Støen, O.-G., Elfström, M., Karlsson, J., Lammeren, R.V., Bokdam, J., Zedrosser,
- 1102 A., Brunberg, S. & Swenson, J.E. (2011) Resource selection by sympatric free-ranging dairy
- 1103 cattle and brown bears Ursus arctos. *Wildlife Biology*, **17**, 389-403.

- 1104 Strand, L. (1997) Monitoring the environmental quality of Nordic forests NORD, pp. 1-78. Nordic 1105 Council of Ministers, Copenhagen.
- 1106 Swain, D.L., Friend, M.A., Bishop-Hurley, G., Handcock, R. & Wark, T. (2011) Tracking livestock 1107
- using global positioning systems-are we still lost? Animal Production Science, 51, 167-175.
- 1108 Sæther, B.E. (1985) Annual Variation in Carcass Weight of Norwegian Moose in Relation to Climate 1109 along a Latitudinal Gradient. The Journal of Wildlife Management, 49, 977-983.
- 1110 Sæther, N., Bøe, K. & Vangen, O. (2006) Differences in grazing behaviour between a high and a
- 1111 moderate yielding Norwegian dairy cattle breed grazing semi-natural mountain grasslands. 1112 Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, A, 56, 91-98.
- 1113 Sæther, N.H., Sickel, H., Norderhaug, A., Sickel, M. & Vangen, O. (2006) Plant and vegetation
- 1114 preferences for a high and a moderate yielding Norwegian dairy cattle breed grazing semi-1115 natural mountain pastures. Animal Research, 55, 367-387.
- 1116 The Geological Survey of Norway (NGU) (2018) Maps and Data. Trondheim.
- 1117 Thorhallsdottir, A.G., Provenza, F.D. & Balph, D.F. (1987) Food aversion learning in lambs with or 1118 without a mother: Discrimination, novelty and persistence. Applied Animal Behaviour
- 1119 Science, 18, 327-340.
- 1120 Tine Rådgivning (2019) Statistikksamling fra Ku- og Geitekontrollen 2018. pp. 1-47. Tine Rådgivning 1121 - Husdyrkontrollen.
- 1122 Todnem, J. & Lunnan, T. (2017) Sølvbunke – pest og plage eller verdifullt beitegras? NIBIO Rapport. 1123 Ås.
- 1124 Tofastrud, M., Devineau, O. & Zimmermann, B. (2019) Habitat selection of free-ranging cattle in 1125 productive coniferous forests of south-eastern Norway. Forest Ecology and Management, 437,
- 1126 1-9.
- 1127 Tofastrud, M., Hegnes, H., Devineau, O. & Zimmermann, B. (2018) Activity patterns of free-ranging 1128 beef cattle in Norway. Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section A — Animal Science, 1-9.
- 1129 Turton, J.D. (1969) The effect of castration on meat production from cattle, sheep and pigs. London: J.
- 1130 & A. Churchill Ltd.
- 1131 TYR (2016) Avlsplan for Norsk Hereford. tyr.no.

- 1132 Underwood, R. (1983) The Feeding Behaviour of Grazing African Ungulates. Behaviour, 84, 195-243. 1133 Ungar, E.D., Henkin, Z., Gutman, M., Dolev, A., Genizi, A. & Ganskopp, D. (2005) Inference of 1134 Animal Activity From GPS Collar Data on Free-Ranging Cattle. Rangeland Ecology & 1135 Management, 58, 256-266. 1136 van Beest, F.M., Rivrud, I.M., Loe, L.E., Milner, J.M. & Mysterud, A. (2011) What determines 1137 variation in home range size across spatiotemporal scales in a large browsing herbivore? 1138 Journal of Animal Ecology, 80, 771-785. 1139 van Beest, F.M., Uzal, A., Vander Wal, E., Laforge, M.P., Contasti, A.L., Colville, D. & McLoughlin, 1140 P.D. (2014) Increasing density leads to generalization in both coarse-grained habitat selection
- 1141and fine-grained resource selection in a large mammal. Journal of Animal Ecology, 83, 147-1142156.
- van den Boogaart, K.G. & Tolosana-Delgado, R. (2008) "compositions": A unified R package to
  analyze compositional data. *Computers & Geosciences*, 34, 320-338.
- 1145 Van Moorter, B., Visscher, D., Benhamou, S., Börger, L., Boyce, M.S. & Gaillard, J.-M. (2009)
- Memory keeps you at home: a mechanistic model for home range emergence. *Oikos*, 2009
  v.118 no.5, pp. 641-652.
- 1148 Vander Wal, E., Laforge, M.P. & McLoughlin, P.D. (2014) Density dependence in social behaviour:
- home range overlap and density interacts to affect conspecific encounter rates in a gregarious
  ungulate. *Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology*, 68, 383-390.
- Wallis De Vries, M.F. (1996) Effects of resource distribution patterns on ungulate foraging behaviour:
  a modelling approach. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 88, 167-177.
- 1153 Wallis de Vries, M.F. & Daleboudt, C. (1994) Foraging strategy of cattle in patchy grassland.
- **1154** *Oecologia*, **100**, 98-106.
- 1155 Walter, W.D., Evans, T.S., Stainbrook, D., Wallingford, B.D., Rosenberry, C.S. & Diefenbach, D.R.
- (2018) Heterogeneity of a landscape influences size of home range in a North American
  cervid. *Scientific Reports*, **8**, 14667.
- 1158 Wam, H.K. & Hjeljord, O. (2010) Moose summer and winter diets along a large scale gradient of
- 1159 forage availability in southern Norway. *European Journal of Wildlife Research*, **56**, 745-755.

- Warren, J.T. & Mysterud, I. (1991) Summer Habitat Use and Activity Patterns of Domestic Sheep on
  Coniferous Forest Range in Southern Norway. *Journal of Range Management*, 44, 2-6.
- Weber, K., T., Burcham, M. & Marcum, C.L. (2001) Assessing Independence of Animal Locations
  with Association Matrices. *Journal of Range Management*, 54, 21-24.
- 1164 Webster, A.J.F. (1989) Bioenergetics, bioengineering and growth. *Animal Science*, **48**, 249-269.
- Welp, T., Rushen, J., Kramer, D.L., Festa-Bianchet, M. & de Passillé, A.M.B. (2004) Vigilance as a
  measure of fear in dairy cattle. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 87, 1-13.
- 1167 Weterings, M.J.A., Moonen, S., Prins, H.H.T., van Wieren, S.E. & van Langevelde, F. (2018) Food
- 1168 quality and quantity are more important in explaining foraging of an intermediate-sized
- mammalian herbivore than predation risk or competition. *Ecology and evolution*, 8, 84198432.
- 1171 Widowski, T.M. (2001) Shade-Seeking Behavior of Rotationally-Grazed Cows and Calves in a
  1172 Moderate Climate. *Livestock Environment VI: Proceedings of the 6th International*
- 1173 *Symposium Louisville, Kentucky, US* (eds R.R. Stowell, R. Bucklin & R.W. Bottcher), pp.

1174 632-639. ASABE, Louisville, Kentucky, USA.

- Williams, R.E. (1954) Modern Methods of Getting Uniform Use of Ranges. *Journal of Range Management*, 7, 77-81.
- Workman, J.P. & Hooper, J.F. (1968) Preliminary Economic Evaluation of Cattle Distribution
  Practices on Mountain Rangelands. *Journal of Range Management*, 21, p. 301-304.
- Wright, I.A., Jones, J.R., Maxwell, T.J., Russel, A.J.F. & Hunter, E.A. (1994) The effect of genotype
  × environment interactions on biological efficiency in beef cows. *Animal Production*, 58, 197207.
- Wright, I.A. & Russel, A.J.F. (1987) The effect of sward height on beef cow performance and on the
  relationship between calf milk and herbage intakes. *Animal Science*, 44, 363-370.
- 1184 Wright, I.A., Russel, A.J.F. & Hunter, E.A. (1989) Compensatory growth in cattle grazing different
- 1185 vegetation types. *Animal Production*, **48**, 43-50.

1186	Östlund, L., Zackrisson, O. & Axelsson, A.L. (1997) The history and transformation of a Scandinavian

1187 boreal forest landscape since the 19th century. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, 27,

**1188** 1198-1206.



## Non-native beef cattle breeds has been increasingly popular in Norway and stimulation of national beef production has led to an increase in the number of suckler cows turned-out in unimproved lands. The main goals of this study were to investigate grazing behaviour and weight performance of these animals on extensive pastures in the boreal forest of south-eastern Norway.

In three grazing summers, suckler cows were fitted GPS collars with built-in activity sensors in two communal forests, one with a high and the other with a low stocking density. The cows spent about 1/3 of their daily time budget on grazing and they adapted their daily time budget to the hours of daylight.

Suckler cows in the low density area had the largest home ranges and there was a positive relationship between the home range size of and the proportion of the home range covered by poor forage quality. The cows selected for grass-rich habitats, i.e. the widespread patches of abandoned summer farm meadows and less than 15 years old clearcuts. Cattle in the area of high stocking density selected more frequently low productivity habitats and areas further from roads.

Overall, non-lactating cows gained more weight than lactating cows. Cows and calves in the low stocking density area gained more weight than those in the high stocking density area. In the low stocking density area, cows and calves of early-maturing breeds had higher weight gain than those of late maturing breeds.

Beef cattle of international breeds was found fully suitable for grazing in the boreal forest in south-east Norway. Mainly because of the pasture resources on the large clear-cut areas, created by modern forestry operations. The potential forage production based on the actual vegetation types and forest classes should be used as a basis for estimating proper stocking densities since this is of importance for both weight performance and grazing behaviour of cattle in the boreal forest.



Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences